

# > SPSS° 13.0 Brief Guide



For more information about SPSS® software products, please visit our Web site at http://www.spss.com or contact

SPSS Inc.
233 South Wacker Drive, 11th Floor Chicago, IL 60606-6412
Tel: (312) 651-3000
Fax: (312) 651-3668

SPSS is a registered trademark and the other product names are the trademarks of SPSS Inc. for its proprietary computer software. No material describing such software may be produced or distributed without the written permission of the owners of the trademark and license rights in the software and the copyrights in the published materials.

The SOFTWARE and documentation are provided with RESTRICTED RIGHTS. Use, duplication, or disclosure by the Government is subject to restrictions as set forth in subdivision (c) (1) (ii) of The Rights in Technical Data and Computer Software clause at 52.227-7013. Contractor/manufacturer is SPSS Inc., 233 South Wacker Drive, 11th Floor, Chicago, IL 60606-6412.

General notice: Other product names mentioned herein are used for identification purposes only and may be trademarks of their respective companies.

TableLook is a trademark of SPSS Inc.

Windows is a registered trademark of Microsoft Corporation.

DataDirect, DataDirect Connect, INTERSOLV, and SequeLink are registered trademarks of DataDirect Technologies.

Portions of this product were created using LEADTOOLS © 1991–2000, LEAD Technologies, Inc. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED.

LEAD, LEADTOOLS, and LEADVIEW are registered trademarks of LEAD Technologies, Inc. Sax Basic is a trademark of Sax Software Corporation. Copyright © 1993–2004 by Polar Engineering and Consulting. All rights reserved.

Portions of this product were based on the work of the FreeType Team (http://www.freetype.org).

A portion of the SPSS software contains zlib technology. Copyright © 1995–2002 by Jean-loup Gailly and Mark Adler. The zlib software is provided "as is," without express or implied warranty.

A portion of the SPSS software contains Sun Java Runtime libraries. Copyright © 2003 by Sun Microsystems, Inc. All rights reserved. The Sun Java Runtime libraries include code licensed from RSA Security, Inc. Some portions of the libraries are licensed from IBM and are available at *http://oss.software.ibm.com/icu4j/*.

SPSS® 13.0 Brief Guide Copyright © 2004 by SPSS Inc. All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America.

No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the prior written permission of the publisher.

ISBN 0-13-154242-7

## Preface

The *SPSS*® *13.0 Brief Guide* provides a set of tutorials designed to acquaint you with the various components of the SPSS system. You can work through the tutorials in sequence or turn to the topics for which you need additional information. You can use this guide as a supplement to the online tutorial that is included with the SPSS Base 13.0 system or ignore the online tutorial and start with the tutorials found here.

#### SPSS 13.0

SPSS 13.0 is a comprehensive system for analyzing data. SPSS can take data from almost any type of file and use them to generate tabulated reports, charts, and plots of distributions and trends, descriptive statistics, and complex statistical analyses.

SPSS makes statistical analysis more accessible for the beginner and more convenient for the experienced user. Simple menus and dialog box selections make it possible to perform complex analyses without typing a single line of command syntax. The Data Editor offers a simple and efficient spreadsheet-like facility for entering data and browsing the working data file.

#### Internet Resources

The SPSS Web site (*http://www.spss.com*) offers answers to frequently asked questions about installing and running SPSS software and provides access to data files and other useful information.

In addition, the SPSS USENET discussion group (not sponsored by SPSS) is open to anyone interested in SPSS products. The USENET address is *comp.soft-sys.stat.spss*. It deals with computer, statistical, and other operational issues related to SPSS software.

You can also subscribe to an e-mail message list that is gatewayed to the USENET group. To subscribe, send an e-mail message to *listserv@listserv.uga.edu*. The text of the e-mail message should be: subscribe SPSSX-L firstname lastname. You can then post messages to the list by sending an e-mail message to *listserv@listserv.uga.edu*.

#### Additional Publications

For additional information about the features and operations of SPSS Base 13.0, you can consult the *SPSS Base 13.0 User's Guide*, which includes information on standard graphics. Examples using the statistical procedures found in SPSS Base 13.0 are provided in the Help system, installed with the software. Algorithms used in the statistical procedures are available on the product CD-ROM.

In addition, beneath the menus and dialog boxes, SPSS uses a command language. Some extended features of the system can be accessed only via command syntax. (Those features are not available in the Student Version.) Complete command syntax is documented in the *SPSS 13.0 Command Syntax Reference*, available in PDF form from the Help menu.

Individuals worldwide can order additional product manuals directly from SPSS Inc. For telephone orders in the United States and Canada, call SPSS Inc. at 800-543-2185. For telephone orders outside of North America, contact your local office, listed on the SPSS Web site at *http://www.spss.com/worldwide*.

The SPSS Statistical Procedures Companion, by Marija Norušis, has been published by Prentice Hall. It contains overviews of the procedures in the SPSS Base, plus Logistic Regression and General Linear Models. A Statistical Procedures Companion covering advanced procedures is forthcoming.

#### SPSS Options

The following options are available as add-on enhancements to the full (not Student Version) SPSS Base system:

**SPSS Regression Models™** provides techniques for analyzing data that do not fit traditional linear statistical models. It includes procedures for probit analysis, logistic regression, weight estimation, two-stage least-squares regression, and general nonlinear regression.

**SPSS Advanced Models™** focuses on techniques often used in sophisticated experimental and biomedical research. It includes procedures for general linear models (GLM), linear mixed models, variance components analysis, loglinear analysis, ordinal regression, actuarial life tables, Kaplan-Meier survival analysis, and basic and extended Cox regression.

**SPSS Tables™** creates a variety of presentation-quality tabular reports, including complex stub-and-banner tables and displays of multiple response data.

**SPSS Trends™** performs comprehensive forecasting and time series analyses with multiple curve-fitting models, smoothing models, and methods for estimating autoregressive functions.

**SPSS Categories**® performs optimal scaling procedures, including correspondence analysis.

SPSS Conjoint<sup>™</sup> performs conjoint analysis.

**SPSS Exact Tests<sup>TM</sup>** calculates exact p values for statistical tests when small or very unevenly distributed samples could make the usual tests inaccurate.

**SPSS Missing Value Analysis™** describes patterns of missing data, estimates means and other statistics, and imputes values for missing observations.

**SPSS Maps™** turns your geographically distributed data into high-quality maps with symbols, colors, bar charts, pie charts, and combinations of themes to present not only what is happening but where it is happening.

**SPSS Complex Samples™** allows survey, market, health, and public opinion researchers, as well as social scientists who use sample survey methodology, to incorporate their complex sample designs into data analysis.

**SPSS Classification Tree™** creates a tree-based classification model. It classifies cases into groups or predicts values of a dependent (target) variable based on values of independent (predictor) variables. The procedure provides validation tools for exploratory and confirmatory classification analysis.

The SPSS family of products also includes applications for data entry, text analysis, classification, neural networks, and flowcharting.

#### **Training Seminars**

SPSS Inc. provides both public and onsite training seminars for SPSS. All seminars feature hands-on workshops. SPSS seminars will be offered in major U.S. and European cities on a regular basis. For more information on these seminars, contact your local office, listed on the SPSS Web site at *http://www.spss.com/worldwide*.

#### **Technical Support**

The services of SPSS Technical Support are available to registered customers of SPSS. (Student Version customers should read the special section on technical support for the Student Version. For more information, see "Technical Support for Students" on p. vii.) Customers may contact Technical Support for assistance in using SPSS products or for installation help for one of the supported hardware environments. To reach Technical Support, see the SPSS Web site at *http://www.spss.com*, or contact your local office, listed on the SPSS Web site at *http://www.spss.com/worldwide*. Be prepared to identify yourself, your organization, and the serial number of your system.

#### Tell Us Your Thoughts

Your comments are important. Please let us know about your experiences with SPSS products. We especially like to hear about new and interesting applications using the SPSS system. Please send e-mail to *suggest@spss.com*, or write to SPSS Inc., Attn: Director of Product Planning, 233 South Wacker Drive, 11th Floor, Chicago IL 60606-6412.

#### SPSS 13.0 for Windows Student Version

The SPSS 13.0 for Windows Student Version is a limited but still powerful version of the SPSS Base 13.0 system.

#### Capability

The Student Version contains all of the important data analysis tools contained in the full SPSS Base system, including:

Spreadsheet-like Data Editor for entering, modifying, and viewing data files.

- Statistical procedures, including *t* tests, analysis of variance, and crosstabulations.
- Interactive graphics that allow you to change or add chart elements and variables dynamically; the changes appear as soon as they are specified.
- Standard high-resolution graphics for an extensive array of analytical and presentation charts and tables.

#### Limitations

Created for classroom instruction, the Student Version is limited to use by students and instructors for educational purposes only. The Student Version does not contain all of the functions of the SPSS Base 13.0 system. The following limitations apply to the SPSS 13.0 for Windows Student Version:

- Data files cannot contain more than 50 variables.
- Data files cannot contain more than 1,500 cases. SPSS add-on modules (such as Regression Models or Advanced Models) cannot be used with the Student Version.
- SPSS command syntax is not available to the user. This means that it is not possible to repeat an analysis by saving a series of commands in a syntax or "job" file, as can be done in the full version of SPSS.
- Scripting and automation are not available to the user. This means that you cannot create scripts that automate tasks that you repeat often, as can be done in the full version of SPSS.

#### **Technical Support for Students**

Students should obtain technical support from their instructors or from local support staff identified by their instructors. Technical support from SPSS for the SPSS 13.0 Student Version is provided *only to instructors using the system for classroom instruction*.

Before seeking assistance from your instructor, please write down the information described below. Without this information, your instructor may be unable to assist you:

- The type of PC you are using, as well as the amount of RAM and free disk space you have.
- The operating system of your PC.

- A clear description of what happened and what you were doing when the problem occurred. If possible, please try to reproduce the problem with one of the sample data files provided with the program.
- The exact wording of any error or warning messages that appeared on your screen.
- How you tried to solve the problem on your own.

#### **Technical Support for Instructors**

Instructors using the Student Version for classroom instruction may contact SPSS Technical Support for assistance. In the United States and Canada, call SPSS Technical Support at 312-651-3410, or send an e-mail to *support@spss.com*. Please include your name, title, and academic institution.

Instructors outside of the United States and Canada should contact your local SPSS office, listed on the SPSS Web site at *http://www.spss.com/worldwide*.

# Contents

## 1 Introduction

Sample Files 1
Starting SPSS
Variable Display in Dialog Boxes
Opening a Data File
Running an Analysis
Viewing Results
Creating Charts
Exiting SPSS

## 2 Using the Help System

Help Contents Tab
Help Index Tab
Dialog Box Help
Statistics Coach
Case Studies

## 3 Reading Data

Basic Structure of an SPSS Data File	29
Reading an SPSS Data File	30
Reading Data from Spreadsheets	31
Reading Data from a Database	34

ix

## 

#### 

Reading Data from a Text File	41
Saving Data	49

51

79

## 4 Using the Data Editor

Entering Numeric Data 51
Entering String Data 54
Defining Data
Adding a Variable Label 56
Changing Variable Type and Format
Adding Value Labels for Numeric Variables
Adding Value Labels for String Variables
Using Value Labels for Data Entry 61
Handling Missing Data 62
Missing Values for a Numeric Variable
Missing Values for a String Variable
Copying and Pasting Value Attributes
Defining Variable Properties for Categorical Variables

## 5 Examining Summary Statistics for Individual Variables

Level of Measurement	79
Summary Measures for Categorical Data	80
Charts for Categorical Data	81
Summary Measures for Scale Variables	83
Histograms for Scale Variables	86

## 6 Working with Output

Using the Viewer	9
Using the Pivot Table Editor	2
Accessing Output Definitions	2
Pivoting Tables	3
Creating and Displaying Layers	6
Editing Tables	8
Hiding Rows and Columns	0
Changing Data Display Formats	0
TableLooks	2
Using Predefined Formats	2
Customizing TableLook Styles 10	3
Changing the Default Table Formats	5
Customizing the Initial Display Settings	7
Displaying Variable and Value Labels.	9
Using Results in Other Applications 11	1
Pasting Results as Rich Text 11	2
Pasting Results as Metafiles	3
Pasting Results as Text 11	5
Exporting Results to Microsoft Word, PowerPoint, and Excel Files 11	6
Exporting Results to HTML and Text Formats	3

## 7 Creating and Editing Charts

Chart Creation Basics 1	127
Chart Editing Basics 1	130
Selecting Chart Elements 1	131
Using the Properties Window 1	132
Changing Bar Colors	133
Formatting Numbers in Tick Labels 1	135

#### *89*

#### 127

Editing Text	137
Displaying and Editing Data Value Labels	138
Using Templates	141
Defining Chart Options	145
Other Examples	149
Pie Chart	149
Grouped Scatterplot	161

## 8 Working with Syntax

Pasting Syntax	171
Editing Syntax	174
Typing Syntax	175
Saving Syntax	176
Opening and Running a Syntax File	176

## 9 Modifying Data Values

Creating a Categorical Variable from a Scale Variable	177
Computing New Variables	183
Using Functions in Expressions	185
Using Conditional Expressions	187
Computing Variables with Missing Values	189
Working with Dates and Times	194
Calculating the Length of Time Between Two Dates	196
Adding a Duration to a Date	200

## 171

## 10 Sorting and Selecting Data

rting Data	. 205
lit-File Processing	. 206
Sorting Cases for Split-File Processing	. 209
Turning Split-File Processing On and Off	. 209
lecting Subsets of Cases	. 210
Selecting Cases Based on Conditional Expressions	. 211
Selecting a Random Sample	. 211
Selecting a Time Range or Case Range	. 212
Unselected Cases	. 214
se Selection Status	. 214

## 11 Additional Statistical Procedures

Summarizing Data
Frequencies
Explore
More about Summarizing Data 222
Comparing Means 222
Means
Paired-Samples T Test 224
More about Comparing Means 226
ANOVA Models
Univariate Analysis of Variance
Correlating Variables 228
Bivariate Correlations 228
Partial Correlations
Regression Analysis
Linear Regression

#### *205*

Nonparametric Tests	231
Chi-Square	231
Time Series Analysis	233
Exponential Smoothing	234

## Index

## Introduction

This guide provides a set of tutorials designed to acquaint you with the various components of the SPSS system. You can work through the tutorials in sequence or turn to the topics for which you need additional information. The goal is to enable you to perform useful analyses on your data using SPSS.

This chapter will introduce you to the basic environment of SPSS and demonstrate a typical session. We will run SPSS, retrieve a previously defined SPSS data file, and then produce a simple statistical summary and a chart. In the process, you will learn the roles of the primary windows within SPSS and will see a few features that smooth the way when you are running analyses.

More detailed instruction about many of the topics touched upon in this chapter will follow in later chapters. Here, we hope to give you a basic framework for understanding and using SPSS.

#### Sample Files

Most of the examples presented here use the data file *demo.sav*. This data file is a fictitious survey of several thousand people, containing basic demographic and consumer information.

All sample files used in these examples are located in the folder in which SPSS is installed or in the *tutorial*/*sample\_files* folder within the SPSS installation folder.

## Starting SPSS

To start SPSS:

► From the Windows Start menu choose:

Programs SPSS for Windows SPSS for Windows

To start SPSS for Windows Student Version:

► From the Windows Start menu choose:

Programs SPSS for Windows Student Version

When you start a session, you see the Data Editor window.

Figure 1-1 Data Editor window (Data View)

💼 Dat	a Editor						□ ×
<u>File E</u> o	dit <u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>I</u> ransform <u>A</u>	nalyze <u>G</u> raph	s <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u>	indow <u>H</u> elp		
<b>2</b>	18 🔍 🗠		- 12 /4	重直置		0	
1:							
	Var	var	var	var	var	var	
	1						
	2						
	3						
	4						
	5						-
	7						-
	8						-
	9						
1	0						
1	1						
1	2						
1	3						
1	4						
	Data View 📈	ariable View ,	/	•		L	•

3

#### Variable Display in Dialog Boxes

Either variable names or longer variable labels will appear in list boxes in dialog boxes. Additionally, variables in list boxes can be ordered alphabetically or by their position in the file.

In this guide, we will display variable labels in alphabetical order within list boxes. For a new user of SPSS, this provides a more complete description of variables in an easy-to-follow order.

Since the default setting within SPSS is to display variable labels in file order, we will change this before accessing data.

• From the menus choose:

Edit Options...

- ▶ Select Display labels in the Variable Lists group on the General tab.
- ► Also select Alphabetical.
- Click OK, and then click OK to confirm the change.

## **Opening a Data File**

Before you can analyze data, you need some data to analyze.

To open a data file:

► From the menus choose:

File Open Data...

Alternatively, you can use the Open File button on the toolbar.

Figure 1-2 Open File toolbar button



This opens the Open File dialog box.

Figure 1-3 Open File d	lialog bc	X			
Open File					? ×
Look in: 🔂	sample_file:	:	• 🗢 🗈	r 🖽	
bankloan.s. basketball.s brakes.sav callwait.sav cars.sav	av sav /	ceramics.sav cereal.sav contacts.sav contacts.sav contacts.sav contacts.sav credit_card.sav creditpromo.sav	demo s. demo s. dietstud dischar dischar dischar dvdplay	ell.sav V Jy.sav gedata.sav rer.sav sav	
					<u> </u>
File name:	demo.sav			Open	
Files of type:	SPSS (*.sa	iv]	•	Paste	
				Cancel	

By default, SPSS-format data files (*.sav* extension) are displayed. You can display other file formats using the Files of Type drop-down list.

By default, data files in the folder (directory) in which SPSS is installed are displayed. The files for this guide are located in the folder in which SPSS is installed or in the *tutorial*\sample\_files folder within the SPSS installation folder.

- ► Double-click the *tutorial* folder.
- ► Double-click the *sample\_files* folder.
- Click the file *demo.sav* in the files list box (or just *demo* if file extensions are not displayed).



Open File				? ×
Look in: 🔂	sample_files		- 🗢 🖻 (	-
bankloan.s basketball brakes.sav callwait.sa cars.sav cars.sav	sav .sav v v	ceramics.sav     cereal.sav     contacts.sav     contacts.sav     contacts.sav     credit_card.sav     credit_card.sav     creditpromo.sav	dietstudy discharge dvdplaye esatisf.sa	II.sav III sav III sav III edata.sav III x.sav III av III
•				•
File name:	demo.sav			Open
Files of type:	SPSS (*.sa	v)	-	Paste
				Cancel

► Click Open to open the SPSS data file.

Figure 1-5	
Variable labels	

📰 Data	Editor					- 🗆 🗙	
File Edit	View Data	Transform Ana	alyze Graphs	Utilities Win	dow Help		
11 : age		26					
	age	marital	address	income	inccat	car	
1	37		12 ar status	35.00	2.00	11	
2	33	1	12	29.00	2.00	1:	
3	42	1	21	34.00	2.00	1:	
4	58	0	28	49.00	2.00	3:	
5	56	0	9	57.00	3.00	1!	
6	46	0	5	39.00	2.00	11	
7	47	1	4	56.00	3.00	21	
8	62	1	16	250.00	4.00	7	
Lq	52	1,		73.00	3.00	3.	
I ► \Da	ata View 🔏 🗸	ariable View 🖊	•			▶ //.	

The data file is displayed in the Data Editor. If you put the mouse cursor on a variable name (the column headings), a more descriptive variable label is displayed if one has been defined for that variable.

By default, the actual data values are displayed. To display labels:

From the menus choose:
 View
 Value Labels

Alternatively, you can use the Label tool on the toolbar.

Figure 1-6 Value Labels tool



Descriptive value labels are now displayed. This makes it easier to interpret the responses.

#### Figure 1-7

Value labels displayed in the Data Editor

🛅 Data	📰 Data Editor 📃 🗖 🗙							
File Edit	View Data	Transform Ana	alyze Graphs	Utilities Win	dow Help			
	<b>B B C C C C C C C C C C</b>							
11 : age		26						
	age	marital	address	income	inccat	car 📤		
1	37	Married	12	35.00	\$25,00	18		
2	33	Married	12	29.00	\$25,00	15		
3	42	Married	21	34.00	\$25,00	15		
4	58	Unmarried	28	49.00	\$25,00	33		
5	56	Unmarried	9	57.00	\$50,00	19		
6	46	Unmarried	5	39.00	\$25,00	16		
7	47	Married	4	56.00	\$50,00	28		
8	62	Married	16	250.00	\$75,00	77		
I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	ata View 📈	Married ariable View /	77	73.00	\$50.00	• •		

7

## **Running an Analysis**

The Analyze menu contains a list of general reporting and statistical analysis categories. Most of the categories are followed by an arrow, which indicates that there are several analysis procedures available within the category; they will appear on a submenu when the category is selected.

We'll start with a simple frequency table (table of counts).

► From the menus choose:

Analyze Descriptive Statistics Frequencies...

This opens the Frequencies dialog box.

#### Figure 1-8

Frequencies dialog box

E Frequencies				×
<ul> <li>Age in years [age]</li> <li>Call waiting [callwa</li> <li>Caller ID [callid]</li> <li>Gender [gender]</li> <li>Has newspaper sul</li> <li>Household income</li> <li>Income category [ir</li> <li>Internet [internet]</li> <li>✓</li> </ul>	Þ	Variable(s):		OK Paste Reset Cancel Help
	Statistic	s Charts	Format	

► Select (click) the variable *Income category*.

#### Figure 1-9

Variable labels and names in the Frequencies dialog box

Kan Frequencies	×
Age in years (age)	Variable(s): Cancel Help
Statistics.	Charts Format

A more complete description of each variable pops up when the cursor is over it. The variable name (in square brackets) is *inccat*, and it has the variable label *Income category*. If there were no variable label, only the variable name would appear in the list box.

In the dialog box, you choose the variables you want to analyze from the source list on the left and move them into the Variable(s) list on the right. The OK button, which runs the analysis, is disabled until at least one variable is placed in the Variable(s) list.

Additional labeling information can be easily obtained for any variable on the list by clicking on the variable name with the right mouse button.

- Click the right mouse button on *Income Category [inccat]*, and then click (left mouse button) Variable Information.
- ► Click the down arrow on the Value Labels drop-down list.

Introduction

#### Figure 1-10 Defined labels for income variable

Sequencies			×	
Age in years [age]     Age in years [age]     Call waiting [callwa     Caller ID [callid]     Gender [gender]     Has newspaper sul     Household income     Income category [ir     Internet [internet]     Display frequency tables	Income ca Name: inc Measurem	Variable(s):	OK Paste Reset Cancel Help	
	Value labe	els: 1.00 Under \$25,000		-
		1.00 Under \$25,000 2.00 \$25,000 to \$49,999 3.00 \$50,000 to \$74,999 4.00 \$75,000 or more		

All of the defined value labels for the variable are displayed.

- Click *Gender [gender]* in the source variable list, and then click the right-arrow button to move the variable into the target Variable(s) list.
- Click *Income category [inccat]* in the source list, and then click the right arrow button again.

**Figure 1-11** Variables selected for analysis

Frequencies				×
Age in years [age]     Call waiting [callwa     Caller ID [callid]     Has newspaper sul     Household income     Internet [internet]     Level of education     Marital status [marit     Marital status [marit     Caller ID callid]	•	Variable(s):	] y [incca	OK Paste Reset Cancel Help
	Statistics	Charts	Format	

A pound sign (#) icon next to the variable name indicates that the variable is **numeric**. An icon with the letter "A" indicates that the variable is a **string** (alphanumeric) variable, which may contain both letters and numbers. A less-than sign (left angle bracket) indicates that the variable is a **short string**, containing eight or fewer characters.

► Click OK to run the procedure.

#### **Viewing Results**

Figure 1-12 Viewer window						
File     Edit     View     In:       Image: State of the	Viewer sert F <u>o</u> rm	iat <u>A</u> nalyz	e <u>G</u> raphs <u>U</u>	tilities <u>W</u> indow	<u>H</u> elp	
Output Constant Log Frequencies Title Constant Log Statistics Frequency T	Fre	equen	CIES Statistics			<u> </u>
Title Gender	N	Valid Missing	Gender 6400 0	Income category in thousands 6400 0		
	Fre	equen	cy Table	e		•

Results are displayed in the Viewer window.

You can quickly go to any item in the Viewer simply by selecting it in the outline pane.

► Click Income category.



📅 Output1 - SPSS	1	/iewei									_	⊐×
<u>Eile E</u> dit ⊻iew <u>I</u> n:	se	rt F <u>o</u> r	mat <u>A</u> naly	ze	<u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilit	ies <u>W</u> indo	w	<u>H</u> elp			
	2		IN I	1 1	= <b>[</b> ? ] 🤇	»	<u>,</u>					
Output	Π			Η	equency		rercent	va	ia Percent	٢	rerceni	
1780 Long	II	Valid	Female		3179		49.7		49.7		49.7	
	Ш		Male		3221		50.3		50.3		100.0	
Carried Title	Ш		Total		6400		100.0		100.0			
Notes	Ľ											
	L											
Frequency T	L											
Title	L				Income	cate	gory in th	ous	sands			
Gender	١r							-			0	
	Ш				Executor		Deveent		Volid Doro		Doroopt	
	lł	Valid	Linder \$24	5	11	-y 74	Fercerii 40		Valiu Perci	20	10	
I I	Ш	Yalla	CHUCH #2.			00					10.	
	Ш		φ20 - φ48 φ20 - φ48		23	88	37	.3	37		55.	<u> </u>
I I	Ш		\$50 - \$74		11	20	17	.5	17	.5	73.	2
	Ш		\$75+			18   26		6.8	26.		100.	
	Il		Total		64	00	100	0.0	100	).0		
	L											_
	Ŀ											• //

This takes you directly to the frequency table for income categories. This frequency table shows the number and percentage of people in each income category.

### **Creating Charts**

Although some statistical procedures can create high-resolution charts, you can also use the Graphs menu to create charts.

For example, you could create a chart that shows the relationship between wireless telephone service and PDA (personal digital assistant) ownership.

- From the menus choose:
   Graphs Bar...
- ► Click Clustered and then click Define.

Figure 1-14 Define Clustered Bar dialog box

Define Clustered Bar:	Summaries for Groups of Cases	×
	Bars Represent	
🌒 🏶 Age in years [age] 🔺	• Not cases C % of cases	OK
🛞 Marital status [marita		Paste
Years at current add	U Lum. N U Lu <u>m</u> . %	
🚸 Household income i	C Other <u>s</u> tatistic (e.g., mean)	<u>R</u> eset
Income category in	⊻ariable:	Canad
🔶 Price of primary veh		
🔶 Primary vehicle price	Change Statistic	Help
🚸 Level of education [		
Years with current e	Category A <u>x</u> is:	
🚸 Retired [retire]	Wireless service [wireles	
♦ Years with current e	Dofine Clustere hur	
🛞 Job satisfaction [job	Denne Clusters <u>Dy</u>	
A Gender [gender]	Uwns PDA (ownpoa)	
🛞 Number of people in	Panel By	
🚸 Multiple lines [multir	Ro <u>w</u> s:	
🛞 Voice mail [voice]		
🚸 Paging service [pag		
🛞 Internet [internet]	Nest row variables	
🔶 Caller ID [callid] 🚽		
🛞 Call waiting [callwait	Lojumns:	
🛞 Owns TV [owntv]		
🛞 Owns VCR [ownvor		
🛞 Owns stereo/CD pla	Nest column variables	
Template		<u>T</u> itles
📃 🔲 se chart specification	ns from:	
File		Options

- ▶ Scroll down the source variable list and select *Wireless service [wireless]* as the Category Axis variable.
- ► Select *Owns PDA [ownpda]* as the Define Clusters By variable.
- ► Click OK to create the chart.

13





The bar chart is displayed in the Viewer. It shows that people with wireless phone service are far more likely to have PDAs than people without wireless service.

You can edit charts and tables by double-clicking on them in the contents pane of the Viewer window, and you can copy and paste your results into other applications. Those topics will be covered later.

## **Exiting SPSS**

To exit SPSS:

- From the menus choose:
   File Exit
- Click No if you get an alert asking if you want to save your results.

# Using the Help System

Help is available in a number of different ways, including:

**Help menu**. Every window has a Help menu on the menu bar. The Topics menu item provides access to the Help system, where you can use the Contents and Index tabs to find topics. The Tutorial menu item provides access to the introductory tutorial.

**Dialog box Help buttons.** Most dialog boxes have a Help button that takes you directly to a Help topic for that dialog box. The Help topic provides general information and links to related topics.

**Pivot table context menu Help.** Right-click on terms in an activated pivot table in the Viewer and select What's This? from the context menu to display definitions of the terms.

**Statistics Coach.** The Statistics Coach item on the Help menu provides a wizard-like method for finding the right statistical or charting procedure for what you want to do.

**Case Studies.** The Case Studies item on the Help menu provides hands-on examples of how to create various types of statistical analyses and interpret the results. The sample data files used in the examples are also provided so that you can work through the examples to see exactly how the results were produced.

This chapter uses the files demo.sav and bhelptut.spo.

## Help Contents Tab

The Topics item on the Help menu opens a Help window.

 From the menus choose: Help

Topics

#### Figure 2-1 Help Contents tab



The Contents tab in the left pane of the Help window is an expandable and collapsible table of contents. It is most useful if you're looking for general information or are unsure of what index term to use to find what you're looking for.

## Help Index Tab

#### Figure 2-2

Help Index tab



▶ Click the Index tab in the left pane of the Help window.

The Index tab provides a searchable index that makes it easy to find specific topics. The Index tab is organized in alphabetical order, just like a book index. It uses **incremental search** to find what you're looking for.

For example, you can:

▶ Type med.

#### Figure 2-3

Incremental index search



The index scrolls to and highlights the first index entry that starts with these letters, which is median.

### **Dialog Box Help**

Most dialog boxes have a Help button that displays a Help topic about what the dialog box does and how to do it.

► From the menus choose:

```
Analyze
Descriptive Statistics
Frequencies...
```

► Click Help.

#### Figure 2-4 Dialog box Help topic



In this example, the Help topic describes the purpose of the Frequencies procedure and provides an example.

#### **Statistics Coach**

The Statistics Coach can help to guide you through the process of finding the procedure that you want to use.

 From the menus choose:
 Help Statistics Coach

Figure 2-5

tatistic	s Coa	ach,	first	ste	р					
Statistics	Coach									_ 🗆 ×
				_					w	hat do you want to do?
				Indu	istry	Mean	Sum			
				Gov	emment	\$2,525	\$1,252,641		•	Summarize, describe, or present data
		97		Aca	demic	\$2,481	\$1,280,304			
				Tota	al I	\$2,517	\$3,744,669		C	Look at variance and distribution of data
				-						
	Time or	n Hold	Freque	ency	Percent	Percer	nt		0	Create OI AP report cubes
	< 1 Min	ute		279	18.6	5	18.6			create obw report cubes
	1-2 Min	utes		352	23.5	5	42.1			
	> 4 Min	utes		562	20.5	5 1	02.5		0	Compare groups for significant differences
	Total		1	500	100.0					
Time		_					_		C	Identify significant relationships between
on ho	ld	North	South	East	West					variables
< 1 Mi	inute	65	62	65	87				0	Identify groups of similar cases
1-2 M	inutes	93	89 64	89	81					racius) Brache el el lunar escere
> 4 M	inutes	149	130	145	138					
									0	Identify groups of similar variables
	_			_						
			M	ore Ex	amples					Help Back Next Cancel

The Statistics Coach presents a series of questions designed to find the appropriate procedure. The first question is simply "What do you want to do?"

For example, if you want to summarize data:

- ► Select Summarize, describe, or present data.
- ► Then click Next.

Using the Help System

Statistics Coach		
		What kind of data do you want to summarize?
		C Data in categories (nominal, ordinal)
		C Continuous, numeric data (interval, ratio)
Data in Co volume96	region	C Continuous, numeric variables within categor
High	West	
High	Central	C Multiple response data
Low	West	
Medium	East	
More Ex	amples	Help Back Next Cance

Figure 2-6 Data type selection

The next question asks about the type of data you want to summarize. If you're unsure, each choice displays different examples.

Select Continuous, numeric data (interval, ratio).

cs Coach			
			What kind of data do you want to summarize?
			O Data in categories (nominal, ordinal)
	sales96	sales95	Continuous, numeric data (interval, ratio)
	\$570,000	\$270,000	
	\$402,000	\$187,500	C Continuous, numeric variables within cate
	\$257,400	\$144,000	
	\$262,800	\$158,400	
F	\$450,000	\$210,000	C Multiple response data
	\$321,000	\$135,000	
	\$360,000	\$187,500	
	\$262,800	\$117,000	
	Mars Fre	malas [	Hale Bask Maral Co

**Figure 2-7** Selecting a different data type

The example changes to reflect your choice. If you're still unsure, you can:

► Click More Examples.

A new example of the same data type is displayed. If the examples don't provide enough information, you can:

► Click Help.
Using the Help System

Figure 2-8 Statistics Coach Help topic



In this example, the Help topic defines the different data types.

- ► Close the Help window.
- ► Select Data in categories (nominal, ordinal) and click Next.

► Select Tables and numbers and click Next.

Figure 2-9 Selecting tables or charts

Statistics Coach								- 🗆 X
					1	w	hat kind of display do you want?	
					e	Ð	Tables and numbers	
					¢	2	Charts and graphs	
Marital Status	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent	L.			
Married	795	53.0	53.0	53.0				
Widowed	165	11.0	11.0	64.0				
Divorced	213	14.2	14.2	78.3				
Separated	40	2.7	2.7	80.9				
Never married	286	19.1	19.1	100.0				
Total	1499	99.9	100.0					
		More Examp	oles			_	Help Back Next	Cancel

► Select Individual case listings within categories.

Figure 2-10



When the Statistics Coach has enough information, the Next button changes to Finish.

When you click Finish, the dialog box for the selected procedure opens automatically, and a Help topic for the procedure is also displayed.

#### Figure 2-11

Dialog box and Help topic



This is a custom Help topic, based on your selections in the Statistics Coach. Since some dialog boxes perform numerous functions, more than one path in the Statistics Coach may lead to the same dialog box, but the instructions in the Help topic may be different.

• Click Tell me more in the Help topic to get more detailed information.

Using the Help System



This Help topic provides detailed information on the data type(s) appropriate for the selected procedure.

# **Case Studies**

Case studies provide comprehensive overviews of each procedure. Data files used in the examples are installed with SPSS, so you can follow along, performing the same analysis—from opening the data source and selecting variables for analysis to interpreting the results.

To access the case studies:

 Right-click on any pivot table created by a procedure. For example, you can right-click on the frequency table for Gender.





► Select Case Studies on the pop-up context menu.

Case studies are not available for all procedures. The Case Studies choice on the context menu will appear only if the feature is available for the procedure that created the selected pivot table.

# **Reading Data**

Figure 3-1

Data can be entered directly into SPSS, or it can be imported from a number of different sources. The processes for reading data stored in SPSS data files, spreadsheet applications, such as Microsoft Excel, database applications, such as Microsoft Access, and text files are all discussed in this chapter.

# Basic Structure of an SPSS Data File

🛗 Data	Editor					- 🗆 🗙
File Edit	View Data	Transform Ana	alyze Graphs	Utilities Win	dow Help	
28	a 🖳 🗹	n 🖂 🔛 🗄	= <b>[? 44</b> •	•E 💼 🔳	<u> 1                                      </u>	0
13:age		33				
	age	marital	address	income	inccat	ca_
1	37	1	12	35.00	2.00	
2	33	1	12	29.00	2.00	
3	42	1	21	34.00	2.00	
4	58	0	28	49.00	2.00	
5	56	0	9	57.00	3.00	
6	46	0	5	39.00	2.00	
7	47	1	4	56.00	3.00	1
8	62	1	16	250.00	4.00	
Lq	52	1,		73.00	3.00	
I ∢ I ► I\ Da	ata View 🔏 Va	ariable View 🖊				

SPSS data files are organized by cases (rows) and variables (columns). In this data file, cases represent individual respondents to a survey. Variables represent each question asked in the survey.

# Reading an SPSS Data File

SPSS data files, which have a *.sav* file extension, contain your saved data. To open *demo.sav*, an example file that is installed with the product:

► From the menus choose:

File Open Data...

▶ Make sure that SPSS (\*.sav) is selected in the Files of Type drop-down list.

Figure 3-2 Open File d	dialog box		
Open File			? ×
Look in: 🔂	sample_files		
demo.sav			
File <u>n</u> ame:	demo.sav		<u>O</u> pen
Files of type:	SPSS (*.sav)	•	<u>P</u> aste
			Cancel

- ► Navigate to the *sample\_files* folder.
- ► Select *demo.sav* and click Open.

31

The data are now displayed in the Data Editor.

#### Figure 3-3 Opened data file 🛗 Data Editor - 🗆 🗙 File Edit View Data Transform Analyze Graphs Utilities Window Help 🖭 🕥 in. ا 😰 ե **M F** 13:age marital address income inccat ca\_ age 37 35.00 2.00 1 1 12 2 33 1 12 29.00 2.00 3 42 1 21 34.00 2.00 4 58 0 28 49.00 2.00 5 56 0 9 57.00 3.00 6 0 5 46 39.00 2.00 7 47 1 4 56.00 3.00 8 62 1 16 4.00 250.00 . 27 Data View / Variable View / q 73.00 3.00

# **Reading Data from Spreadsheets**

Rather than typing all of your data directly into the Data Editor, you can read data from applications such as Microsoft Excel. You can also read column headings as variable names.

► From the menus choose:

File Open Data...

---

► Select Excel (\*.xls) from the Files of Type drop-down list.

Figure 3-4 Open File c	lialog box		
Open File			? ×
Look jn: 🔂	sample_files	 - + 1	-* 🎟 🕶
M demo.xis			
File <u>n</u> ame:	demo.xls		<u>O</u> pen
Files of <u>type</u> :	Excel (*.xls)	 <b>•</b>	<u>P</u> aste
			Cancel

► Select *demo.xls* and click Open to read this spreadsheet.

The Opening Excel Data Source dialog box is displayed, allowing you to specify whether variable names are to be included in the spreadsheet, as well as the cells that you want to import. In Excel 5 or later, you can also specify which worksheets you want to import.

Figure 3-5 Opening Excel Data Source dialog box

Opening Exc	el Data Source 💦 👌	<
C:\Program F	iles\SPSS\tutorial\sample_files\demo.xls	
🔽 Read var	iable names from the first row of data.	
Worksheet	demo (A1:AB6401)	
-		
Hange:		
0	K Cancel Help	

Make sure that Read variable names from first row of data is selected. This option reads column headings as variable names.

If the column headings do not conform to the SPSS variable-naming rules, they are converted into valid variable names and the original column headings are saved as variable labels. If you want to import only a portion of the spreadsheet, specify the range of cells to be imported in the Range text box.

• Click OK to read the Excel file.

The data now appear in the Data Editor, with the column headings used as variable names. If you're using a spreadsheet application other than Excel or Lotus, you should be able to export your data to a supported format that can then be read into SPSS.



💼 Data 🛛	Editor					_ C	×	
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>Transform</u> <u>A</u>	nalyze <u>G</u> raph:	s <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u>	indow <u>H</u> elp			
	8 🔍 🗠		- 12 #		11 15	0		
1:age 55								
	age	marital	address	income	inccat	car		
1	55	1	12	72.00	3.00	37.00		
2	56	0	29	153.00	4.00	76.00		
3	28	1	9	28.00	2.00	13.90		
4	24	1	4	26.00	2.00	13.00		
5	25	1	2	23.00	1.00	11.30		
6	45	0	9	76.00	4.00	37.30		
7	44	1	17	144.00	4.00	72.10		
8	46	1	20	75.00	4.00	37.10		
9	41	0	10	26.00	2.00	13.00		
10	29	0	4	19.00	1.00	9.60		
11	34	0	0	89.00	4.00	44.40		
12	55	0	17	72.00	3.00	36.10		
13	28	0	9	55.00	3.00	28.20		
14	21	1	2	20.00	1.00	9.60		
	ata View 📈	ariable View ,	/l	• <u> </u>	•		•	

# Reading Data from a Database

Data from database sources are easily imported using the Database Wizard. Any database that uses ODBC (Open Database Connectivity) drivers can be read directly by SPSS after the drivers are installed. ODBC drivers for many database formats are supplied on the installation CD. Additional drivers can be obtained from third-party vendors. One of the most common database applications, Microsoft Access, is discussed in this example.

► From the menus choose:

File	
Open Database	
New Query	

Figure 3-7 Database Wizard Welcome dialog box

Database Wizard	×
Welcome To the Database Wiz This wizard will help you select the data elements you wish to v Select Data Source:	ard! work with during your SPSS session.
From which data source(s) would you like to retrieve data?	BASE Files     dBase Files · Word     ECDCMusic     Excel Files     ForPro Files · Word     MS Access Database     Visual FoxPro Database     Visual FoxPro Tables
	▲dd Data Source
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext >	Cancel Help

▶ Select MS Access Database from the list of data sources and click Next.

35

If MS Access Database is not listed here, you need to run *Microsoft Data Access Pack.exe*, which can be found in the Microsoft Data Access Pack folder on the CD.

Figure 3-8 ODBC Driver Login dialog box

ODBC Driver Lo	gin	×
Data Source:	MS Access Database	
Database	C:\Program Files\SPSS\tutorial\sample_files\d	Browse
	OK Cancel	

• Click Browse to navigate to the Access database file that you want to open.

#### Figure 3-9

Open File dialog box

Open File				? ×
Look jn: 🔂 sa	ample_files			* 🔳 *
🛅 adl.sav	ĺ	🖬 brakes.sav	🛅 creditpro	mo.sav 🛅
aflatoxin.sav	Į	cars.sav	demo.md	b 🛅
autoaccident:	s.sav [	🛅 cellular.sav	🛗 demo. sav	/ 📋
automaton.sp	is [	💼 ceramics.sav	🗒 demo.txt	Ĩ.
🛗 bankloan.sav	' Į	🛗 clothing_defects.sav	🎽 demo.xls	١.
🛅 bhelptut.spo	Ī	🗰 contacts.sav	🛗 dietstudy	.sav 🛅
•				Þ
File <u>n</u> ame: d	lemo.mdb			<u>O</u> pen
Files of <u>type</u> :	All files (*.*)		•	Cancel
				11.

- ▶ Select *demo.mdb* and click Open to continue.
- ► Click OK in the login dialog box.

In the next step, you can specify the tables and variables that you want to import.

Select Data			
Now you need to select the fields y the mouse button pressed, drag it o	ou wish to work with. T ver to the 'Retrieve Fie	o select items, click on an item in the Ids'list.	'available' list and, wi
Hint: Dragging a table selects all of	its fields.		
		Debieve Fields In This Orden	
□     Imp       Imp     Imp       Imp     ADDRESS       Imp     AGE       Imp     CALLID       Imp     CALLWAIT       Imp     CAR       Imp		문_ demo: ID 문_ demo: AGE 문_ demo: AARITAL 문_ demo: ADDRESS 문_ demo: INCOME 문_ demo: INCCAT 문_ demo: CAR 문_ demo: CARCAT 문_ demo: ED 문_ demo: EMPLOY 문_ demo: RETIRE	×
Sort field names			

- Drag the entire demo table to the Retrieve Fields in This Order list.
- ► Click Next.

In the next step, you select which records (cases) to import.

Figure 3-11 Limit Retrieved Cases step

Database Wizard Limit Retrieved Limit the cases that are retriev Hint: Fields and Functions car	l Caso ed by spec i be added	<b>BS</b> ifying one or more o to an expression by	criteria. V dragging and dropp	ing into an expres	x
Fields:	Criteria:				
🖃 🖶 demo		Connector	Expression 1	Relation	
ADDRESS AGE CALLID CALLWAIT CAR CAR CAR	1 2 3 4 5 6 ◀				
CHAB(asciicode)		Random Sampling			
CONCAT(strexpr,strexp	0	Native rando <u>m</u> sam	pling	💿 <u>S</u> PSS ra	andom sampling
LTRIM(strexpr)		Approxima	tely 10 📩	% of all cases	
Prompt For Value		C Exactly	100 case	s from the first 1	000 cases
	<	Back <u>N</u> ex	t > Finish	Cance	el Help

If you do not want to import all cases, you can import a subset of cases (for example, males older than 30), or you can import a random sample of cases from the data source. For large data sources, you may want to limit the number of cases to a small, representative sample to reduce the processing time.

► Click Next to continue.

If you are in distributed mode, connected to a remote server (available with SPSS Server), the next step allows you to aggregate the data before reading it into SPSS.



demo: INCCAT	_	
e demo: INCLAT		
P		
	<u> </u>	
gregated Variables		
Summaries or Variable(s)		
Name	Function	
AGE_sum	Sum	
CAR_sum	Sum	
ED_sum	Sum	
EMPLOY_sum	Sum	-
	Jgregated Variables Summaries of Variable(s) AGE_sum CAR_sum ED_sum EMPLOY_sum	AGE_sum CAR_sum ED_sum EM_LOY_sum Sum Sum CAR_sum Sum EM_sum Sum EM_sum Sum EM_sum Sum EM_sum Sum EM_sum Sum Sum EM_sum EM_sum Sum EM_sum Sum EM_sum EM_sum Sum EM_sum EM_su

You can also aggregate data after reading it into SPSS, but pre-aggregating may save time for large data sources.

► For this example, you don't need to aggregate the data. If you see this step in the Database Wizard, click Next.

Field names are used to create variable names. If necessary, the names are converted to valid variable names. The original field names are preserved as variable labels. You can also change the variable names before importing the database.

Figure 3-13 Define Variables step

	patically generated if left	blank			
o convert a string y	variable to numeric usin	a the original v	alues as value	labels, check Becode to Numeric	
o control county i		g the original fi			
	Result Variable Name	Data Type	Recode to Numeric		<u> </u>
demo: MARITAL	MARITAL	Numeric			
demo: ADDRESS	ADDRESS	Numeric			
demo: INCOME	INCOME	Numeric			
demo: INCCAT	INCCAT	Numeric			
demo: CAR	CAR	Numeric			
demo: CARCAT	CARCAT	Numeric			
demo: ED	ED	Numeric			
demo: EMPLOY	EMPLOY	Numeric			
demo: RETIRE	RETIRE	Numeric			
demo: EMPCAT	EMPCAT	Numeric			
demo: GENDER	GENDER	String		]	
		blum auta		1	-

- Click the Recode to Numeric cell in the Gender field. This option converts string variables to integer variables and retains the original value as the value label for the new variable.
- ► Click Next to continue.

If you are in distributed mode, connected to a remote server (available with SPSS Server), the next step allows you sort the data before reading it into SPSS.

You can also sort data after reading it into SPSS, but presorting may save time for large data sources.

► For this example, you don't need to sort the data. If you see this step in the Database Wizard, click Next.

The SQL statement created from your selections in the Database Wizard appears in the Results step. This statement can be executed now or saved to a file for later use.

gure 3-14 esults step					
atabase Wizard					
Results					
Your selection has resulted in the fo	Illowing SQL quer	y:			
SELECT ID, AGE, MARITAL, AG EMPCAT, GENDER, RESIDE, W CALLWAIT, OWNTV, OWNVCR, demo	DDRESS, INCON /IRELESS, MUL . OWNCD, OWN	ie, inccat, Tline, voic IPDA, own	CAR, CARCAT, I E, PAGER, INTEI PC, OWNFAX, NE	ED, EMPLOY, R RNET, CALLID, WS, RESPONSE	ETIRE, 🔺 E FROM
	is queru?				-
Betrieve the data I have self	octed				
C Paste it into the syntax editor	for further modific	cation			
Save query to file					
					Browse
	< Back	Next >	Finish	Cancel	Help

► Click Finish to import the data.

All of the data in the Access database that you selected to import are now available in the SPSS Data Editor.

Figure 3-15 Data imported from an Access database

🧰 Data I	Editor						×
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>T</u> ransform <u>A</u>	nalyze <u>G</u> raph:	s <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u>	indow <u>H</u> elp		
<b>2</b>	a 🔍 🗠			*E 🖆 🖽	1	0	
1: age		55					
	age	marital	address	income	inccat	car	
1	55	1	12	72.00	3.00	37.00	
2	56	0	29	153.00	4.00	76.00	
3	28	1	9	28.00	2.00	13.90	
4	24	1	4	26.00	2.00	13.00	
5	25	1	2	23.00	1.00	11.30	
6	45	0	9	76.00	4.00	37.30	
7	44	1	17	144.00	4.00	72.10	
8	46	1	20	75.00	4.00	37.10	
9	41	0	10	26.00	2.00	13.00	
10	29	0	4	19.00	1.00	9.60	
11	34	0	0	89.00	4.00	44.40	
12	55	0	17	72.00	3.00	36.10	
13	28	0	9	55.00	3.00	28.20	
14	21	1	2	20.00	1.00	9.60	1000
	ata View 📈	ariable View ,	/ 1	<b>↓</b>	4 000	· · · ·	•

# Reading Data from a Text File

Text files are another common source of data. Many spreadsheet programs and databases can save their contents in one of many text file formats. Comma or tab-delimited files refer to rows of data that use commas or tabs to indicate each variable. In this example, the data are tab delimited.

- From the menus choose:
   File Read Text Data...
- Choose Text (\*.txt) from the Files of Type list.

Figure 3-16 Open File dialog box

Open File					? ×
Look jn: 🔂	sample_files	 •	← 🗈	r 🖬 📩	
demo.txt					
File <u>n</u> ame:	demo.txt			<u>O</u> per	1
Files of type:	Text (*.txt)	 	-	<u>P</u> ast	•
				Canc	el //

► Select *demo.txt* and click Open to read the selected file.

43

The Text Import Wizard guides you through the process of defining how the specified text file should be interpreted.

#### Figure 3-17 Text Import Wizard - Step 1 of 6

Text Import Wizard - Step 1 of 6		×
628 840 1 81 28.5 630 2400 0 73 40.33 632 10200 0 83 31.08 633 870 0 93 31.17 635 17400 83 41.91	Welcome to the text import wizard! This wizard will help you read data from your text file and specify information about the variables.	
var1         var2         var3         v           1	Does your text file match a predefined format?         Yes         Image: Second	
Text file:         0       10         1       AGEDMARITALDADDRE         5501012072.0003.0       56000290153.0004.         4       280109026.0002.000	20 30 40 50 SSD INCOMED INCCATDCARDCARDCATDEDDEMPLO = 0037.0003.000102300030f0500010101000 00076.0003.000103500030m010100010100 013.9001.00030400010f0900000000000	
< <u>B</u> ack	Next > Finish Cancel Help	

- ► In Step 1, you can choose a predefined format or create a new format in the wizard. Select No to indicate that a new format should be created.
- ► Click Next to continue.

As stated earlier, this file uses tab-delimited formatting. Also, the variable names are defined on the top line of this file.

Figure 3-18 Text Import Wizard - Step 2 of 6

Text Import Wizard - Step 2 of 6
How are your variables arranged?         Image: Delimited       • Variables are delimited by a specific character (i.e., comma, tab).         Image: Delimited       • Variables are delimited by a specific character (i.e., comma, tab).         Image: Delimited       • Variables are aligned in fixed width columns.
Are variable names included at the top of your file?
Text file:       0       10       20       30       40       50         1       AGEDMARITALDADDRESSD INCOMED INCCATDCARDCARCATDEDDEMPLO         2       550 1012072.0003.00037.0003.000 102300030f0 5000 10101000         3       56000290153.0004.00076.0003.000 103 500030m0101000000000         4       280109028.0002.00013.9001.00030400010f0900000000000
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Finish Cancel Help

- Select Delimited to indicate that the data use a delimited formatting structure.
- Select Yes to indicate that variable names should be read from the top of the file.
- ► Click Next to continue.

45

• Type 2 in the top section of next dialog box to indicate that the first row of data starts on the second line of the text file.

Figure 3-19 Text Import Wizard - Step 3 of 6
Text Import Wizard - Delimited Step 3 of 6
The first case of data begins on which line number?
All of the cases     All of the cases     Arandom percentage of the cases (approximate): 10 2
0.10.20.30.40.50 1 5501012072.0003.00037.0003.000102300030f0500010101 2 56000290153.0004.00076.0003.000103500030m0101000101 3 280109028.0002.00013.9001.00030400010f09000000000 ▼ ▲
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Finish Cancel Help

• Keep the default values for the remainder of this dialog box, and click Next to continue.

The Data preview in Step 4 provides you with a quick way to ensure that your data are being properly read by SPSS.

#### Figure 3-20 Text Import Wizard - Step 4 of 6

<u>I</u> ab <u>C</u> omm <u>C</u> omm	a C	ween variables: T <u>S</u> pace TS <u>e</u> micolon	/	√hat is the text	qualifier? ote uote	
)ata previev	/ 		L	V5		
)ata previev V1 AGE	V V MARITAL	V3 ADDRESS	<b>V4</b> INCOME	V5	CAR	CARC
ata previev V1 AGE 55	<b>V</b> MARITAL	V3 ADDRESS 12	V4 INCOME 72.00	<b>V5</b> INCCAT 3.00	CAR 37.00	CARC 3.00
ata previev V1 AGE 55 56	<b>V2</b> MARITAL 1 0	<b>V3</b> ADDRESS 12 29	V4 INCOME 72.00 153.00	V5 INCCAT 3.00 4.00	V6 CAR 37.00 76.00	CARC 3.00 3.00

- Select Tab and deselect the other options.
- ► Click Next to continue.

47

Because the variable names may have been truncated to fit SPSS formatting requirements, this dialog box gives you the opportunity to edit any undesirable names.

Figure 3-21 Text Import Wizard - Step 5 of 6

Data forma	at:		
ata preview AGE	MARITAL ADDRESS INCOME INCCA	IT CAR C	1
ata preview AGE 55	MARITAL         ADDRESS         INCOME         INCCA           1         12         72.00         3.00	IT CAR C 37.00 3.00	<u>1</u>
ata preview AGE 55 56	MARITAL         ADDRESS         INCOME         INCCA           1         12         72.00         3.00           0         29         153.00         4.00	NT CAR C 37.00 3.00 76.00 3.00	₽
ata preview AGE 55 56 28	MARITAL         ADDRESS         INCOME         INCCA           1         12         72.00         3.00           0         29         153.00         4.00           1         9         28.00         2.00	T CAR C 37.00 3.00 76.00 3.00 13.90 1.00	a ▲ - -
ata preview AGE 55 56 28 24	MARITAL         ADDRESS         INCOME         INCCA           1         12         72.00         3.00           0         29         153.00         4.00           1         9         28.00         2.00           1         9         26.00         2.00	T CAR C 37.00 3.00 76.00 3.00 13.90 1.00 13.00 1.00	1 1 -

Data types can be defined here as well. For example, it's safe to assume that the income variable is meant to contain a certain dollar amount.

To change a data type:

• Under Data preview, select the variable you want to change, which is *Income* in this case.

► Select Dollar from the Data format drop-down list.

naport wi	zard - Step 5	of 6				
pecifications	for variable(s) se	elected in the d	ata preview			
⊻ariable na	me: Or	iginal Name:				
INCOME	IN	СОМЕ				
Data formal	t					
Numeric		-				
Numeric		<b></b>				
Numeric String		<b></b>				
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar		▲ ▼				
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar		▲ ▼				
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar						
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar ata preview		▲ ▼				
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar ata preview AGE	MARITAL	ADDRESS	INCOME	INCCAT	CAR	CA
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar ata preview AGE 55	MARITAL	ADDRESS 12	INCOME 72.00	INCCAT	CAR 37.00	<b>CA</b>
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar ata preview AGE 55 56	<b>MARITAL</b> 1 0	ADDRESS 12 29	INCOME 72.00 153.00	INCCAT 3.00 4.00	CAR 37.00 76.00	CA 3.00 3.00
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar ata preview AGE 55 56 28	MARITAL 1 0 1 1	ADDRESS 12 29 9	INCOME 72.00 153.00 28.00	INCCAT 3.00 4.00 2.00	CAR 37.00 76.00 13.90	CA 3.00 3.00
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar ata preview AGE 55 56 28 24	MARITAL 1 0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	ADDRESS 12 29 9 4	INCOME 72.00 153.00 28.00 26.00	INCCAT 3.00 4.00 2.00 2.00	CAR 37.00 76.00 13.90 13.00	CA 3.00 1.00 1.00
Numeric String Date/Time Dollar ata preview AGE 55 56 28 24 4	MARITAL 1 0 1 1	ADDRESS 12 29 9 4	INCOME 72.00 153.00 28.00 26.00	INCCAT 3.00 4.00 2.00 2.00	CAR 37.00 76.00 13.90 13.00	CA 3.00 1.00 1.00

► Click Next to continue.

#### Figure 3-23 Text Import Wizard - Step 6 of 6

				_ Would	you like to sav	e this file forma	at for future use	e?
				0	'es			Save As
	var1	var2	var3 v		J			2-0-000
	628	840	1	• 6	<u>la</u>			
2	2 630	2400	0					
	3 632	10200	0	_ Would	d you like to pa	aste the syntax'	<b>?</b> ]	
	633	870	0	01	<u>′es</u>		🔽 Cache	e data loca
				the second				
	No os as a second	уносниени	•	- a .	1-			
			,	● N Press the	1 <u>o</u> : Finish button	to complete th	e text import w	izard.
ata p	preview			Press the	I <u>o</u> Finish button	to complete the	e text import w	izard.
ata p	preview AGE		ARITAL	Press the	I <u>o</u> Finish button	to complete the	e text import w	izard. <b>C/</b> ▲
ata p	preview AGE	<b>M</b>	ARITAL	Press the	Finish button	to complete the	e text import w	izard. <b>C/ ▲</b> 3.00
ata ; 55 56	preview AGE	<b>M</b>	ARITAL	ADDRESS	1 <u>0</u> Finish button INCOME 72.00 153.00	to complete the INCCAT 3.00 4.00	e text import w CAR 37.00 76.00	izard. <b>C/</b> 3.00 3.00
ata ( 55 56 28	preview AGE	<b>M</b> 1 0 1	ARITAL	ADDRESS	Enish button	to complete the 3.00 4.00 2.00	2 text import w 37.00 76.00 13.90	izard. 3.00 1.00
ata p 55 56 28 24	Dreview AGE	<b>M</b> A 1 0 1 1	ARITAL	ADDRESS 12 29 9 4	₹ Finish button INCOME 72.00 153.00 28.00 26.00	to complete the <b>INCCAT</b> 3.00 4.00 2.00 2.00	CAR 37.00 76.00 13.90 13.00	izard. 3.00 3.00 1.00 1.00 ▼
ata ( 55 56 28 24	preview AGE	<b>M</b> / 1 0 1 1	ARITAL	ADDRESS 12 29 9 4	1 <u>0</u> Finish button 153.00 28.00 26.00	to complete the <b>INCCAT</b> 3.00 4.00 2.00 2.00	CAR 37.00 76.00 13.90 13.00	izard. 3.00 1.00 1.00 ↓

• Leave the default selections in this dialog box, and click Finish to import the data.

# Saving Data

To save an SPSS data file, the Data Editor window must be the active window.

- From the menus choose:
   File Save
- ► Browse to the desired directory.

▶ Type a name for the file in the File name text box.

The Variables button can be used to select which variables in the Data Editor are saved to the SPSS data file. By default, all variables in the Data Editor are retained.

► Click Save.

The name in the title bar of the Data Editor will change to the filename you specified. This confirms that the file has been successfully saved as an SPSS data file. The file contains both variable information (names, type, and, if provided, labels and missing value codes), and all data values.

# Using the Data Editor

The Data Editor displays the contents of the active data file. The information in the Data Editor consists of variables and cases.

- In Data View, columns represent variables and rows represent cases (observations).
- In Variable View, each row is a variable, and each column is an attribute associated with that variable.

Variables are used to represent the different types of data that you have compiled. A common analogy is that of a survey. The response to each question on a survey is equivalent to a variable. Variables come in many different types, including numbers, strings, currency, and dates.

# **Entering Numeric Data**

Data can be entered into the Data Editor, which may be useful for small data files or for making minor edits to larger data files.

• Click the Variable View tab at the bottom of the Data Editor window.

Define the variables that are going to be used. In this case, only three variables are needed: *age*, *marital status*, and *income*.

#### Figure 4-1

Variable names in Variable View

🛗 Data Editor 📃 🗆 🗙						
<u>File Edit View Data Iransform Analyze Graphs Utilities Window H</u> elp						
<b>2</b>	in 19 🖉 🖉	n 💷 🏪	<b>!?</b> /4		1 🖪 🖾	2
	Name	Туре	Width	Decimals	Label	Value 📥
1	age	Numeric	8	2		None
2	marital	Numeric	8	2		None
3	income	Numeric	8	2		None
4						
5						
6						
7						
8						
9						
10						
11						
12						
13						
14						
15						

- ► In the first row of the first column, type age.
- ► In the second row, type marital.
- ► In the third row, type income.

New variables are automatically given a numeric data type.

If you don't enter variable names, unique names are automatically created. However, these names are not descriptive and are not recommended for large data files.

• Click the Data View tab to continue entering the data.

The names that you entered in Variable View are now the headings for the first three columns in Data View.

Begin entering data in the first row, starting at the first column.

#### Figure 4-2 Values entered in Data View

🛗 Data Editor 📃 🗖 🗙							
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>T</u> ransform <u>A</u> i	halyze <u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> i	ndow <u>H</u> elp		
2	a 🔍 🗠		- 12 44 >		11 🖪 🐼	0	
34 :							
	age	marital	income	var	Var	var	
1	55.00	1.00	72000.00				
2	53.00	.00	153000.00				
3							
4							
5							
6							
7							
8							
9							
10							
11							
12							
13							
14							
Data View Variable View							

- ▶ In the *age* column, type 55.
- ► In the *marital* column, type 1.
- ▶ In the *income* column, type 72000.
- Move the cursor to the first column of the second row to add the next subject's data.
- ▶ In the *age* column, type 53.
- ► In the *marital* column, type 0.
- ▶ In the *income* column, type 153000.

Currently, the *age* and *marital* columns display decimal points, even though their values are intended to be integers. To hide the decimal points in these variables:

- Click the Variable View tab at the bottom of the Data Editor window.
- Select the *Decimals* column in the *age* row and type 0 to hide the decimal.
- Select the *Decimals* column in the *marital* row and type 0 to hide the decimal.

🛗 Data Editor 📃 🗖 🗙						
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>Transform</u> Analy	vze <u>G</u> raph	is <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> ind	dow <u>H</u> elp	
2	6 🖳 🖌	0 💷 🏪	<b>I?</b> /4		1 3 4	2
	Name	Туре	Width	Decimals	Label	Value 📥
1	age	Numeric	8	0		None
2	marital	Numeric	8	0		None
3	income	Numeric	8	2		None
4						
5						
6						
7						
8						
9						
10						
11						
12						
13						
14						
15						
	] Data View <b>λV</b> a	ariable View /		4		▼ ▶

# **Entering String Data**

Non-numeric data, such as strings of text, can also be entered into the Data Editor.

- Click the Variable View tab at the bottom of the Data Editor window.
- ▶ In the first cell of the first empty row, type sex for the variable name.

Figure 4-3

55

- ► Click the *Type* cell.
- Click the button in the *Type* cell to open the Variable Type dialog box.

Figure 4-4 Button shown in Type cell for sex

🛗 Data Editor 📃 🗖 🗙						
<u>File E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>T</u> ransform <u>A</u> nal	vze <u>G</u> raph	is <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> in	dow <u>H</u> elp	
<b>2</b>	8 🖳 🗠		<b>[?</b> /4			
	Name	Туре	Width	Decimals	Label	<u> </u>
1	age	Numeric	8	0		{
2	marital	Numeric	8	0		{
3	income	Numeric	8	0		1
4	sex	Numeric 🔤	8	0		1
5						
6						
7						
8						
9						
10						
11						
12						
13						
14						
15						
	Data Minue V	 ariable View /				

► Select String to specify the variable type.

• Click OK to save your changes and return to the Data Editor.

#### Figure 4-5 Variable Type dialog box Variable Type ? × C Numeric ΟK C Comma Cancel C Dot Help C Scientific notation Characters: 8 🔘 Date C Dollar C Custom currency String

# **Defining Data**

In addition to defining data types, you can also define descriptive variable and value labels for variable names and data values. These descriptive labels are used in statistical reports and charts.

#### Adding a Variable Label

Labels are meant to provide descriptions of variables. These descriptions are often longer versions of variable names. Labels can be up to 256 characters long. These labels are used in your output to identify the different variables.

- Click the Variable View tab at the bottom of the Data Editor window.
- ▶ In the *Label* column of the *age* row, type Respondent's Age.
- ▶ In the *Label* column of the *marital* row, type Marital Status.
- ▶ In the *Label* column of the *income* row, type Household Income.

-

h

1

1

h

- Figure 4-6 Variable labels entered in Variable View 🛗 Data Editor - 🗆 🗙 File Edit View Data Transform Analyze Graphs Utilities Window Help 2 🛛 🎒 🔍 🔊 1 12 14 Ci I Name Түре Width Decimals Label 1 age Numeric 8 0 Respondent's Age 2 Numeric 8 0 Marital Status marital 8 3 income Numeric 2 Household Income 4 sex String 8 Gender
- ▶ In the *Label* column of the *sex* row, type Gender.

# **Changing Variable Type and Format**

Data View \ Variable View \

The *Type* column displays the current data type for each variable. The most common are numeric and string, but many other formats are supported. In the current data file, the *income* variable is defined as a numeric type.

► Click the *Type* cell for the *income* row, and then click the button to open the Variable Type dialog box.

► Select Dollar in the Variable Type dialog box.

#### Figure 4-7 Variable Type dialog box

	-	
Variable Type		? ×
C Numeric C Domma C Dot C Scientific notation C Date C Dollar C Custom currency C String	\$#,#### \$#,#### \$###,### \$###,### \$###,### \$###,### \$###,### \$###,### \$### Decimal <u>P</u> laces: 0	OK Cancel Help

The formatting options for the currently selected data type are displayed.

- ▶ Select the format of this currency. For this example, select \$###,###,###.
- ► Click OK to save your changes.

#### Adding Value Labels for Numeric Variables

Value labels provide a method for mapping your variable values to a string label. In the case of this example, there are two acceptable values for the *marital* variable. A value of 0 means that the subject is single, and a value of 1 means that he or she is married.

 Click the Values cell for the marital row, and then click the button to open the Value Labels dialog box.

The value is the actual numeric value.

The value label is the string label applied to the specified numeric value.

- ► Type 0 in the Value field.
- ► Type Single in the Value Label field.
• Click Add to add this label to the list.

### Figure 4-8 Value Labels dialog box

Value Labels	? ×
Value Labels Value: Value Label: Add Change Bemove	OK Cancel Help

- Repeat the process, this time typing 1 in the Value field and Married in the Value Label field.
- Click Add, and then click OK to save your changes and return to the Data Editor.

These labels can also be displayed in Data View, which can help to make your data more readable.

- Click the Data View tab at the bottom of the Data Editor window.
- From the menus choose:
   View
   Value Labels

The labels are now displayed in a list when you enter values in the Data Editor. This has the benefit of suggesting a valid response and providing a more descriptive answer.

### Figure 4-9

Value labels displayed in Data View

💼 Dat	a Editor						_ C	×
<u>File E</u> o	lit <u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> a	ata <u>T</u> i	ransform <u>4</u>	<u>Analyze G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> in	dow <u>H</u> elp		
26		5		<u>- R M -</u>		1 🖪 🐼	0	
34 :								
	age		marital	income	sex	Var	var	
	1	55 N	Married	\$72,000				
	2	53	Single	\$153,000				
	0							
	4							
	5							
	6							
	7							
	8							
	9							
1	0							
1	1							
1	2							
1	3							
1	4							-
	Data View /	<b>(</b> Varia	able View	1				•

### Adding Value Labels for String Variables

String variables may require value labels as well. For example, your data may use single letters, M or F, to identify the sex of the subject. Value labels can be used to specify that M stands for *Male* and F stands for *Female*.

- Click the Variable View tab at the bottom of the Data Editor window.
- Click the Values cell in the sex row, and then click the button to open the Value Labels dialog box.
- ▶ Type F in the Value field, and then type Female in the Value Label field.

61

• Click Add to add this label to your data file.

#### Figure 4-10 Value Labels dialog box

Value Labels	? ×
Value Labels Value: Value Label:	OK Cancel
Add F = "Female" Change Remove	

- Repeat the process, this time typing M in the Value field and Male in the Value Label field.
- Click Add, and then click OK to save your changes and return to the Data Editor.

Because string values are case sensitive, you should make sure that you are consistent. A lowercase m is not the same as an uppercase M.

### Using Value Labels for Data Entry

In a previous example, we chose to have value labels displayed rather than the actual data by selecting Value Labels from the View menu. You can use these values for data entry.

- Click the Data View tab at the bottom of the Data Editor window.
- ▶ In the first row, select the cell for *sex* and select Male from the drop-down list.

▶ In the second row, select the cell for *sex* and select Female from the drop-down list.

📰 Data	Editor						×
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>T</u> ransform <u>A</u>	nalyze <u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> in	dow <u>H</u> elp		
<b>2</b>	a 🖳 🖌		- <u>R</u> M		1 🖪 🐼	0	
2:sex		F					
	age	marital	income	sex	var	var	
1	55	Married	\$72,000	Male			
2	53	Single	\$153,000	Female 💌			
3				Female			
4				Male			
5							
6							
7							
8							
9							
10							_
11							
12							
13							
14							-
	ata View ,√ ∨	ariable View	/				•

**Figure 4-11** Using variable labels to select values

Only defined values are listed, which helps to ensure that the data entered are in a format that you expect.

### Handling Missing Data

Missing or invalid data are generally too common to ignore. Survey respondents may refuse to answer certain questions, may not know the answer, or may answer in an unexpected format. If you don't take steps to filter or identify these data, your analysis may not provide accurate results.

For numeric data, empty data fields or fields containing invalid entries are handled by converting the fields to system missing, which is identifiable by a single period.

63

Figure 4-12 Missing values displayed as periods

💼 Data	Editor					- 🗆 ×
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	t <u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>T</u> ransform <u>A</u>	nalyze <u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> in	idow <u>H</u> elp	
2	🞒 🖳 🗹		🗕 📴 🏘 🧯	E 💼	1 🖪 🐼	0
18 : incon	ne					
	age	marital	income	sex	var	var [
1	55	Married	\$72,000	Male		
2	53	Single	\$153,000	Female		
3						
4						
5						
6						
7						
8						
9						
10						
11						
12						
13						
14						
	ata View 🗸 🗸	ariable View			1	•

The reason a value is missing may be important to your analysis. For example, you may find it useful to distinguish between those who refused to answer a question and those who didn't answer a question because it was not applicable.

### Missing Values for a Numeric Variable

- Click the Variable View tab at the bottom of the Data Editor window.
- Click the *Missing* cell in the *age* row, and then click the button to open the Missing Values dialog box.

In this dialog box, you can specify up to three distinct missing values, or a range of values plus one additional discrete value.

Figure 4-13 Missing Values dialog box

Missing Values	? ×
C No missing values	ОК
Discrete missing values	Cancel
999	Help
C Bange plus one optional discrete missing v	alue
Low: High:	
Di <u>s</u> crete value:	

- Select Discrete missing values.
- ▶ Type 999 in the first text box and leave the other two empty.
- Click OK to save your changes and return to the Data Editor.

Now that the missing data value has been added, a label can be applied to that value.

- ► Click the *Values* cell in the *age* row, and then click the button to open the Value Labels dialog box.
- ► Type 999 in the Value field.
- ► Type No Response in the Value Label field.

Figure 4-14 Value Labels dialog box	
Value Labels	? ×
Value Labels Value: 999 Value Label: No Response Add Change Remove	OK Cancel Help

Using the Data Editor

- Click Add to add this label to your data file.
- Click OK to save your changes and return to the Data Editor.

### Missing Values for a String Variable

Missing values for string variables are handled similarly to those for numeric values. Unlike numeric values, empty fields in string variables are not designated as system missing. Rather, they are interpreted as an empty string.

- Click the Variable View tab at the bottom of the Data Editor window.
- Click the *Missing* cell in the *sex* row, and then click the button to open the Missing Values dialog box.
- Select Discrete missing values.
- ► Type NR in the first text box.

Missing values for string variables are case sensitive. So, a value of *nr* is not treated as a missing value.

• Click OK to save your changes and return to the Data Editor.

Now you can add a label for the missing value.

- Click the Values cell in the sex row, and then click the button to open the Value Labels dialog box.
- ► Type NR in the Value field.

► Type No Response in the Value Label field.

### Figure 4-15

Value Labels dialog box

Value Label	\$	? ×
Value Labe Val <u>u</u> e: Valu <u>e</u> Label:	s NR No Response	OK Cancel
Add Change Bemove	F = "Female" M = "Male"	Help

- Click Add to add this label to your project.
- Click OK to save your changes and return to the Data Editor.

# **Copying and Pasting Value Attributes**

Once you've defined variable attributes for a variable, you can copy these attributes and apply them to other variables.

► In Variable View, type agewed in the first cell of the first empty row.

### Figure 4-16

agewed variable in Variable View

💼 Data	Editor					×
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>I</u> ransform <u>A</u> nal	vze <u>G</u> raph	ns <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> ir	ndow <u>H</u> elp	
28	a 🖳 🖌		<b>[?</b> /4		450	
	Name	Туре	Width	Decimals	Label	
1	age	Numeric	8	0	Respondent's Age	{
2	marital	Numeric	8	0	Marital Status	{
3	income	Dollar	12	0	Household Income	1
4	sex	String	8	0	Gender	{
5	agewed	Numeric	8	2	Age Married	1
6						
7						
8						
9						
10						
11						
12						
13						
14						
15						
	l Pata View <b>λν</b> a	ariable View /		4		•

- ► In the *Label* column, type Age Married.
- ► Click the *Values* cell in the *age* row.
- From the menus choose:
   Edit Copy
- ► Click the *Values* cell in the *agewed* row.
- From the menus choose:
   Edit Paste

The defined values from the *age* variable are now applied to the *agewed* variable.

Figure	4-17	
Values	pasted for	agewed

💼 Data	Editor					- 🗆 🗙
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata <u>T</u> r	ansform <u>A</u>	nalyze <u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> indow	v <u>H</u> elp	
<b>2</b>	🕘 🖳 🗠 🖉		- <b>I</b> ? M -	# <b>i # •</b>	<u>s</u>	
	Туре	Width	Decimals	Label	Values	Mi 📥
1	Numeric	8	0	Respondent's	(999, No Resp	999
2	Numeric	9	0	Marital Status	{0, Single}	None
3	Dollar	12	0	Household Inc	None	None
4	String	8	0	Gender	{F, Female}	NR
5	Numeric	8	2	Age Married	(999.00, No Re	None 🔜
6						
7						
8						
9						
10						
11						
12						
13						
14						
15						
16						•
▲ ► \ [	)ata View <b>∖ Vari</b> a	ble View	/			• /

To apply the attribute to multiple variables, simply select multiple target cells (click and drag down the column).

Data	Editor					_ 🗆 >
ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u>	ata <u>T</u> ransform	<u>Analyze</u> <u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> indow	v <u>H</u> elp	
2	8		🏪 😰 🏘 :		<u> </u>	
	Width	Decimals	Label	Values	Missing	Colu
1	8	0	Respondent's	(999, No Resp	999	8
2	9	0	Marital Status	{0, Single}	None	8
3	12	0	Household Inc	None	None	9
4	8	0	Gender	{F, Female}	NR	8
5	8	2	Age Married	(999.00, No Re	None	8
6						
7						
8						
9						
10						
11						
12						
13						
14						
15						
16						

### Figure 4-18 Multiple cells selected

When you paste the attribute, it is applied to all of the selected cells.

,		,				
💼 Data	Editor					- 🗆 🗙
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>T</u> ransform <u>A</u> naly	vze <u>G</u> raph	is <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> in	idow <u>H</u> elp	
	a 🖳 🖍		<b>!?</b> /4	/ 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一 一	<u> 1                                     </u>	
	Name	Туре	Width	Decimals	Label	Value_
1	age	Numeric	8	0	Respondent's	(999, No
2	marital	Numeric	9	0	Marital Status	{0, Single
3	income	Dollar	12	0	Household Inc	None
4	sex	String	8	0	Gender	{F, Fema
5	agewed	Numeric	8	2	Age Married	{999.00, I
6	var00001	Numeric	8	2		{999.00, I
7	var00002	Numeric	8	2		{999.00, I
8	var00003	Numeric	8	2		{999.00, I
9						
10						
11						
12						
13						
14						
15						
16					<b>.</b>	-
	)ata View <b>}√</b>	ariable View /		•		• //

Figure 4-19 Values pasted into multiple cells

New variables are automatically created if you paste the values into empty rows.

You can also copy all of the attributes from one variable to another.

• Click the *row number* in the *marital* row.

### Figure 4-20 Selected row

💼 Data	Editor					- 🗆 ×
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	a <u>T</u> ransform	<u>A</u> nalyze	<u>G</u> raphs <u>U</u> tili	ties <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp	
28	a 🖳	<b>n</b> 🖂 🗐	<u> </u>	<u>两</u> 雪首		0
	Name	Туре	Width	Decimals	Label	Values 🔺
1	age	Numeric	8	0	Respondent's Age	(999, No Res
2	marital	Numeric	8	0	Marital Status	{0, Single}
3	income	Dollar	12	0	Household Income	None
4	sex	String	8	0	Gender	{F, Female}
5	agewed	Numeric	8	2	Age Married	(999.00, No R
6	var00001	Numeric	8	2		(999.00, No R
7	var00002	Numeric	8	2		(999.00, No R
8	var00003	Numeric	8	2		(999.00, No F
9						
10						
11						
12						
13						
14						
15						
16 • • • •	l ata View λ	Variable Viev	N /			<b>•</b>

- From the menus choose:
   Edit Copy
- ► Click the row number of the first empty row.
- From the menus choose:
   Edit Paste

All of the attributes of the *marital* variable are applied to the new variable.

/alues pasted into row									
📅 Data Editor 📃 🗖 🗙									
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata <u>I</u> ransform <u>A</u> nalyze <u>G</u> raphs <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp								
	Name	Туре	Width	Decimals	Label	Values 📥			
1	age	Numeric	8	0	Respondent's Age	(999, No Resj			
2	marital	Numeric	8	0	Marital Status	{0, Single}			
3	income	Dollar	12	0	Household Income	None			
4	sex	String	8	0	Gender	{F, Female}			
5	agewed	Numeric	8	2	Age Married	(999.00, No F			
6	var00001	Numeric	8	2		(999.00, No R			
7	var00002	Numeric	8	2		(999.00, No R			
8	var00003	Numeric	8	2		(999.00, No F			
9	var00004	Numeric	8	0	Marital Status	{0, Single}			
10									
11									
12									
13									
14									
15									
16						-			
	ata View $\lambda$	Variable Vie	w/						

Figure 4-21 Values pasted into row

# **Defining Variable Properties for Categorical Variables**

For categorical (nominal, ordinal) data, Define Variable Properties can help you define value labels and other variable properties. Define Variable Properties:

- Scans the actual data values and lists all unique data values for each selected variable.
- Identifies unlabeled values and provides an "auto-label" feature.
- Provides the ability to copy defined value labels from another variable to the selected variable or from the selected variable to multiple additional variables.

This example uses the data file *demo.sav*. This data file already has defined value labels; so before we start, let's enter a value for which there is no defined value label:

- ▶ In Data View of the Data Editor, click the first data cell for the variable *ownpc* (you may have to scroll to the right) and enter the value 99.
- ► From the menus choose:

```
Data
```

Define Variable Properties...

### Figure 4-22

Initial Define Variable Properties dialog box

Define	Variable Properties		×
1	Use this facility to label variable values a scanning the data. Select the variables to scan. They shou or ordinal) for best results. You can char setting in the next panel.	Continue Cancel Help	
	Variables:	Variables to <u>S</u> can:	
	Call waiting [call Caller ID [callid] Gender [gender] Household inco Income category Internet [internet] Caller of educati Marital status [m	Owns computer [ow     Owns fax machine [     Owns PDA [ownpda]     Owns vereo/CD pla     Owns TV [owntv]     Owns VCR [ownvcr]	
	Limit number of cases scanned	to:	
	I Limit number of values displayed	d to: 200	

In the initial Define Variable Properties dialog box, you select the nominal or ordinal variables for which you want to define value labels and/or other properties.

Since Define Variable Properties relies on actual values in the data file to help you make good choices, it needs to read the data file first. This can take some time if your data file contains a very large number of cases, so this dialog box also allows you to limit the number of cases to read, or scan. Limiting the number of cases is not

necessary for our sample data file. Even though it contains over 6,000 cases, it doesn't take very long to scan that many cases.

 Drag and drop Owns computer [ownpc] through Owns VCR [ownvcr] into the Variables to Scan list.

You might notice that the measurement level icons for all of the selected variables indicate that they are scale variables, not categorical variables. By default, all numeric variables are assigned the scale measurement level, even if the numeric values are actually just codes that represent categories. All of the selected variables in this example are really categorical variables that use the numeric values 0 and 1 to stand for *No* and *Yes*, respectively—and one of the variable properties that we'll change with Define Variable Properties is the measurement level.

Click Continue.

```
Figure 4-23
```

Define Variable Properties main dialog box

Define Variable Properties					×	
Scanned Variable List U., M., Variable	Current Variable:       ownpc       Label:       Owns computer         Measurement Level:       Scale       Suggest       Lype:       Numeric       Image: Computer         Unlabeled values:       1       Width:       4       Decimals:       0         Value Label grid:       Enter or edit labels in the grid.       You can enter additional values at the bottom.					
□ 🖉 owntv	Changed	Missing	Count	Value	Label	
🔲 🔗 ownver	1		3588	0	No	
- ·	2		2811	1	Yes	
	3		1	99		
	4					
<	Copy Properties -				Unlabeled Values	
Cases scanned: 6400	Erom Another Variable         To Other Variables         Automatic Labels					
Value list limit: 200			OK	<u>P</u> aste <u>R</u> es	et Cancel Help	

▶ In the Scanned Variable List, select *ownpc*.

The current level of measurement for the selected variable is scale. You can change the measurement level by selecting one from the drop-down list or you can let Define Variable Properties suggest a measurement level.

Click Suggest.

### Figure 4-24

Suggest Measurement Level dialog box							
Define Variable Properties:	Suggest Measu	rement Leve					
Variable:	ownpc	_	Continue				
Current Measurement Level:	Scale	-	Cancel				
Suggested Level:	Ordinal or Nomina	al	Help				
•	<u>O</u> rdinal O <u>N</u>	ominal					
Explanation: ownpc has only small, nonnegative, integer values and does not have a large numer of different values.							
A nominal level is one where the variable values do not have a natural ranking, for example names of countries.							
An ordinal level is one where the variable values have a natural order but differences between values are not meaningful, for example, importance of a political position coded "low", "medium", and "high".							
A scale level is one where the differences between variable values are comparable, for example, age in years.							
The suggested measurer a substitute for user judgi	The suggested measurement level is based on empirical rules and is not a substitute for user judgment.						
SPSS uses the measurement level in some cases to determine whether the variable defines categories in a table or graph or is to be summarized.							

Since the variable doesn't have very many different values and all of the scanned cases contain integer values, the proper measurement level is probably ordinal or nominal.

► Select Ordinal and then click Continue.

The measurement level for the selected variable is now ordinal.

The Value Labels Grid displays all of the unique data values for the selected variable, any defined value labels for these values, and the number of times (count) each value occurs in the scanned cases.

The value that we entered, 99, is displayed in the grid. The count is only 1 because we changed the value for only one case, and the *Label* column is empty because we haven't defined a value label for 99 yet. An X in the first column of the Scanned Variable List also indicates that the selected variable has at least one observed value without a defined value label.

- ▶ In the *Label* column for the value of 99, enter No answer.
- Then click (check) the box in the *Missing* column. This identifies the value 99 as user missing. Data values specified as user missing are flagged for special treatment and are excluded from most calculations.

New variable properties defined for ownpc

Define Variable Properties					×
Scanned Variable List U., M., Variable Source Sourc	Current Variable: <u>M</u> easurement Level: Unlabeled values: <u>V</u> alue Label grid:	ownpc Ordinal D Enter or e	Label	: Owns comput st Iype: Nume Width: 4	er ric  Pecimals:
🔲 🔗 owntv	Changed	Missing	Count	Value	Label
🔲 🔗 ownvcr	1		3588	0	No
	2		2811	1	Yes
	3		1	99	No answer
	4				
<>	- Copy Properties -				
Copy Properties Onlabeled Values					
Cases scanned: 6400	Erom Another	Variable	To <u>O</u> ther	r Variables	Automatic Labels
Value list limit: 200			OK	<u>P</u> aste <u>R</u> es	et Cancel Help

Before we complete the job of modifying the variable properties for *ownpc*, let's apply the same measurement level, value labels, and missing values definitions to the other variables in the list.

▶ In the Copy Properties group, click To Other Variables.

Using the Data Editor

### Figure 4-26 Apply Labels and Level dialog box



In the Apply Labels and Level dialog box, select all of the variables in the list, and then click Copy.

If you select any other variable in the list in the Define Variable Properties main dialog box now, you'll see that they are all now ordinal variables, with a value of 99 defined as user missing and a value label of *No answer*.

Figure 4-27				
New variable	properties	defined	for	ownfax

Define Variable Properties					×
S <u>c</u> anned Variable List	Current Variable:	ownfax	Label:	Owns fax mac	hine
U M Variable	<u>M</u> easurement Level:	Ordinal	▼ Sugges	t <u>I</u> ype: Nume	ric 🔻
Windowski state     W	Unlabeled values:	0			Decimals: 0
wnpda     wncd	Value Label grid:	🚺 Enter or e	dit labels in the	e grid. You can ent	er additional values at the bottom.
🔲 🛐 owntv	Changed	Missing	Count	Value	Label
🔲 🛐 ownver	1		5198	0	No
	2		1202	1	Yes
	3	<b>v</b>	0	99	No answer
	4				
×>					
Copy Properties Unlabeled Values					
Cases scanned: 6400	Erom Another	Variable	To <u>O</u> ther	Variables	<u>Automatic Labels</u>
Value list limit: 200			ОК	<u>P</u> aste <u>R</u> es	et Cancel Help

• Click OK to save all of the variable properties that you have defined.

# **Examining Summary Statistics** for Individual Variables

This chapter discusses simple summary measures and how the level of measurement of a variable influences the types of statistics that should be used. We will use the data file *demo.sav*.

# Level of Measurement

Different summary measures are appropriate for different types of data, depending on the level of measurement:

**Categorical.** Data with a limited number of distinct values or categories (for example, gender or marital status). Also referred to as qualitative data. Categorical variables can be string (alphanumeric) data or numeric variables that use numeric codes to represent categories (for example, 0 = Unmarried and 1 = Married). There are two basic types of categorical data:

- Nominal. Categorical data where there is no inherent order to the categories. For example, a job category of "sales" isn't higher or lower than a job category of "marketing" or "research."
- Ordinal. Categorical data where there is a meaningful order of categories, but there isn't a measurable distance between categories. For example, there is an order to the values high, medium, and low, but the "distance" between the values can't be calculated.

**Scale**. Data measured on an interval or ratio scale, where the data values indicate both the order of values and the distance between values. For example, a salary of \$72,195 is higher than a salary of \$52,398, and the distance between the two values is \$19,797. Also referred to as quantitative or continuous data.

# Summary Measures for Categorical Data

For categorical data, the most typical summary measure is the number or percentage of cases in each category. The **mode** is the category with the greatest number of cases. For ordinal data, the **median** (the value above and below which half the cases fall) may also be a useful summary measure if there is a large number of categories.

The Frequencies procedure produces frequency tables that display both the number and percentage of cases for each observed value of a variable.

- ► From the menus choose:
  - Analyze Descriptive Statistics Frequencies...
- Select Owns PDA (ownpda) and Owns TV (owntv) and move them into the Variable(s) list.



Categorical variables selected for analysis

<b>***</b> Frequencies			×
<ul> <li>Income category in</li> <li>Internet [internet]</li> <li>Level of education</li> <li>Marital status [marit]</li> <li>Multiple lines [multii</li> <li>Newspaper subscri</li> <li>Number of people i</li> <li>Owns computer [ov ↓</li> </ul>	Þ	Variable(s):	OK Paste Reset Cancel Help
	Statistic	s Charts Format	

• Click OK to run the procedure.

Examining Summary Statistics for Individual Variables

riequency lables	>							
T Viewer							_	
File Edit View Inse	ert F	ormat A	nalyze Gr	raphs Utilities	Window He	lp		
Owns T 🔺								
Log								
Frequencies					Owns PDA			
							Cumulative	1
	<u> </u>			Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Percent	
		Valid	No	5077	79.3	79.3	79.3	
Title			Yes	1323	20.7	20.7	100.0	
🛶 🚡 Owns Pl			Total	6400	100.0	100.0		
Owns T						•		
E Bar Chart								
Title								
Owns p					Owns TV			
Log	1						Cumulativa	
Frequencies				Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Percent	
Title		Valid	No	54	.8	.8	.8	
Rotes			Yes	6346	99.2	99.2	100.0	
La Statistics			Total	6400	100.0	100.0		
Log								· _
	•							

Figure 5-2

The frequency tables are displayed in the Viewer window. The frequency tables reveal that only about 21% of the people own PDAs, but almost everybody owns a TV (99.2%). This might not be an interesting revelation, although it might be interesting to find out more about the small group of people who do not own televisions.

# Charts for Categorical Data

You can graphically display the information in a frequency table with a bar chart or pie chart.

• Open the Frequencies dialog box again. (The two variables should still be selected.)

You can use the Dialog Recall button on the toolbar to quickly return to recently used procedures.

Figure 5-3 Dialog Recall tool



- ► Click Charts.
- ► Select Bar charts and then click Continue.

Figure 5-4 Frequencies Charts dialog box

Frequencies: Charts	×					
Chart Type	Continue					
Bar charts	Cancel					
C Pie charts	Help					
C <u>H</u> istograms						
Chart Values © Erequencies © Percentages						

• Click OK in the main dialog box to run the procedure.



Examining Summary Statistics for Individual Variables

In addition to the frequency tables, the same information is now displayed in the form of bar charts, making it easy to see that most people do not own PDAs but almost everyone owns a TV.

# Summary Measures for Scale Variables

There are many summary measures available for scale variables, including:

- Measures of central tendency. The most common measures of central tendency are the mean (arithmetic average) and median (value above and below which half the cases fall).
- Measures of dispersion. Statistics that measure the amount of variation or spread in the data include the standard deviation, minimum, and maximum.
- Open the Frequencies dialog box again.

- ► Click Reset to clear any previous settings.
- ▶ Select *Household income in thousands (income)* and move it into the Variable(s) list.



- Click Statistics.
- ▶ Select Mean, Median, Std. deviation, Minimum, and Maximum.

### Figure 5-7

Frequencies Statistics dialog box

Frequencies: Statistics	×
Percentile Values Quartiles Cut points for 10 equal groups Percentile(s): Add Change Remove	Central Tendency Mean Median Mode Sum Values are group midpoints
Dispersion ✓ Std. deviation ✓ Minimum ✓ Variance ✓ Maximum ✓ Range ✓ S.E. mean	Distribution Skewness Kurtosis

► Click Continue.

84

Examining Summary Statistics for Individual Variables

- Deselect Display frequency tables in the main dialog box. (Frequency tables are usually not useful for scale variables since there may be almost as many distinct values as there are cases in the data file.)
- Click OK to run the procedure.

Figure 5-8

The Frequencies Statistics table is displayed in the Viewer window.

Frequencies Statis	tics table			
📅 Viewer				_ 🗆 🗙
File Edit View Insert	Format Analyze	Graphs Utilities W	/indow Help	
<u></u>	🖷 🖂 🔳	🏪 😰 🧟 🚂	1	
Output 🔺		Statistics		<b>_</b>
Frequencies	Household in	come in thousands		
	N	Valid	6400	
Statistics		Missing	0	
	Mean		69.8870	
Title	Median		44.0000	
Own	Std. Deviation	1	77.99393	
Gwn	Minimum		9.00	
Log	Maximum		1070.00	
Frequencies				
				-1
				• //

In this example, there is a large difference between the mean and the median, with the mean being more than 25,000 greater than the median. This indicates that the values are not normally distributed. We can visually check the distribution with a histogram.

# Histograms for Scale Variables

- ► Open the Frequencies dialog box again.
- ► Click Charts.
- ► Select Histograms and With normal curve.

### Figure 5-9

Frequencies Charts dialog box

Frequencies: Charts	×
Chart Type	Continue Cancel Help
Chart Values	er <u>c</u> entages

• Click Continue and click OK in the main dialog box to run the procedure.

Figure 5-10 Histogram Tewer - 🗆 🗙 File Edit View Insert Format Analyze Graphs Utilities Window Help ..... 2 B B B B 0 🔲 🏪 🗗 0 ла, Į. Output 🕼 Log Frequencies Household income in thousands Title 400.0 Notes Statistics Frequend 300.0 👘 Title 🍯 Own 🗃 Own 2000 🕅 Log Frequencies 🖻 Title 1000 Notes Frequency Std. Dev = 77.99 Statistics Mean = 69.9 Frequenc N = 6400.00 0 📄 Title °. °. , 749.0 ૢ૾ઌ૾૾ૢઌ૾ૼૢઌ૾ૼૢઌૼ 🇃 Own 🗃 Own Bar Char Household income in thousands 📄 Title Own 0.... ►

Examining Summary Statistics for Individual Variables

The majority of cases are clustered at the lower end of the scale, with most falling below 100,000. There are, however, a few cases in the 500,000 range and beyond (too few to even be visible without modifying the histogram). These high values for only a few cases have a significant effect on the mean but little or no effect on the median, making the median a better indicator of central tendency in this example.

# Working with Output

The results from running a statistical procedure are displayed in the Viewer. The output produced can be statistical tables, charts or graphs, or text, depending on the choices you make when you run the procedure. This chapter uses the files *viewertut.spo* and *demo.sav*.

# Using the Viewer

⁻igure 6-1 SPSS Viewer		
📅 Viewer		_ 🗆 🗙
<u>File E</u> dit <u>View</u> Insert Format <u>Analyze</u> <u>Graphs</u> <u>U</u> tilities <u>V</u>	<u>√</u> indow <u>H</u> elp	
<b>23454545555555555555</b>	1	
+ → + - □□		
E Output		<b></b>
Case Pr	Level of ea	lucation
	Frequency	Percent
Valid Did not complete high	1390	21.7
School School	1	• //

The Viewer window is divided into two panes. The **outline pane** contains an outline of all of the information stored in the Viewer. The **contents pane** contains statistical tables, charts, and text output.

Use the scrollbars to navigate through the window's contents, both vertically and horizontally. For easier navigation, click an item in the outline pane to display it in the contents pane.

If you find that there isn't enough room in the Viewer to see an entire table or that the outline view is too narrow, you can easily resize the window.

• Click and drag the right border of the outline pane to change its width.

An open book icon in the outline pane indicates that it is currently visible in the Viewer, although it may not currently be in the visible portion of the contents pane.

▶ To hide a table or chart, double-click its book icon in the outline pane.

The open book icon changes to a closed book icon, signifying that the information associated with it is now hidden.

► To redisplay the hidden output, double-click the closed book icon.

You can also hide all of the output from a particular statistical procedure or all of the output in the Viewer.

Click the box with the minus sign (-) to the left of the procedure whose results you want to hide, or click the box next to the topmost item in the outline pane to hide all of the output.





The outline collapses, visually indicating that these results are hidden.

You can also change the order in which the output is displayed.

▶ In the outline pane, click on the items you want to move.

Figure 6-3

Reordered output in the Viewer

► Drag the selected items to a new location in the outline and release the mouse button.

📊 Viewer					- 🗆 🗙
<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew <u>I</u> nsert F	ormat	<u>Analyze G</u> raphs <u>U</u> til	ities <u>W</u> indow	<u>H</u> elp	
	•	r 🔳 🔚 😰 🔕	<u>_</u> !		
+++-					
🔁 Output	_				
⊡ •• <mark>fe</mark> Crosstabs		Crosstabs			
	╸				
Case Proces					
Owns PDA *				Case Proces	sing Sum
Frequencies				0000110000	
Title					<u> </u>
Notes			Val	id	Mi
			N	Percent	N
Marital status		Owns PDA*	6145	96.0%	255
		Gender * Internet			
Title					
	_				
🚡 Statistics			0	C	
👘 Level of edu			OWIS PDA *	Genuer - Inter	net cross
Egg Log					-
4	4				► //

You can also move output items by clicking and dragging them in the contents pane.

# Using the Pivot Table Editor

The results from most statistical procedures are displayed in **pivot tables**.

## Accessing Output Definitions

Many statistical terms are displayed in the output. Definitions of these terms can be accessed directly in the Viewer.

▶ Double-click the *Owns PDA* \* *Gender* \* *Internet Crosstabulation* table.

► Right-click *Expected Count* and select What's This? from the pop-up context menu.

The definition is displayed in a pop-up window.

Figure 6-4

Pop-	up definiti	ion					
<b>آ</b> 🖬 ۱	liewer						
<u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew	<u>I</u> nsert F <u>o</u>	ormat <u>A</u> n	alyze <u>G</u> raphs <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u>	/indow <u>H</u> elp		
2				= L 🛛 🖉	1		
<b></b>	+ + -						
			Owns	PDA * Gender * Internet	Crosstabulat	tion	
					Gen	der	
	Internet				Female	Male	_1
	No	Owns	No	Count	1897	1962	
		PDA		Expected Count	1903.4	1955.6	
	The number of cases that would be expected in the cell if the row and column variables are statistically independent or unrelated to one another.					cell if the row unrelated to	
				% within Owns PDA	50.3%	49.7%	1
Ш.		Total		Count	2224	2285	
•				Expected Count	2224.0	2285.0	
				% within Owns PDA	49.3%	50.7%	1
	Yes	Owns	No	Count	513	512	
		PDA		Expected Count	512.5	512.5	-
							► //.

## **Pivoting Tables**

The default tables produced may not display information as neatly or as clearly as you would like. With pivot tables, you can transpose rows and columns ("flip" the table), adjust the order of data in a table, and modify the table in many other ways. For example, you can change a short, wide table into a long, thin one by transposing rows and columns. Changing the layout of the table does not affect the results. Instead, it's a way to display your information in a different or more desirable manner.

▶ Double-click the *Owns PDA* \* *Gender* \* *Internet Crosstabulation* table.

► If the Pivoting Trays window is not visible, from the menus choose:

Pivot

**Pivoting Trays** 

Pivoting Trays provide a way to move data between columns, rows, and layers.

Figure 6-5 Pivoting Trays


Click one of the pivot icons to see what it represents. The shaded area in the table indicates what will be moved when you move the pivot icon. A pop-up label also indicates what the icon represents in the table.



Drag the Statistics pivot icon from the Row dimension to the bottom of the Column dimension. The table is immediately reconfigured to reflect your changes.

The order of the pivot icons in a dimension reflects the order of the elements in the table.



T	/ie	wer	🚿 Piv	oting Tra	ays 🛛	K			×			
Eile	E	dit <u>V</u> iew <u>I</u> n Gender*1r	Layer	Layer	rs Columns		ns <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp					
			-	📴 Ro	150		Female					
		Internet	<u></u>	b.l.e	Count	Expected	Count	% within Owns PL				
•		NO		NO	1897		903.4	49.2				
			FDA	Yes	327		320.6	50.3				
			Total		2224		2224.0	49.3				
		Yes	Owns	No	513		512.5	50.0				
			PDA	Yes	305	305.5		49.9				
			Total		818		818.0	50.0				
	1								•			
								•				
							SPSS	Processor is ready	11			

Drag the Owns PDA icon to the left of the Internet icon and release the mouse button to reverse the order of these two rows

# **Creating and Displaying Layers**

Layers can be useful for large tables with nested categories of information. By creating layers, you simplify the look of the table, making it easier to read. Layers work best when the table has at least three variables.

- ▶ Double-click the *Owns PDA* \* *Gender* \* *Internet Crosstabulation* table.
- If the Pivoting Trays window is not visible, from the menus choose:
   Pivot
   Pivoting Trays

▶ Drag the *Gender* pivot icon to the Layer dimension.

#### Figure 6-8

Gender pivot icon in the Layer dimension



To view the different layers, you can either click the arrows on the layer pivot icon, or you can select a layer from the drop-down list in the table.

#### Figure 6-9

Choosing a layer

<b>1</b> 1 0	🖬 Output1 - SPSS Viewer 📃 🗆 🗙													
<u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> c	lit <u>V</u> iew	lns	sert	<u>P</u> ivot	F <u>o</u> rmat	<u>A</u> na	alyze	<u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities	<u>₩</u> ir	ndow	<u>H</u> elp	
	Т	Gender 3	* In	tern	et	01	+3	3	0.0 %		33		4.070	` <b>▲</b> `
	Γ				Owi	ns PDA	* Gen	der *	Interne	et Crosst	abul	lation		
		Gender		Ge	ender	Female	•							
				Gender Female				unt	Exp	ected Co	ount	%	within	Owns Pl
	1	Owns PDA	N Gender		Male		1897	'	190	03.4			49.1	
-				Total				513	}	51	2.5			50.0
			Y	Yes Ni Ye		)		327		33	20.6		50	50.0
						s		305	5	305		5		49.(
	1	Total			N	)		2224	L I	222	24.0			49.:
					Ye	s		818	}	81	8.0			50.(
1 item	items selected (0 hidden/collapsed)													

#### **Editing Tables**

Unless you've taken the time to create a custom TableLook, pivot tables are created with standard formatting. You can change the formatting of any text within a table. Formats that you can change include font name, font size, font style (bold or italic), and color.

- ► Double-click the *Level of education* table.
- If the Formatting toolbar is not visible, from the menus choose:
   View Toolbar
- ► Click the title text, *Level of education*.
- From the drop-down list of font sizes on the toolbar, select 12.

► To change the color of the title text, click the Text Color tool and select a color.

**Figure 6-10** *Reformatted title text in the pivot table* 

	/iewer	<u> </u>	TArial	<b>_</b>	12 <u>B</u>			<u> </u>
File	<u>E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew	) <u>I</u> nsert <u>P</u> ivot F <u>o</u> rmat <u>A</u> r	halyze <u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> ir	idow <u>H</u> elp			
		Level	of educati	on				
			Frequency	Percent	Cumulative Percent			
	Valid	Did not complete high school	1390	21.7	21.7			
•		High school degree	1936	30.3	52.0			
		Some college	1360	21.3	73.2			
		College degree	1355	21.2	94.4			
		Post-undergraduate degree	359	5.6	100.0			
		Total	6400	100.0				
•	Cross	tabs				<del>i</del>		

You can also edit the contents of tables and labels. For example, you can change the title of this table.

- ► Double-click the title.
- ► Type Education Level for the new label.

Note that if you change the values in a table, totals and other statistics are not recalculated.

# Hiding Rows and Columns

Some of the data displayed in a table may not be useful or it may unnecessarily complicate the table. Fortunately, you can hide entire rows or columns without losing any data.

- ► Double-click the *Education Level* table.
- Ctrl-Alt-click on the *Valid Percent* column label to select all of the cells in that column.
- Right-click the highlighted column and select Hide Category from the pop-up context menu.

The column is now hidden but not deleted.

To redisplay the column:

 From the menus choose:
 View Show All

Rows can be hidden and displayed in the same way as columns.

# **Changing Data Display Formats**

You can easily change the display format of data in pivot tables.

- ► Double-click the *Education Level* table.
- Click on the *Percent* column label to select it.
- From the menus choose:
   Edit Select Data Cells

101

- From the menus choose:
   Format Cell Properties
- ▶ Type 0 in the Decimals field to hide all decimal points in this column.

#### Figure 6-11 Cell Properties dialog box

Cell Properties		? ×
Value Alignme Category: All Number Date Time Currency	ent Margins Shading Eormat: ## ####E-# ####### ####### #############	Sample Percent
	OK Cancel	Apply Help

You can also change the data type and format in this dialog box.

 Select the type that you want from the Category list, and then select the format for that type in the Format list.

► Click OK to apply your changes and return to the Viewer.

#### Figure 6-12

Decimals hidden in Percent column

T:	/iev	wer								_	
<u>F</u> ile	E	dit <u>V</u> iew	<u>I</u> nsert	<u>P</u> ivot	F <u>o</u> rmat	<u>A</u> nalyze	<u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities	<u>W</u> indo	w <u>H</u> elp	
											<b>_</b>
					Ed	ucatio	n Leve	el			
	1							Statist	tics		
	Level of education					Freq	Juency	Percen	nt (	Cumulative Percent	
		Valid	Did no schoo	it comp I	olete hig	h	1390	:	22	21.7	
1		High school degree					1936		30	52.0	
	1		Some	colleg	e		1360		21	73.2	
	1		Colleg	je degr	ee		1355	1	21	94.4	
		Post-undergraduate degree					359		6	100.0	
	1		Total				6400	10	00		
	1										····· <sup>‡</sup>
•											• //

The decimals are now hidden in the Percent column.

# **TableLooks**

The look and feel of your tables are a critical part of providing clear, concise, and meaningful results. For example, if your table is difficult to read, the information contained within that table may not be easily understood.

#### **Using Predefined Formats**

- ► Double-click the *Marital status* table.
- From the menus choose:
   Format TableLooks...

The TableLooks dialog box lists a variety of predefined styles. Select a style from the list to preview it in the Sample window to the right.

#### Figure 6-13 TableLooks dialog box

TableLooks		×
TableLook: <system default=""> TableLook Eiles: &lt;a href="https://www.system.defaults&lt;/td&gt;<td>Sample</td><td>OK Cancel</td></system>	Sample	OK Cancel
Academic (VGA narrow) Academic (VGA) Academic 2 (narrow) Academic 2 (VGA narrow) Academic 2 (VGA) Academic 2 Academic Avant-garde (narrow)	2000 we breken bre ####################################	
<u>B</u> rowse	Save Look Save As Edit Look	

You can use a style as is, or you can edit an existing style to better suit your needs.

► To use an existing style, select one and click OK.

# **Customizing TableLook Styles**

You can customize a format to fit your specific needs. Almost all aspects of a table can be customized, from the background color to the border styles.

- ► Double-click the *Marital status* table.
- From the menus choose:
   Format TableLooks...

- Select the style that is closest to your desired format and click Edit Look.
- ► Click the Cell Formats tab to view the formatting options.

Constal] Ecological Cell Formats Devices Divisional	
Iext     Arial     Alignment     Image: Shading        Shading        Eoreground:   Background:     Inner Margins (in points)   Iop:   1   Bgttom:     1     Bight:     8	Agea: Data T Sample Course brokerder Exercises Exercis Exercises Exercises Exercises Exercis Exercises Exercise

The formatting options include font name, font size, style, and color. Additional options include alignment, shading, foreground and background colors, and margin sizes.

The Sample window provides a preview of how the formatting changes affect your table. Each area of the table can have different formatting styles. For example, you probably wouldn't want the title to have the same style as the data. To select a table area to edit, you can either choose the area by name in the Area drop-down list, or you can click the area that you want to change in the Sample window.

- ► Select Title from the Area drop-down list.
- ► Select a new color from the Background drop-down list.

The Sample window shows the new style.

Working with Output

• Click OK to return to the TableLooks dialog box.

You can save your new style, which allows you to apply it to future tables easily.

- Click Save As.
- Navigate to the desired target directory and enter a name for your new style in the File Name text box.
- ► Click Save.
- ► Click OK to apply your changes and return to the Viewer.

The table now contains the custom formatting that you specified.

Figure 6-15 Custom TableLook

12	Viewe	:r									. 🗆 🗙			
<u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> dit	⊻iew	Insert	<u>P</u> ivot	F <u>o</u> rmat	Analyze	<u>G</u> raphs	: <u>U</u> tilities	<u>W</u> indow	<u>H</u> elp				
	Marit	al statu	IS											
	N Valid 6400 Missing 0													
	Marital status													
				Fr	equency	Perc	ent	Valid Per	cent	Cumulative Percent				
	Valid	Un	marrie	d in	3224	1 1 010	50.4	runa r or	50.4	50.	4			
		Ма	rried		3176		49.6		49.6	100.	.0			
		To	tal		6400	1	00.0	1	00.0					
[	l													
											-			
•											• //			

### **Changing the Default Table Formats**

Although you can change the format of a table after it has been created, it may be more efficient to change the default TableLook so that you do not have to change the format every time you create a table. 106

To change the default TableLook style for your pivot tables, from the menus choose: Edit

Options...

► Click the Pivot Tables tab in the Options dialog box.

#### Figure 6-16

Options dialog box

ptions								
General   Viewer Pivot Tables	Draft Viewer Data	Out 	put La C	abels Currer	) Icy	Charts 	)   s	Interactive cripts
TableLook C:\\Looks\Academic (n	arrow).tlo	Sampl	e		Si Gumma I	Second		
<system default=""></system>	<b></b>	<b>=</b> ≤	<b></b> '			H	hith	
Academic [narrow]. (io					55	661	56	662
Academic (VGA).tlo						m mn2	20 2020	mn <sup>2</sup>
Academic 2 (narrow) to		-				abacat	212.4	tenter la contracte
Academic 2 NGA narrow	().tlo			<b>mm</b> 2	20.5	atacat	20.00	tenter la contracta de la cont
Academic 2 (VGA).tlo		100			142	*****	22.22	at the second se
Academic 2.tlo	-		-	 '	22,45		20.0	
	Browse	Arman 3.p	m Cacam u am lu c					
Set TableLoo	ok Directory			<u> </u>				
Adjust Column Widths for		Defau	lt Editi	ing M	ode			·
● Labels only ● I	_abels and <u>d</u> ata	Edita	all tabl	es in '	Viewer			•
	OK		Can	icel		Apply		Help

► Select the TableLook style that you want to use for all new tables.

Use the Sample window to see a preview of each TableLook.

• Click OK to save your settings and close the dialog box.

All tables that you create after changing the default TableLook automatically conform to the new formatting rules.

# Customizing the Initial Display Settings

The initial display settings include the alignment of objects in the Viewer, whether objects are shown or hidden by default, and the width of the Viewer window. To change these settings:

From the menus choose:

Edit Options...

► Click the Viewer tab.

Figure 6-17 Viewer options

ptions
ptions       X         Data       Currency       Scripts         General       Viewer       Draft Viewer       Output Labels       Charts       Interactive       Pivot Tables         Initial Output State       Initial Output State       Interactive       Pivot Tables         Contents are initially:       Contents are initially:       Text Output Page Size         Contents are initially:       Items       Length:         Shown       Hidden       Justification:       Standard (80 characters)       Standard (59 lines)         Width:       Length:       Viewer 10       Standard (59 lines)       Viewer 10         Claign right       Text Output Font       Text Output Font       Monosphared fonts
I Display commands in the log
OK Cancel Apply Help

The settings are applied on an object-by-object basis. For example, you can customize the way charts are displayed without making any changes to the way tables are displayed. Simply select the object that you want to customize, and make the desired changes.

- ► Click the Title icon to display its settings.
- Click Center to display all titles in the (horizontal) center of the Viewer.

You can also hide elements, such as the log and warning messages, that tend to clutter your output. Double-clicking on an icon automatically changes that object's display property.

- ▶ Double-click the Warnings icon to hide warning messages in the output.
- Click OK to save your changes and close the dialog box.

```
Figure 6-18
Centered title in the Marital status table
```

T۱	/iewe	r									_ 🗆 🗙	
<u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> dit	$\underline{V} iew$	Insert	<u>P</u> ivot	F <u>o</u> rmat	<u>A</u> nalyz	e <u>G</u> raphs	<u>U</u> tilities	<u>W</u> indow	<u>H</u> elp		
1=1											Frequ	
	Marital status											
L_	[[				Freque	ency	Percent	Valid	Percent	Cun Pe	nulative ercent	
7		alid	Unma	rried	3	224	50.4		50.4		50.4	
			Marrie	d	3	176	49.6		49.6		100.0	
	L		Total		6	400	100.0		100.0			
	1		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		·····	·····			,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		·····	
•											Þ	

Your new settings will be applied the next time you run a statistical procedure. All items that you have hidden will still be created, but they will not be visible in the contents pane. Centered items can be identified by the small symbol to the left of the item.

# **Displaying Variable and Value Labels**

In most cases, displaying the labels for variables and values is more effective than displaying the variable name or the actual data value. There may be cases, however, when you want to display both the names and the labels.

• From the menus choose:

Edit Options...

Click the Output Labels tab.

Figure 6-19	
Output Labels	options

Options						×
Options General Outline L Variable Labels Variable Labels - Pivot Ta Variable	Data   Viewer   .abeling s in item labels values in item ble Labeling s in labels shot	International Control of Control	Currency Output Labels	   Charts	Scr Interactive	ipts   Pivot Tables
Labels	values in labe	Is shown as:	[  ОК	Cancel		Help

You can specify different settings for the outline and contents panes. For example, to show labels in the outline and variable names and data values in the contents:

► In the Pivot Table Labeling group, select Names from the Variables in Labels drop-down list to show variable names instead of labels.

▶ Then, select Values from the Variable Values in Labels drop-down list to show data values instead of labels.

F <b>igure 6-20</b> Pivot Table Labeling setting	IS				
Options					×
Data General Viewer Draft Viewer Uttine Labeling Variables in item labels shown as: Labels Variable values in item labels shown as Labels Pivot Table Labeling		Currency Output Labels	Charts	Scr Interactive	ipts   Pivot Tables
Variables in labels shown as: Names Variabl <u>e</u> values in labels shown as: Values	- -				
		OK	Cancel	<u>Apply</u>	Help

110

The new settings are applied the next time you run a statistical procedure.

#### Variable names and values displayed Viewer - 🗆 X File Edit View Insert Format Analyze Graphs Utilities Window Help 🔲 🔚 👔 🔕 📠 Ê BBB <u>...</u> N -Statistics MARITAL Valid 6400 N Missing 0 MARITAL Cumulative Frequency Percent Valid Percent Percent Valid 0 3224 50.4 50.4 50.4 1 3176 49.6 49.6 100.0 Total 6400 100.0 100.0 ۲

# Using Results in Other Applications

Figure 6-21

Your results can be used in many applications. For example, you may want to include a chart or graph in a presentation or report. Applications such as Microsoft's PowerPoint or Word can display your results as plain text, rich text, or as a metafile, which is a graphical representation of the output.

The following examples are specific to Microsoft Word, but they may work similarly in other word processing applications.

# **Pasting Results as Rich Text**

You can paste pivot tables into Word as native Word tables. Text formatting, such as font size and color, is not retained, but columns and rows are properly aligned. Because the table is in a text format, the data can be edited after you paste it into your document.

- ► Click the *Marital status* table in the Viewer.
- ► From the menus choose:

Edit Copy

- ► Open your word processing application.
- From the word processor's menus choose:
   Edit Paste Special
- ► Select Formatted Text (RTF) in the Paste Special dialog box.

Figure 6-22 Paste Special dialog box Paste Special ? X Source: Unknown ОК Cancel • Paste: Formatted Text (RTF) Unformatted Text C Paste link: Picture Display as icon -Result Inserts the contents of the Clipboard as text with font and table formatting.

► Click OK to paste your results into the current document.

Working with Output

Figure 6-2	3	
Pivot table	displayed in	Word

<b>1</b>	Document1	- Microsoft W	ord				_ 🗆	×		
Ēik	e <u>E</u> dit <u>V</u> iev	w <u>I</u> nsert F <u>o</u> rma	t <u>T</u> ools T <u>a</u> ble	<u>W</u> indow	Help		[	×		
D 🖆 🖬 🚔 🎒 🔕 🖤 🐰 🖻 🛍 🚿 🗠 • 🖓 - 🖓 - 🔛 100% 🔹 🕄										
	<u> :</u>	••••	2 .		. 3	• 4 • • • • •	• • 5 •	•		
<b>_</b>			Mar	ital status						
						Cumulative				
			Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Percent				
	Valid	Unmarried	3224	50.4	50.4	50.4				
I		Married	3176	49.6	49.6	100.0				
I		Total	6400	100.0	100.0					
								-1		
							1	±		
							1	0		
							]	Ŧ		

The table is now displayed in your document. You can apply custom formatting, edit the data, and resize the table to fit your needs.

# **Pasting Results as Metafiles**

Pasting your results as metafiles maintains the formatting of your output. Your pasted output becomes an image in the target document.

- ▶ Click the *Marital status* table in the Viewer.
- From the menus choose:
   Edit Copy
- Open your word processing application.
- From the word processor's menus choose:
   Edit Paste Special

 Select Picture in the Paste Special dialog box. (In some applications, the choice may be "metafile" instead of "Picture.")



► Click OK to paste your results into the current document.

#### Figure 6-25

Metafile displayed in Word

2	)ocume	nt6 - Microsoft Wo	rd			- 🗆 🗙
Eile	<u>E</u> dit y	view Insert Format	<u>T</u> ools T <u>a</u> ble <u>W</u>	indow <u>H</u> elp		×
	🖻 F	8 8 4 7	🛍 🝼 🔊 🗸	· ca + 🝓 🗖	120% 🗸	2 ×
L	· Z ·	1		. 2	3	I • 🔺
		1 1		1 1		
$ \cdot $						
			Ma	rital status		
						CL
Ŀ			Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	F
	Valio	d Unmarried	3224	50.4	50.4	
		Married	3176	49.6	49.6	
$ \cdot $		Total	6400	100.0	100.0	
						1000
$ \cdot $	Ĩ					±
						•
~						Ŧ

The metafile is now embedded in your document. This image is a snapshot of the *Marital status* table. Only the visible portions of the table are copied. Information in hidden categories or layers is not included in the metafile.

#### Pasting Results as Text

Pivot tables can be copied to other applications as plain text. Formatting styles are not retained in this method, but you gain the ability to edit the table data after you paste it into the target application.

- Click the *Marital status* table in the Viewer.
- From the menus choose:
   Edit Copy
- ► Open your word processing application.
- From the word processor's menus choose:
   Edit Paste Special
- Select Unformatted Text in the Paste Special dialog box.

Figure 6-26 Paste Special dialog box

Paste Special	? ×
Source: Unknown	ОК
As: Paste: Paste link: Picture	Cancel
Result Inserts the contents of the Clipboard as text without any formatting.	

▶ Click OK to paste your results into the current document.

#### Figure 6-27

Pivot table displayed in Word

🐻 D	ocument6 -	Microsoft Wo	rd			_	
File	<u>E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew	Insert Format	<u>T</u> ools T <u>a</u> ble	Window He	elp		×
	🖻 🔒 🔗	i 🥔 🖪 💞	X 🖻 🛱	ダ 🖍 •	ल्य 👻 🛄	100% -	?)
L	· [ · · ·	1	2		3	4	•••
•							
	Marital :	status	_				
	Valid	Unmarried	Frequency 3224	Percent 50.4	Valid Percent 504	Cumulative Per 50.4	cent
		Married	3176	49.6	49.6	100.0	
I - I		Total	6400	100.0	100.0		
<u> </u>							
							10000
							±
I - I							0
							Ŧ

Each column of the table is separated by tabs. You can change the column widths by adjusting the tab stops in your word processing application.

#### Exporting Results to Microsoft Word, PowerPoint, and Excel Files

SPSS allows you to export results to a single Microsoft Word, PowerPoint, or Excel file. You can export selected items or all items in the Viewer. If exporting to Word or PowerPoint, you can export charts. This topic uses the files *msouttut.spo* and *demo.sav*.

In the Viewer's outline pane, you can select specific items that you want to export. You do not have to select specific items.

From the Viewer menus choose:
 File
 Export...

There are several options for exporting the results.

#### Figure 6-28 Export Output dialog box

Export Outpu	t		×
Export:	Output Document	•	Options
Export File File Name:	C:\Program Files\SP	SS\OUTPUT	Chart Size Browse
Export Wha All Obje C All Visit C Selecte	t ects ble Objects ed Objects	Export Format File Type: Word/RTF file (*	.doc)
	ОК С	ancel Help	2

First, you can select which type of output file you want to create. For Word and PowerPoint, you can create a file that contains charts (Output Document) or one that does not contain charts (Output Document (No Charts)). Charts are embedded in Word documents as Windows metafiles. For Excel, you can create only documents that do not contain charts (Output Document (No Charts)).

Select Output Document from the Export drop-down list.

You can save the exported Word, PowerPoint, or Excel file to any location and assign it any name that Windows allows. The default file name is *OUTPUT*, and the default path is the installation location or, if you opened or saved an output file, the location of that file. You can change the default by typing a new path or clicking Browse to locate a destination. You do not have to specify a file extension. The export functionality adds the appropriate extension.

Note the default file path in the File Name text box. You will need to know where the file is to open it.

Instead of exporting all objects in the Viewer, you can choose to export only visible objects (open books in the outline pane) or those that you selected in the outline pane. If you did not select any items in the outline pane, you do not have the option to export selected objects.

► Select All Objects in the Export What group.

Finally, you select the file format.

- ► Select Word/RTF file (\*.doc) from the File Type drop-down list.
- ► Click OK to generate the Word file.

When you open the resulting file in Word, you can see how the results are exported. Notes, which are not visible objects, appear in Word because you chose to export all objects.

#### Figure 6-29 Output.doc in Word

<b>2</b>	IUTPL	JT.DO	IC - Mic	crosoft V	Vord					- 🗆 🗙		
] <u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> dit	⊻iew	Insert	F <u>o</u> rmat	<u>T</u> ools	T <u>a</u> ble	<u>W</u> indow	Help	Acro <u>b</u> at	×		
I	Frec	quei	ncies	\$						<b>^</b>		
	Notes											
Output Created								23-JAN-2003 1				
	Comr	nents					1					
	Input Data					Files	SPSS	Stutorial\sa	C:\F ample_fil			
				Filter								
				Weig	ht		1			<u>±</u>		
				Split	File		1					
	3 🗉 🗄	₫ ◀		hl of	Daura		i			<u> </u>		
Pag	e 1	Sec	: 1	1/3	At	: 1"	Ln 1	Col	1 RE	C TRK [ //		

119

Pivot tables become Word tables, with all of the formatting of the original pivot table, including fonts, colors, borders, and so on.

Figure 6-30											
PIVO											
<b>2</b>	🔤 OUTPUT.DOC - Microsoft Word										
] <u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> dit	⊻iew	Insert	F <u>o</u> rmat ]	<u>T</u> ools	T <u>a</u> ble	<u>W</u> indo	w <u>H</u> elp	Acrob	at	×
Frequency Table											
	Gender										
				Freque	ncy	Per	cent	Valid	Percer	nt	Cumula Perce
	Valid	F	Female	3	179		49.7		49	.7	
		1	vlale	3	221		50.3		50	.3	
		1	Fotal	6	400		100.0		100	.0	•
Income category in thousands											
Pag	je 1	Se	c 1	1/3	At	: 1"	Ln :	L Col	1	RE	C TRK /

Charts become embedded Windows metafiles.



Figure 6-31 Charts in Word

Text output is displayed in a fixed-pitch font.

# Figure 6-32

Text output in Word

🗃 ООТРОТ	.DOC -	Microsoft W	/ord				- 🗆 🗙
] <u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit <u>V</u>	(iew <u>I</u> nse	ert F <u>o</u> rmat	<u>T</u> ools T <u>a</u> ble	<u>W</u> indow	<u>H</u> elp	Acro <u>b</u> at	×
Income catego in thouse	e ory ands	Age in years Mean	Level educati Me	of .on :an			•
Under	\$25	38		2			
\$25 -	\$49	39		3			
\$50 -	\$74	43		3			* ±
\$75+		49		3			▼
	•						•
Page 1	Sec 1	1/3	At 1"	Ln 1	Col	1 R	ec Trk [ //

If you export to a PowerPoint file, each exported item is placed on a separate slide. Pivot tables exported to PowerPoint become Word tables, with all of the formatting of the original pivot table, including fonts, colors, borders, and so on.

#### Figure 6-33 Pivot tables in PowerPoint



Charts selected for export to PowerPoint are embedded in the PowerPoint file.

#### Figure 6-34

Charts in PowerPoint



If you export to an Excel file, results are exported differently.

Figure 6-35 Output.xls in Excel									
M	licrosoft Excel - OUTPUT	.xls				_ 🗆 🗙			
	<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew Insert F <u>o</u> rr	nat <u>T</u> ools	<u>D</u> ata <u>W</u> indow	<u>H</u> elp	Acro <u>b</u> at	_ 8 ×			
	A1 💌 =	Frequenci	es						
	A			E	}				
1	Frequencies								
2									
3					Note	s			
4	Output Created								
5	Comments								
	Input		Data						
6									
7			Filter						
8			Weight						
9			Split File						
10			N of Rows i	n Worki	ng Data	File 👻			
	▶ N\Sheet /		<u>دا</u>						
Rea	dy J			NUM					

Pivot table rows, columns, and cells become Excel rows, columns, and cells.

Figure 6-36 Pivot tables in Excel

	🔀 Microsoft Excel - OUTPUT.xls					
	<u>Eile E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>I</u> nsert F	ormat <u>T</u> ools <u>D</u> a	ta <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp Ac	robat <u>- 8 ×</u>	
	A1	▼ :	Frequencies			
	Α	В	С	D	E 🛓	
22	Frequ	Jency Ta	ble			
23	-					
24	Gender					
25			Frequency	Percent	Valid Perce	
26	Valid	Female	3,179	49.7	4	
27	]	Male	3,221	50.3	5	
28		Total	6,400	100.0	10	
29						
30	Income category in thousands					
31			Frequency	Percent	Valid Perce	
32	Valid	Under \$25	1,174	18.3	1 🗸	
	i 🕨 🕨 👌	Sheet /	· •			
Rea	ady 🛛 🗖			NUM		

Each line in the text output is a row in the Excel file, with the entire contents of the line contained in a single cell. Charts are not exported at all.



#### **Exporting Results to HTML and Text Formats**

You can also export results to HTML (hypertext markup language) and text formats and a number of graphic formats. When saving as HTML and text, all non-graphic output from SPSS can be exported into a single file and read by other programs. HTML format is commonly used for intranet and Internet Web pages, while text can be read by all word processors. In this way, SPSS output can be easily incorporated into documents on computers that do not run SPSS or onto Web pages.

124

When you export HTML and text output, charts can be exported as well, but not to a single file.



Each chart will be saved as a file in a format that you specify, and references to these graphics files will be placed in the HTML or text document created by SPSS. There is also an option to export all charts, or selected charts, in separate graphics files.





# **Creating and Editing Charts**

You can create and edit a wide variety of chart types in SPSS. In these examples, we will create and edit three commonly used types of charts:

- Simple bar chart
- Pie chart
- Scatterplot with groups

# **Chart Creation Basics**

To demonstrate the basics of chart creation, we will create a bar chart of mean income for different levels of job satisfaction. This example uses the data file *demo.sav*.

 From the menus choose: Graphs Bar...

In the Bar Charts dialog box, you specify what type of bar chart you want to create and what data to use in the chart.

In this example, we will create a simple chart using groups of cases. The resulting chart will show a bar for each group (category) in a single categorical variable.

Bars can also be based on summaries of separate variables (so that each variable is a bar) or values from individual cases in the data file (so that each case is a bar). You can also create a clustered or stacked bar chart. With these charts, there are multiple categorical variables.

► Click Simple.

► Click Summaries for groups of cases.



► Click Define.

In the Define Simple Bar dialog box, specify the variable or variables to use for creating the chart. You want to create a chart that shows bars for the mean income of each job satisfaction category.

- Select *Job satisfaction* as the category axis variable.
- ▶ In the Bars Represent group, select Other statistic (e.g., mean).
- Select Household income in thousands as the variable to represent the bars. By default, the summary function is the mean of this variable. If you want to select a different summary function, click Change Statistic.

Creating and Editing Charts





• Click OK to create the bar chart.





The bar chart reveals that respondents who are more satisfied with their jobs also tend to have higher household incomes.

# **Chart Editing Basics**

You can edit charts in a variety of ways. For the sample bar chart that you created, you will:

- Change colors.
- Format numbers in tick labels.
- Edit text.
- Display data value labels.
- Use chart templates.
To edit the chart, open it in the Chart Editor.

• Double-click the bar chart to open it in the Chart Editor.



# **Selecting Chart Elements**

To edit a chart element, you first select it.

Click on any one of the bars. The blue rectangles around the bars indicate that they are selected.

There are general rules for selecting elements in simple charts:

- When no data elements are selected, click any data element to select all data elements.
- When all data elements are selected, click a data element to select only that data element. You can select a different data element by clicking it. To select multiple data elements, click each element while pressing the Ctrl key.

*Note*: The behavior is slightly different for grouped charts. Grouped charts are discussed in the scatterplot example. For more information, see "Selecting Elements in Grouped Charts" on p. 164.

- ► To deselect all elements, press the Esc key.
- ► Click any bar to select all of the bars again.

#### **Using the Properties Window**

 From the Chart Editor menus choose:
 Edit Properties This opens the Properties window, showing the tabs that apply to the bars you selected. These tabs change depending on what chart element you select in the Chart Editor. For example, if you had selected a text frame instead of bars, different tabs would appear. You will use these tabs to do most chart editing.

#### Figure 7-5 Properties window

Properties 🔀
Bar Options Variables Denth & Angle Chart Size Fill & Border Categories
Variable: Job satisfaction
Categories
Sort by: Value 💌 Direction: Ascending 💌
Order: Highly dissatisfied
Somewhat dissatisfied
Neutral
Highly satisfied
Excluded:
۲
Lower margin (%): 5 Upper margin (%): 5
Apply Close Help

# **Changing Bar Colors**

First, you will change the color of the bars. You specify color attributes of data elements (excluding lines and markers) on the Fill & Border tab.

- ► Click the Fill & Border tab.
- Click the swatch next to Fill to indicate that you want to change the fill color of the bars. The numbers below the swatch specify the red, green, and blue settings for the current color.
- Click the dark blue color, which is second from the left in the second row.

Figure 7-6 Fill & Border tab		
Properties		×
Bar Options Chart Size	Variables   Fill & Border	Depth & Angle Categories
Preview		
Color		
Eill		
(40, 42, 115)		
Border		
(0, 0, 0)		
Pattern		
	Edit	Reset
	(40, 42, 115)	
Border Style		
Weight Style		End Caps
1	`	Butted
	Apply <u>C</u> ance	el <u>H</u> elp

► Click Apply.

The bars in the chart are now dark blue.





# Formatting Numbers in Tick Labels

Notice that the numbers on the *y* axis are scaled in thousands. The numbers also include two unnecessary decimal places. To make the chart more attractive and easier to interpret, we will change the number format in the tick labels and then edit the axis title appropriately.

- Select the *y* axis tick labels by clicking any one of them.
- To reopen the Properties window (if you closed it previously), from the menus choose:
   Edit Properties

*Note*: From here on, we assume that the Properties window is open. If you have closed the Properties window, follow the previous step to reopen it. You can also use the keyboard shortcut Ctrl+T to reopen the window.

- Click the Number Format tab.
- ► You do not want the tick labels to display decimal places, so type 0 in the Decimal Places text box.
- ► Type 0.001 in the Scaling Factor text box. The scaling factor is the number by which the Chart Editor divides the displayed number. Because 0.001 is a fraction, dividing by it will *increase* the numbers in the tick labels by 1,000. Thus, the numbers will no longer be in thousands; they will be unscaled.
- Select Display Digit Grouping. Digit grouping uses a character (specified by your computer's locale) to mark each thousandth place in the number.

<b>Figure 7-8</b> Number Format tab
Properties X
Chart Size Text Scale Labels & Ticks Number Format
Sample
The number 1000000 will appear as:
1,000,000,000
Decimal Places:
Scaling Factor: 0.001
Leading Characters:
Trailing Characters:
✓ Display Digit Grouping
Scientific Notation
• Automatic
C Al <u>w</u> ays
O Never
<u>Apply</u> <u>Cancel</u> <u>Help</u>

► Click Apply.

The tick labels reflect the new number formatting: there are no decimal places, the numbers are no longer scaled, and each thousandth place is specified with a character.

#### Figure 7-9 Edited bar chart showing new number format



# **Editing Text**

Now that you have changed the number format of the tick labels, the axis title is no longer accurate. Next, you will change the axis title to reflect the new number format.

*Note*: You do not need to open the Properties window to edit text. You can edit text directly on the chart.

- Click the *y* axis title to select it.
- Click the axis title again to start edit mode. While in edit mode, the Chart Editor positions any rotated text horizontally. It also displays a flashing red bar cursor (not shown in the example).

► Delete the following text:

in thousands

Press Enter to exit edit mode and update the axis title. The axis title now accurately describes the contents of the tick labels.

**Figure 7-10** Bar chart showing edited y axis title



# **Displaying and Editing Data Value Labels**

Another common task is to show the exact values associated with the data elements (which are bars in this example). These values are displayed in data labels.

► From the Chart Editor menus choose:

Elements Show Data Labels





Each bar in the chart now displays the exact mean household income. Notice that the units are in thousands, so you could use the Number Format tab again to change the scaling factor. Instead, we will change the statistic shown in the data values.

▶ With the data value labels selected, click the Data Value Labels tab.

The Data Value Labels tab allows you to change various label properties. In this case, you are going to change the content of the labels so that they display the percentage of respondents in each category.

 Move *Household income in thousands* from the Displayed list to the Not Displayed list.

• Move *Percent* from the Not Displayed list to the Displayed list.

Figure 7-12 Data Value Label	s tab
Properties	×
Chart Size Tex Number Format	d Fill & Border Categories Variables Data Value Labels
Displayed:	
Percent	
Not Displayed:	
Job satisfaction Household incol	me in thousands
Label Position	Display Options
Automatic	Suppress overlapping labels
C Custom	Display connecting lines to label
	Color by marker
	Apply Cancel Help

• Click Apply to update the data value labels.

As a result, the bars display the percentage of cases in each Job satisfaction category.



**Figure 7-13** *Bar chart showing percentages* 

### **Using Templates**

If you make a number of routine changes to your charts, you can use a chart template to reduce the time needed to create and edit charts. A chart template saves the attributes of a specific chart. You can then apply the template when creating or editing a chart.

We will save the current chart as a template and then apply that template to create a new chart.

- From the menus choose:
  - File

Save Chart Template...

The Save Chart Template dialog box allows you to specify which chart attributes you want to include in the template.

If you expand any of the items in the tree view, you can see which specific attributes can be saved with the chart. For example, if you expand the Scale axes portion of the tree, you can see all of the attributes of data value labels that the template will include. You can select any attribute to include it in the template.

• Select All settings to include all of the available chart attributes in the template.

You can also enter a description of the template. This description will be visible when applying the template.

Save Chart Template dialog box	
🔚 Save Chart Template	×
Please select the settings that you want to save in the template.	Continue
E-F All settings	Continue
E Layout	Reset
Chart size	
🖉 Text, data, and other frames	Cancel
E Styles	
Text formatting	Help
🕀 🗹 Non-data element styles	
🗄 🗹 Data element styles	
E Kas	
🔁 📈 Scale axes	
Orientation	Expand All
Range	
Margins	
⊡	
Display —	
Content	
Font style (font, font size, etc.)	
Desition (ake "listification")	
Description of Template	
You may enter a brief description of the template.	
Template for bar charts.	

Click Continue.

Figure 7-14

▶ In the Save Template dialog box, specify a location and filename for the template.

▶ When you are finished, click Save.

You can apply the template when you create a chart or in the Chart Editor. In the following example, we will apply it while creating a chart.

• Close the Chart Editor. The updated bar chart is shown in the Viewer.





- From the Viewer menus choose:
   Graphs Bar...
- Click Define to open the Define Simple Bar dialog box.

The dialog box "remembers" the variables that you entered when you created the original chart. However, here you will create a slightly different chart to see how applying a template formats a chart.

- Remove *Job satisfaction* from the Category Axis text box and replace it with *Level of education*.
- ► Select Use chart specifications from.
- ► Click File.
- ► In the Use Template from File dialog box, locate the template file that you previously saved using the Save Chart Template dialog box.
- ► Select that file and click Open.

The Define Simple Bar dialog box displays the file path of the template you selected.

Figure 7-16

Define Simple Bar dialog box showing template file path

💳 Define Simple Bar: Sur	mmaries for Groups of Cases	×
<ul> <li>Age in years [age]</li> <li>Marital status [marits</li> <li>Years at current add</li> <li>Income category in</li> <li>Price of primary veh</li> <li>Primary vehicle price</li> <li>Years with current e</li> <li>Retired [retire]</li> <li>Years with current e</li> <li>Job satisfaction [iob</li> <li>Gender [gender]</li> <li>Number of people in</li> <li>Wireless service [wi</li> <li>Multiple lines [multir</li> <li>Voice mail [voice]</li> <li>Paging service [pag</li> <li>Internet [internet]</li> <li>Caller ID [callid]</li> <li>Call waiting [callwait</li> <li>Dwns VCR [ownvor</li> <li>Owns stereo/CD pla</li> </ul>	Bars Represent          N of cases       % of cases         Qum. N       Cum. %         Other statistic (e.g., mean)         Variable:         MEAN(Household incom         Change Statistic         Category Axis:         Category Axis:         Category Axis:         Panel By         Rows:         Nest row variables         Columns:         Nest column variables	Cancel Help
I emplate ✓ Use chart specification <u>File</u> C:\\SPS	s from: S\Looks\My Template.sgt	<u>itles</u>

(Our example shows the path *C*:\... \*SPSS*\*Looks*\*My Template.sgt*.)

• Click OK to create the chart and apply the template.

The formatting in the new chart matches the formatting in the chart that you previously created and edited. Although the variables on the x axis are different, the charts otherwise resemble each other.

If you want to apply templates after you've created a chart, you can do it in the Chart Editor (choose Apply Chart Template from the File menu).





# **Defining Chart Options**

In addition to using templates to format charts, you can use the SPSS options to control various aspects of how charts are created.

From the Data Editor or Viewer menus choose:
 Edit

Options...

The Options dialog box contains many settings for configuring SPSS. Click the Charts tab to see the available options.



Charts tab in Options dialog box

Options				×
Data General Viewer Draft	Currency Viewer Output Labels	) Charts	Scri Interactive	ipts Pivot Tables
Chart Template © Use current settings © Use chart template file None	Browse	Chart Asp	ect Ratio:	
Current Settings	×	Frame <u>O</u> ute	r r	
Style Cycle Preference	, <b>T</b>	-Grid Line: □ <u>S</u> cal □ C <u>a</u> te	s e axis gory axis	
Style Cycles	Li <u>n</u> es <u>M</u> ark	ers	Fi <u>l</u> ls	
	ОК	Cancel	Apply	Help

The options control how a chart is created. For each new chart, you can specify:

- Whether to use the current settings or a template
- The width-to-height ratio (aspect ratio)
- If you're not using a template, the settings to use for formatting
- The style cycles for data elements

Style cycles allow you to specify the style of data elements in new charts. In this example, we'll look at the details for the color style cycle.

• Click Colors to open the Data Element Colors dialog box.

For a simple chart, the Chart Editor uses one style that you specify. For grouped charts, the Chart Editor uses a set of styles that it cycles through for each group (category) in the chart.

- ► Select Simple Charts.
- Select the burgundy color, which is second from the right in the second row.

Figure 7-19 Data Element Colors dial	og box
Data Element Colors           Styles to Edit           © Simple Charts           Image: All Data Elements	Available Colors:
Category 1 Category 2 Category 3 Category 4 Category 5 Category 6 Category 7 Category 7 Category 8 Category 9 Insert Remove	Edit Reset (162, 22, 25)
Continue	Cancel Help

- Click Continue.
- ▶ In the Options dialog box, click OK to save the color style cycle changes.

The data elements in any new simple charts will now be burgundy.

- From the Data Editor or Viewer menus choose: Graphs Bar...
- ► Click Define to open the Define Simple Bar dialog box.
- Deselect Use chart specifications from. If you don't deselect this option, the chart will use styles from the template rather than from the SPSS options.
- ► Click OK to create the chart.

The bars in the new chart are burgundy.

Figure 7-20 Updated bar chart in Viewer



# **Other Examples**

Now we will create and edit a pie chart and a grouped scatterplot to explore other editing capabilities, including:

- Hiding categories
- Moving text
- Converting a chart to another chart type
- Adding a fit line to a scatterplot
- Identifying points in a scatterplot

## **Pie Chart**

First, we will create a simple pie chart that shows how many respondents have Internet service at home. This example uses the data file *demo.sav*.

► From the menus choose: Graphs

Pie...

► Click Summaries for groups of cases.

Figure 7-21 Pie Charts dialog box

Pie Charts	×
Data in Chart Are	Define
<ul> <li>Summaries for groups of cases</li> <li>Summaries of separate variables</li> <li>Values of individual cases</li> </ul>	Cancel
	Help

Click Define.

• Select *Internet* as the variable that defines slices (Define Slices by).

Figure 7-22 Define Pie dialog box	
Define Pie: Summaries for Groups of Cases Age in years [age] Marital status [marita] Years at current add Years at current add Household income i Income category in Price of primary vehicle price Price of primary vehicle price Primary vehicl	K Paste Reset Cancel Help
Template       Use chart specifications from:       Elle	<u>I</u> itles Options

When you create charts, they do not show the *missing* category by default. You want to display this category to make sure that the number of cases with missing values is not excessive.

► Click Options.

151

► Select Display groups defined by missing values, and then click Continue.



• Click OK in the Define Pie dialog box to create the pie chart.



The pie chart reveals that most respondents do not have Internet service at home. From the chart, it appears that only about a quarter of the respondents have home Internet service.

For this pie chart, you will:

- Add a title.
- Remove the small category of missing data.
- Display percentages for the two remaining categories.
- Move the data labels and connect them to the slices with lines.
- Convert the pie chart to a bar chart.

- Pie chart in the Chart Editor File Edit View Options Elements Transform Help B I E E Edit View Options Elements Transform Help Internet Missing No Yes H:274.5, W:324.75 points
- Double-click the pie chart to open it in the Chart Editor.

#### Adding a Chart Title

Figure 7-25

First, you will add a title to the chart. Because the title applies to the entire chart and not to a specific chart element, you don't need to select anything to add the title.

 From the menus choose:
 Options Title The Chart Editor adds the word "Title" above the chart and enlarges the chart to accommodate the title. Like footnotes, the title is in a text frame that you can move to another position in the chart.

Figure 7-26 Pie chart showing default title



► Type Home Internet Service over the highlighted default title.

*Note*: If you clicked elsewhere in the Chart Editor, the default title may no longer be highlighted. The text frame around the title may be selected instead. If this is the case, click the title again to start edit mode. You can then double-click the title text and begin typing.

Figure 7-27 Pie chart showing edited title



#### **Modifying Chart Categories**

Next, you will remove the small category of missing data.

- ▶ In the Chart Editor, select the pie chart.
- Click the Categories tab in the Properties window. (If the window is closed, choose Properties from the Edit menu or press Ctrl+T.)
- ▶ Move *Missing* from the Order list to the Excluded list.

# Figure 7-28 Categories tab

Properties X
Chart Size Fill & Border Categories Depth & Angle
⊻ariable: Internet ▼
Collap <u>s</u> e (sum) categories less than: 5 %
Sort by: Custom 💌 Direction: Ascending 💌
Order:
Ves
Excluded:
Missing
Lower margin (%):
Apply Cancel Help

► Click Apply.

The pie chart now displays only the No and Yes categories for home Internet service.

**Figure 7-29** *Pie chart with excluded missing category* 



The pie chart clearly shows that most respondents do not have Internet service at home; it appears that about three-quarters of the respondents are in the *No* category. However, it might be useful to see the exact percentages.

#### **Changing Data Value Label Content and Location**

- ▶ In the Chart Editor, select the pie chart.
- From the menus choose:
   Elements
   Show Data Labels

The pie chart now displays labels of counts. We need to change the counts to percentages.

- ► Click the Data Value Labels tab in the Properties window.
- Move *Count* from the Displayed list to the Not Displayed list.
- Move *Percent* from the Not Displayed list to the Displayed list.

Figure 7-30 Data Value Labels	s tab
Properties	×
Chart Size Categories Nur Labels	Text Fill & Border nber Format Data Value Labels
Displayed:	
Not Displayed: ♣ internet ✔ Count	<u>×</u> ٤
Label Position   Automatic  C Custom  C Custom	Display Options Suppress overlapping labels Display connecting lines to label Color by marker
	Apply Cancel Help

► Click Apply.

Percentages are now displayed in the pie slices.

Figure 7-31 Pie chart showing percentages



The percentages are based on the two categories displayed (73.4 + 26.6 = 100). If you put the category containing missing values back into the pie, the percentages will change.

You may not want the data value labels to appear in the pie slices. You can move them and add connecting lines to their respective slices.

- ▶ Return to the Data Value Labels tab.
- ▶ In the Label Position group, click Custom.
- Click the icon showing the labels outside the slices.
- Select Display connecting lines to label.
- Click Apply.

Data value labels now appear outside the slices with lines connecting the labels to their respective slices.

Figure 7-32 Labels outside of pie chart



#### **Converting a Chart**

Finally, you will convert the pie chart into a bar chart.

 From the menus choose: Transform Simple Bar

The Chart Editor converts the chart and displays the result. The bar chart retains the title and data labels. However, the bars are the same color rather than the two different colors shown in the pie chart. Because the tick labels identify the categories, two colors are unnecessary.

**Figure 7-33** Bar chart converted from pie chart



# **Grouped Scatterplot**

In this example, we will create a scatterplot using the data file *car\_sales.sav*. The scatterplot will show fuel efficiency against curb weight.

 From the Data Editor menus choose: Graphs

Scatter/Dot...

► Click Simple Scatter.

#### Figure 7-34 Scatter/Dot dialog box Scatter/Dot х Define Simple Matrix Simple Ċ. Scatter Scatter Dot Cancel Overlay Scatter 3-D Scatter Help . . .

► Click Define.

For a scatterplot, you need to define a scale variable for each axis. Put the dependent variable on the *y* axis and the independent variable on the *x* axis.

- ► Select *Fuel efficiency* as the *y* axis variable.
- ► Select *Curb weight* as the *x* axis variable.
- Select *Vehicle type* as the grouping variable (Set Markers by).



► Click OK.

▶ In the Viewer, double-click the resulting scatterplot to display it in the Chart Editor.



#### Figure 7-36 Scatterplot in the Chart Editor

#### Selecting Elements in Grouped Charts

Selecting an element in grouped charts (that is, charts with categories) differs from selecting an element in simple charts. You can tell that a chart is grouped because it includes, by default, a legend for the groups.

You can hide the legend if necessary (choose Hide Legend from the Options menu). However, the legend provides important information for interpreting the chart. You can also use the legend to easily select groups. There are general rules for selecting elements in grouped charts:

- When no data elements are selected, click any data element to select all data elements.
- When all data elements are selected, click a data element in a specific group to select all data elements in the group. You can then click a data element in another group to select its associated group.
- You can also click the legend entry for a group to select only that group.
- When a group of data elements is selected, click a data element in the group to select only that data element. You can then select another data element in the chart by clicking it.

With specific data elements selected, you can make changes to only the selected data elements. So, you could change the color of data elements in a group. In this example, we changed the fill color of the marker from transparent to the same color as its border.



Figure 7-37 Scatterplot showing one case with a different fill color

#### Adding a Fit Line

With scatterplots, you often want to add a fit line to the chart. For elements like fit lines that apply to the whole chart, it doesn't matter what is selected in the chart. You can make the change or add the item to the whole chart. If you were creating a fit line for only one or more specific groups, you would need to make specific selections.

► From the menus choose:

Elements Fit Line at Total





The Chart Editor adds the fit line to the chart. It also displays the coefficient of determination,  $R^2$ .  $R^2$  is the proportion of the variability in the dependent variable (*y* axis) that can be explained by the independent variable (*x* axis). In this example, we can say that 67% of the variability in *Fuel efficiency* values can be explained by *Curb* weight. The closer  $R^2$  is to 1, the better the line fits the data.
#### **Displaying Data Value Labels for Specific Points**

Previously, in the bar and pie chart examples, we displayed the data value labels for all data elements. With scatterplots, displaying data value labels for all markers is not usually useful. There are too many data elements, making viewing of the associated data value labels difficult.

► For example, from the menus choose: Elements

Show Data Labels

The results are cluttered and of limited use.



Not every marker in the scatterplot has a displayed data value label. This occurs because of a Data Value Labels tab setting that suppresses overlapping labels. This setting helps to eliminate some of the clutter, but you don't have control over which particular data value labels are displayed. You could turn off this setting to display all data value labels, even the overlapping ones. However, many labels would become

unreadable. A better option would be to display data value labels for only those points that you want to highlight.

First, hide the current data value labels.

From the menus choose:
 Elements
 Hide Data Labels

Next, turn on data label mode, which allows you to click any data element and automatically display its data value label.

 From the menus choose: Elements

Data Label Mode

The cursor changes to indicate that you are in data label mode.

• Click the marker for which we previously changed the fill color.

Figure 7-40

Scatterplot with one marker showing a data value label



The Chart Editor now displays the data value label for only that marker. You can repeat this process for each marker that needs a data value label. You can also hide a data value label by clicking it while in data label mode.

The data value label contains the case number. You can change the contents of the data value label on the Data Value Labels tab.

► When you are finished labeling the data elements, exit data label mode. From the menus choose:

Elements Data Label Mode

# Working with Syntax

SPSS syntax provides a method for you to control the product without navigating through dialog boxes, viewers, or data editors. Instead, you control the application through syntax-based commands. Nearly every action you can achieve through the user interface can be achieved through syntax. Using syntax also allows you to save the exact specifications used during a session. Syntax is not available with the Student Version.

The examples in this chapter use the data file demo.sav.

## **Pasting Syntax**

The easiest way to create syntax is to use the Paste button located on most dialog boxes.

- Open *demo.sav* for use in this example.
- ► From the menus choose:

Analyze Descriptive Statistics Frequencies...

This opens the Frequencies dialog box.

Sequencies			×
Age in years [age]     Years at current ad     Household income     Income category in     Price of primary vel     Primary vehicle pric     Level of education     Years with current     Years with current     T     Display frequency tables	4	Variable(s):	OK <u>P</u> aste <u>R</u> eset Cancel Help
	<u>S</u> tatistic	cs <u>C</u> harts <u>F</u> ormat	

- ► Select *Marital status (marital)* in the source list.
- Click the arrow button to move the variable to the Variables list.
- ► Click Charts.
- ► In the Charts dialog box, select Bar charts.
- ► In the Chart Values group, select Percentages.
- ► Click Continue.
- Click Paste to copy the syntax created as a result of the dialog box selections to the Syntax Editor.

Working with Syntax



You can use this syntax alone, add it to a larger syntax file, or refer to it in a Production Facility job.

▶ To run the syntax currently displayed, from the menus choose:

Run Current

## **Editing Syntax**

In the syntax window, you can edit the syntax. For example, you could change the subcommand /BARCHART to display frequencies instead of percentages. (A subcommand is indicated by a slash.)

Figure 8-3 Modified syntax



To find out what subcommands and keywords are available for the current command, click the Syntax Help button. The example shows the complete syntax for the FREQUENCIES command.

Working with Syntax

#### Figure 8-4 FREQUENCIES syntax help



If the cursor is not in a command, clicking the Syntax Help button displays an alphabetical list of commands. You can select the one you want.

## Typing Syntax

You can type syntax into a syntax window that is already open, or you can open a new syntax window by choosing:

File New Syntax...

## Saving Syntax

To save a syntax file, from the menus choose: File Save or File Save As...

Either action opens the standard dialog box for saving files.

## **Opening and Running a Syntax File**

▶ To open a saved syntax file, from the menus choose:

File Open Syntax...

- Select a syntax file. If no syntax files are displayed, make sure Syntax (\*.sps) is selected in the Files of type drop-down list.
- ► Click Open.
- To run the syntax currently displayed, from the menus choose:
   Run Current

If the commands apply to a specific data file, the data file must be opened before running the commands, or you must include a command that opens the data file. You can paste this type of command from the dialog boxes that open data files.

176

## **Modifying Data Values**

The data you start with may not always be organized in the most useful manner for your analysis or reporting needs. For example, you may want to:

- Create a categorical variable from a scale variable.
- Combine several response categories into a single category.
- Create a new variable that is the computed difference between two existing variables.
- Calculate the length of time between two dates.

This chapter uses the data file demo.sav.

## Creating a Categorical Variable from a Scale Variable

Several categorical variables in the data file *demo.sav* are, in fact, derived from scale variables in that data file. For example, the variable *inccat* is simply *income* grouped into four categories. This categorical variable uses the integer values 1–4 to represent the following income categories: less than 25, 25–49, 50–74, and 75 or higher.

To create the categorical variable inccat:

 From the menus in the Data Editor window choose: Transform Visual Bander...

#### Figure 9-1

Initial Visual Bander dialog box

/isual	Bander		×
3	Select the variables whose values will be will be scanned when you click Continu The Variables list below contains all nur variables: Variables: Age in years [age] Call waiting [call Caller ID [callid] Caller ID [callid] Caller ID [callid] Income category Internet [internet] Internet [internet] Multiple lines [mu Multiple lines [mu Multiple lines [mu Number of peopl	te grouped into bands. Data neric ordinal and scale Variables to <u>B</u> and:	Continue Cancel Help

In the initial Visual Bander dialog box, you select the scale and/or ordinal variables for which you want to create new, banded variables. **Banding** means taking two or more contiguous values and grouping them into the same category.

Since the Visual Bander relies on actual values in the data file to help you make good banding choices, it needs to read the data file first. Since this can take some time if your data file contains a large number of cases, this initial dialog box also allows you to limit the number of cases to read ("scan"). This is not necessary for our sample data file. Even though it contains more than 6,000 cases, it does not take long to scan that number of cases.

 Drag and drop *Household income in thousands [income]* from the Variables list into the Variables to Band list, and then click Continue.

Modifying Data Values

#### Figure 9-2 Main Visual Bander dialog box



▶ In the main Visual Bander dialog box, select *Household income in thousands* [*income*] in the Scanned Variable List.

A histogram displays the distribution of the selected variable (which in this case is highly skewed).

- Enter inccat2 for the new banded variable name and Income category (in thousands) for the variable label.
- ► Click Make Cutpoints.

#### Figure 9-3

Visual Bander Cutpoints dialog box

Make Cutpoints		×
<ul> <li>Equal Width Intervals Intervals - fill in at least two Eirst Cutpoint Location: <u>N</u>umber of Cutpoints: <u>W</u>idth:</li> </ul>	7 fields 25.00 3 25	Cancel Help
Last Cutpoint Location:	75.00	
Intervals - fill in either field <u>N</u> umber of Cutpoints: <u>W</u> idth(%):		
C <u>C</u> utpoints at Mean and Selec	cted Standard Deviations I	Based on Scanned Cases
+/- <u>1</u> Std. Deviation		
⊢ +/- 2 Std. Deviation		
📕 +/- <u>3</u> Std. Deviation		
Apply will replace the c	urrent cutpoint definitions	with this specification.
A final interval will inclu	ide all remaining values.	

- Select Equal Width Intervals.
- Enter 25 for the first cutpoint location, 3 for the number of cutpoints, and 25 for the width.

The number of banded categories is one greater than the number of cutpoints. So, in this example, the new banded variable will have four categories, with the first three categories each containing ranges of 25 (thousand) and the last one containing all values above the highest cutpoint value of 75 (thousand).

► Click Apply.

Modifying Data Values

#### Figure 9-4 Main Visual Bander dialog box with defined cutpoints



The values now displayed in the grid represent the defined cutpoints, which are the upper endpoints of each category. Vertical lines in the histogram also indicate the locations of the cutpoints.

By default, these cutpoint values are included in the corresponding categories. For example, the first value of 25 would include all values less than or equal to 25. But in this example, we want categories that correspond to less than 25, 25–49, 50–74, and 75 or higher.

- ▶ In the Upper Endpoints group, select Excluded (<).
- ► Then click Make Labels.

#### Figure 9-5

Automatically generated value labels

Visual Bander			×
Scanned Variable List:	Name:	Label:	
	Current Variable: income	Household income in thous	ands
Household income in thous	Banded Variable: inccat2	Income category (in thousa	nds)
	Minimum: J9.00	Nonmissing Values	Maximum: 1116.00
	9.00 147.38 285.7 78.19 216.56	5 424.13 562.50 700.88 839 354.94 493.31 631.69 770.06	.25 977.63 1116.00 908.44 1046.81 1185.19
•	Enter interval cul of 10, for exampl <u>G</u> rid:	tpoints or click Make Cutpoints for auto e, defines an interval starting above the	matic intervals. A cutpoint value e previous interval and ending at
Cases Scanned:	Value	Label	Upper Endpoints
J0400	1 25.00	<25.00	C Included (<=)
Missing Values: 0	2 50.00	25.00 - 49.00	Excluded (<)
·	3 75.00	50.00 - 74.00	
Copy Bands	4 HIGH	75.00+	Make Cutpoints
From Another Veriable	5		
Fiormanother variable			Make Labels
<u>I</u> o Other Variables			Reverse <u>s</u> cale
		OK <u>P</u> aste <u>R</u> eset	Cancel Help

This automatically generates descriptive value labels for each category. Since the actual values assigned to the new banded variable are simply sequential integers starting with 1, the value labels can be very useful.

You can also manually enter or change cutpoints and labels in the grid, change cutpoint locations by dragging and dropping the cutpoint lines in the histogram, and delete cutpoints by dragging cutpoint lines off of the histogram.

► Click OK to create the new, banded variable.

The new variable is displayed in the Data Editor. Since the variable is added to the end of the file, it is displayed in the far right column in Data View and in the last row in Variable View.

Figure 9-6 New variable displayed in Data Editor

🧱 demo.sav - SPSS Data Editor 📃 🔲 🗙									
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	le Edit <u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata <u>T</u> ransform <u>A</u> nalyze <u>G</u> raphs <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp								
<b>28 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2</b>									
1 : income	1: income 72								
	ownpc	ownfax	news	response	inccat2				
1	No	No	Yes	No	50.00 - 74.00				
2	No	No	Yes	Yes	75.00+				
3	Yes	No	No	No	25.00 - 49.00				
4	Yes	Yes	No	No	25.00 - 49.00				
5	No	No	No	No	<25.00	-			
6	Yes	No	Yes	No	75.00+	-			
7	No	No	Yes	No	25.00 - 49.00				
8	Yes	No	Yes	No	50.00 - 74.00				
9	No	No	No	No	<25.00				
10	No	Yes	No	Yes	75.00+				
11	Yes	No	, No	Nn	50.00 - 74.00	-			
	▲ Data View & Variable View / ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲ ▲								

## **Computing New Variables**

Using a wide variety of mathematical functions, you can compute new variables based on highly complex equations. In this example, however, we will simply compute a new variable that is the difference between the values of two existing variables.

The data file *demo.sav* contains a variable for the respondent's current age and a variable for the number of years at current job. It does not, however, contain a variable for the respondent's age at the time he or she started that job. We can create a new variable that is the computed difference between current age and number of years at current job, which should be the approximate age at which the respondent started that job.

- From the menus in the Data Editor window choose: Transform Compute...
- ► For Target Variable, enter jobstart.
- Select Age in years (age) in the source variable list and click the arrow button to copy it to the Numeric Expression text box.
- Click the minus (-) button on the calculator pad in the dialog box (or press the minus key on the keyboard).
- ► Select *Years with current employer (employ)* and click the arrow button to copy it to the expression.

#### Figure 9-7

Compute Variable dialog box

Compute Variable		×
Target Variable:		Numeric Expression:
jobstart	=	age - employ
Type & Label		-1
♦ Years at current ad		Function group:
Household income		+ < > 7.8.9 All
Price of primary yel		<=>= 4 5 6     CDF & Noncentral CDF
Primary vehicle pric		Conversion
Level of education		Z & D D D Date Arithmetic
Years with current		Date Creation
Retired [retire]		
Years with current		Functions and Special Variables:
Gender [gender]		
Number of people i		
🛞 Wireless service [w		
🛞 Multiple lines [multli		
🔶 Voice mail [voice]		
🏟 Paging service [pa		
If (optional case sele	ection c	ondition)
[	OK	Paste Reset Cancel Help

*Note*: Be careful to select the correct employment variable. There is also a recoded categorical version of the variable, which is *not* what you want. The numeric expression should be *age-employ*, not *age-empcat*.

► Click OK to compute the new variable.

The new variable is displayed in the Data Editor. Since the variable is added to the end of the file, it is displayed in the far right column in Data View and in the last row in Variable View.

#### Figure 9-8

New variable displayed in the Data Editor

🛅 Data	Editor					- 🗆 🗙	
File Edit	View Data	Transform A	nalyze Graph:	s Utilities W	indow Help		
	<b>28 5 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1</b>						
1:age	1:age 55						
	news	response	inccat2	jobstart	Var	V: <b>^</b>	
1	Yes	No	3.00	32.00			
2	Yes	Yes	4.00	21.00			
3	No	No	2.00	24.00			
4	No	No	2.00	24.00			
5	No	No	1.00	20.00			
6	Yes	No	4.00	32.00			
7	Yes	No	2.00	32.00			
8	Yes	No	3.00	34.00			
9	No	No	1.00	35.00			
10	No	Yes	4.00	22.00			
	ata View 🗸 🗸	No. ariable View		£3.00		► 	

#### Using Functions in Expressions

You can also use predefined functions in expressions. More than 70 built-in functions are available, including:

- Arithmetic functions
- Statistical functions
- Distribution functions
- Logical functions

- Date and time aggregation and extraction functions
- Missing-value functions
- Cross-case functions
- String functions

#### Figure 9-9

Compute Variable dialog box displaying function grouping

Compute Variable			×
Target Variable:		Numeric Expression:	_
jobstart	=	SUM(age, - employ)	*
Type & Label			
		l I	~
Age in years [age]     Age in years [age]	لن	Function group:	_
Years at current ad		+ < > 7 8 9 All	▲
Household income		CDF & Noncentral CDF	
🛞 Income category in		Conversion	
Price of primary vel		/_&     0     Date Arithmetic	
🔶 Primary vehicle pric		×× ~ () Delete Date Creation	-1
Level of education			▼
Years with current	SUM	f(numexpr,numexpr[,]). Numeric Functions and Special Variable	es:
Retired [retire]	Hetu	Irrns the sum of its arguments that have Sqrt	•
Years with current (     A lab active factor)	more	arguments, which must be numeric. Substr(1)	
<ul> <li>Job satisfaction [jot</li> <li>Gender [gender]</li> </ul>	You	can specify a minimum number of valid Substr(2)	
Number of people i	aigu	Sum Sum	
Wireless service [w		Time.Days	
Multiple lines [multi]		Time.Hms(1)	
		Time.Hms(3)	
If (optional case sele	ction c	ondition) Trunc	-1
·			_
	OK	Paste Reset Cancel Help	

Functions are organized into logically distinct groups, such as a group for arithmetic operations and another for computing statistical metrics. For convenience, a number of commonly used system variables, such as *\$TIME* (current date and time), are also included in appropriate function groups. A brief description of the currently selected function (in this case, SUM) or system variable is displayed in a reserved area in the Compute Variable dialog box.

187

Pasting a function into an expression. To paste a function into an expression:

- Position the cursor in the expression at the point where you want the function to appear.
- Select the appropriate group from the Function group list. The group labeled All provides a listing of all available functions and system variables.
- ► Double-click the function in the Functions and Special Variables list (or select the function and click the arrow adjacent to the Function group list).

The function is inserted into the expression. If you highlight part of the expression and then insert the function, the highlighted portion of the expression is used as the first argument in the function.

**Editing a function in an expression.** The function is not complete until you enter the arguments, represented by question marks in the pasted function. The number of question marks indicates the minimum number of arguments required to complete the function.

- ► Highlight the question mark(s) in the pasted function.
- Enter the arguments. If the arguments are variable names, you can paste them from the variable list.

#### Using Conditional Expressions

You can use conditional expressions (also called logical expressions) to apply transformations to selected subsets of cases. A conditional expression returns a value of true, false, or missing for each case. If the result of a conditional expression is true, the transformation is applied to that case. If the result is false or missing, the transformation is not applied to the case.

To specify a conditional expression:

• Click If in the Compute Variable dialog box. This opens the If Cases dialog box.

Figure 9-10 If Cases dialog box	
Compute Variable: If Cases	×
<ul> <li>Age in years [age] ▲</li> <li>Marital status [mar</li> <li>Years at current ac</li> <li>Household income i</li> <li>Income category ir</li> <li>Price of primary ve</li> <li>Primary vehicle pric</li> <li>Level of education</li> <li>Years with current</li> <li>Retired [retire]</li> <li>Years with current</li> <li>Job satisfaction [jo</li> <li>Gender [gender]</li> <li>Number of people i</li> <li>Wireless service [w</li> <li>Multiple lines [multii</li> <li>Yoice mail [voice]</li> <li>Paging service [pac</li> </ul>	Include all cases Include all cases satisfies condition:   age >= 21     + < > 7 8 9     + < > 7 8 9     - <=>= 4 5 6     * = ~ 1 2 3   / & 0 .   ** ~ () Delete     Function group:     All   Arithmetic   CDF & Noncentral CDF   Conversion   Current Date/Time     Functions and Special Variables:
	Continue Cancel Help

- ► Select Include if case satisfies condition.
- ► Enter the conditional expression.

Most conditional expressions contain at least one relational operator, as in:

```
age>=21
or
income*3<100
```

In the first example, only cases with a value of 21 or greater for *Age (age)* are selected. In the second example, *Household income in thousands (income)* multiplied by 3 must be less than 100 for a case to be selected.

You can also link two or more conditional expressions using logical operators, as in:

```
age>=21 | ed>=4

or

income*3<100 & ed=5
```

In the first example, cases that meet either the *Age (age)* condition or the *Level of education (ed)* condition are selected. In the second example, both the *Household income in thousands (income)* and *Level of education (ed)* conditions must be met for a case to be selected.

## **Computing Variables with Missing Values**

When computing variables with missing values, it's a good idea to perform a trial on a small data file in order to ensure that your missing data are handled in a way that is acceptable. Some computations handle missing data by removing them from the equation, while others cannot perform the computation and the new value is considered missing. The following examples use *car\_sales.sav*.

There are two different ways to compute the mean of a set of variables. The first is to divide the sum of the set of variables by the number of variables in the set.

- From the menus choose: Transform Compute...
- ► Type avgsale in the Target Variable text box.

► Type (resale + price) / 2 in the Numeric Expression text box.



<b>88</b> Compute Variable			×
Target Variable:		Numeric Expression:	1
	=	(resale + price) / 2	1
Type & Label			
A Manufacturer [man		Function group:	_
Sales in thousands		+ < > 7 8 9 All Arithmetic	4
🔶 4-year resale value		CDF & Noncentral CDF	
Vehicle type [type]     Drive in the second of the se		Lurrent Date/Time	
Engine size [engine		A contraction and the cont	
Horsepower [horse			
Wheelbase [wheel]		Functions and Special Variables	<u>:</u>
★ Length [length]			
Curb weight [curb_			
Fuel capacity [fuel_			
Fuel efficiency [mp]     Loc-transformed sa			
Zscore: 4-year res.		<b>v</b>	
If (optional case sele	ction co	ondition)	
	OK	Paste Reset Cancel Help	

This equation finds the average of the original price of a car and its four-year resale price.

► Click OK.

A new variable has been added to the end of the data file. This variable, which we named *avgsale*, is in the far right column in Data View. Any cases that have missing values in either of the two variables that we computed also have a missing value for the *avgsale* variable.

Figure 9-12 Data Editor with avgsale added

💼 SPSS	Data Editor						_ 🗆 🗙		
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>T</u> ransform <u>A</u>	nalyze <u>G</u> raphs	s <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u> i	indow <u>H</u> elp				
<b>2</b>	≤∎≝ ■ ∽ ~ ज <b>≚ № М</b> ¶ <b>∄</b> ⊞ <b>1 ≣ §</b> Ø								
20 :	20:								
	zcurb_wg	zfuel_ca	zmpg	avgsale	Var	var	var 🔺		
1	-1.17212	-1.22223	.97053	18.93					
2	.22042	19340	.27004	24.14					
3	.14587	19340	.50353						
4	.74857	.01237	43045	35.86					
5	60274	39917	.73703	23.12					
6	.29020	.14097	43045	28.75					
7	.83104	1.47844	66395	50.50					
8	31566	34772	.52688						
9	28711	34772	.03654	31.04					
10	.14905	.14097	.22334	37.51					
11	01590	11624	.27004	17.23					
12	.26166	11624	19696	19.52					
13	.63437	.14097	.03654	26.08					
14	.33779	11624	.27004	20.62					
15	.95158	.14097	43045	31.21					
↓ \D	Variable View								

The second way to compute the mean of a set of variables is to use the mean function.

- ► Recall the Compute Variable dialog box.
- Click Reset to clear the previous selections in this dialog box.
- ► Type meansale in the Target Variable text box.

► Type mean(resale, price) in the Numeric Expression text box.

Figure 9-13 Find the mean	
<b>88</b> Compute Variable	×
Compute Variable Target Variab	Numeric Expression:       mean(resale,price)       + < > 7 8 9       - <= > 4 5 6       × = ~= 1 2 3       / & 1 0 .       Mill       Ail       Arithmetic       CDF & Noncentral CDF       Conversion       Current Date/Time       Date Creation       Date Extraction       Function and Special Variables:
Width [width] Width [width] Curb weight [curb_ Curb weight [curb_ Fuel capacity [fueL Fuel efficiency [mp; Cug-transformed sa Zscore: 4-year res.  If [optional case selection OK	condition)

Like the previous example, this equation finds the average, or mean, of the car's original price and its four-year resale price.

► Click OK.

The *meansale* variable is added to the far right column in Data View. Unlike the previous example, the mean function removes missing values from the equation and computes the mean of the remaining values. You can modify the behavior of this function to limit the number of values that can be removed from the equation.

#### **Figure 9-14** *Results from two mean calculations*

🛗 SPSS	Data Editor						- 🗆 🗙
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>D</u> ata	<u>T</u> ransform <u>A</u>	nalyze <u>G</u> raph:	s <u>U</u> tilities <u>W</u>	indow <u>H</u> elp		
2	a 🔍 🗠		- 12 44			0	
21 :							
	zcurb_wg	zfuel_ca	zmpg	avgsale	meansale	var	var 🔺
1	-1.17212	-1.22223	.97053	18.93	18.93		
2	.22042	19340	.27004	24.14	24.14		
3	.14587	19340	.50353		18.23		
4	.74857	.01237	43045	35.86	35.86		
5	60274	39917	.73703	23.12	23.12		
6	.29020	.14097	43045	28.75	28.75		
7	.83104	1.47844	66395	50.50	50.50		
8	31566	34772	.52688		26.99		
9	28711	34772	.03654	31.04	31.04		
10	.14905	.14097	.22334	37.51	37.51		
11	01590	11624	.27004	17.23	17.23		
12	.26166	11624	19696	19.52	19.52		
13	.63437	.14097	.03654	26.08	26.08		
14	.33779	11624	.27004	20.62	20.62		
15	.95158	.14097	43045	31.21	31.21		•
	ata View 🖌 🗸	ariable View ,	1	•			► <i>I</i> .

If you want to find the mean of four variables and only want a result if three or more of the variables have valid values, you could use the following syntax:

newvar = mean.3(var1, var2, var3, var4)

#### Figure 9-15

Specifying number of valid values for mean calculation

Secondaria Compute Variable		×	
Target Variable:		Numeric Expression:	
newvar	=	mean.3(var1, var2, var3, var4)	
newvar Type & Label Manufacturer [man ▲ Model [model] Sales in thousands 4-year resale value Vehicle type [type] Price in thousands Engine size [engine Horsepower [horse Wheelbase [wheell Wheelbase [wheell Curb weight [curb_ Fuel capacity [fuel] Fuel efficiency [mp]	-	mean.3(var1, var2, var3, var4)       + < > 7 8 9       - <= >= 4 5 6       - <= 1 2 3	
Log-transformed sa		-1	
() () ∠score: 4-year res	1		
If (optional case sele	ection c	ondition)	
	OK	Paste Reset Cancel Help	

To raise or lower the number of required valid values, simply change the number following mean (which is 3 in this example).

### Working with Dates and Times

A number of tasks commonly performed with dates and times can be easily accomplished using the Date and Time Wizard. Using this wizard, you can:

■ Create a date/time variable from a string variable containing a date or time.

Modifying Data Values

- Construct a date/time variable by merging variables containing different parts of the date or time.
- Add or subtract values from date/time variables, including adding or subtracting two date/time variables.
- Extract a part of a date or time variable; for example, the day of month from a date/time variable which has the form mm/dd/yyyy.

The examples in this section use the data file upgrade.sav.

To use the Date and Time Wizard:

► From the menus choose:

Transform Date/Time...

#### Figure 9-16

Date and Time Wizard Introduction Screen

Date and Time Wizard		×
Welcome to the date an	id time wizard	
	What would you like to do?	
	${f C}$ Create a date/time variable from a string containing a date or time	
$11 \frac{12}{2}$	C Create a date/time variable from variables holding parts of dates or times	
8 3	C Calculate with dates and times	
7 6 1 20 21	C Extract a part of a date or time variable	
~2/	C Assign periodicity to a dataset (for time series data). This ends the wizard and opens the Define Dates dialog box	
	< Back Next > Finish Cancel Help	

The introduction screen of the Date and Time Wizard presents you with a set of general tasks. Tasks that do not apply to the current data are disabled. For instance, the data file *upgrade.sav* doesn't contain any string variables so the task to create a date variable from a string is disabled.

If you're new to dates and times in SPSS you can select Learn how dates and times are represented in SPSS and click Next. This leads to a screen that provides a brief overview of date/time variables, and a link, through the Help button, to more detailed information.

#### Calculating the Length of Time Between Two Dates

One of the most common tasks involving dates is calculating the length of time between two dates. As an example, consider a software company interested in analyzing purchases of upgrade licenses by determining the number of years since each customer last purchased an upgrade. The data file *upgrade.sav* contains a variable for the date on which each customer last purchased an upgrade, but not the number of years since that purchase. A new variable that is the length of time, in years, between the date of the last upgrade and the date of the next product release will provide a measure of this quantity.

To calculate the length of time between two dates:

 Select Calculate with dates and times on the introduction screen of the Date and Time Wizard and click Next.

197

Figure 9-17						
Calculating the length o	f time b	etween	two	dates	Step	1

Date and Time Wizard	Step 1 of 3
Do Calculations on Date Choose one of the follo	is wing tasks and press Next
11 12 1	<ul> <li>Add or subtract a duration from a date (e.g., add a month to an age or add a time variable to a date/time variable)</li> <li>Calculate the number of time units between two dates (e.g., calculate an age in years from a birthdate and another date)</li> </ul>
10 <sup>10</sup> 2 9 3 8 7 6 120 21	C Subtract two durations (e.g., time worked - time commuting)
	< Back Next > Finish Cancel Help

► Select Calculate the number of time units between two dates and click Next.

**Figure 9-18** *Calculating the length of time between two dates Step 2* 

Date and Time Wizard - St	ep 2 of 3		×
Calculate the number of tim The result will be an integer Only date or date/time varia	e units between two date or o variable. ables are shown in the list belo Variables: Current date and Date of initial pro	late/time variables. w. Date1: → Date of next releas minus Date2: → Date of last upgrad Unit: Years	
\$TIME is t	he current date and time.		
	< Back	Next > Finish	Cancel Help

- ► Select *Date of next release* for Date1.
- Select Date of last upgrade for Date2. ►
- ► Leave the Unit drop-down list at the default of Years.
- ► Click Next.

Modifying Data Values

Figure 9-19	)								
Calculating	the	length	of	time	between	two	dates	Step	o 3

Date and Time Wizard	Step 3 of 3	×
Calculation:	\$TIME - LastUp	
$ \begin{array}{c} 11 \\ 10 \\ 9 \\ 3 \\ 7 \\ 6 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 7$	Result Variable: Units: YearsLastUp Years Variable Label: Years since last upgrade	
LUG9	Execution     C Paste the syntax into the syntax window          	

- Enter *YearsLastUp* for the name of the result variable. Result variables cannot have the same name as an existing variable.
- Enter *Years since last upgrade* as the label for the result variable. Variable labels for result variables are optional.
- Leave the default selection of Create the variable now and click Finish to create the new variable.

The new variable *YearsLastUp*, displayed in the Data Editor, is the integer number of years between the two dates. Fractional parts of a year have been truncated.

#### Figure 9-20

New variable displayed in Data Editor

🛗 upgra	de.sav - SPS	S Data Editor				_ 🗆 🗙
File Edit	View Data	Transform Analy	vze Graphs	Utilities Add-ons	Window He	lp
28	a 🖳 🗠	a 🔚 🗗	<b>#  </b>		<u>i</u>	
1 : custid		1				
	custid	PurDate	Support	LastUp	NextRel	YearsLastUp
1	1	12/30/1998	4	02/28/2002	06/01/04	2 🗖
2	2	06/28/2001	2	09/28/2002	06/01/04	1
3	3	08/27/1999	2	09/27/2001	06/01/04	2
4	4	02/22/2000	4	01/22/2003	06/01/04	1
5	5	01/26/2000	2	08/26/2001	06/01/04	2
6	6	07/10/1999	3	07/10/2003	06/01/04	0
7	7	01/24/2003	2	07/24/2003	06/01/04	0
8	8	06/15/1999	2	09/15/2003	06/01/04	0
9	9	01/18/2003	5	07/18/2003	06/01/04	0
10	10	12/02/2002	4	06/02/2003	06/01/04	0
11	11	08/10/2000	1	10/10/2002	06/01/04	1
	ata View 🖌 🗸	ariable View /	_			<u> </u>
			SPS	S Processor is read	y 🗌	

### Adding a Duration to a Date

You can add or subtract durations, such as 10 days or 12 months, to a date. Continuing with the example of the software company from the previous section, consider determining the date on which each customer's initial tech support contract ends. The data file *upgrade.sav* contains a variable for the number of years of contracted support and a variable for the initial purchase date. You can then determine the end date of the initial support by adding years of support to the purchase date.

To add a duration to a date:

- Select Calculate with dates and times on the introduction screen of the Date and Time Wizard and click Next.
- Select Add or subtract a duration from a date and click Next.

201

Figure 9-21 Adding a duration to	a date Step 2			
Date and Time Wizard - S	tep 2 of 3			×
Add to or subtract from a d Choose a date or date/time Then choose either a dural set the duration units and	Jate or date/time variable e variable. ion variable or an ordinary va operation choice appropriately Variables: Current date and Customer ID [custid] Date of last upgra Pate of next rele Years since last u the current date and time.	riable or enter a constant; , and press Next. Date: Date: Duration Variable: Vears of tech suppo Duration Constant: Operation C Addition C Subtraction	Units: Years	T
	< Back	Next > Finish	Cancel	Help

- ► Select *Date of initial product license* for Date.
- ► Select *Years of tech support* for the Duration Variable.

Since *Years of tech support* is simply a numeric variable, you need to indicate the units to use when adding this variable as a duration.

- ► Select Years from the Units drop-down list.
- ► Click Next.

Figure 9-22

Adding a duration to	a date Step 3	
Date and Time Wizard -	Step 3 of 3	×
$\begin{array}{c}11 \\ 10 \\ 9 \\ 8 \\ 7 \\ 6 \end{array}$	Enter a name for the result variable and optionally, a label. The format for the input date/time variable will be applied to the result variable. Calculation: PurDate + Support (Years) Result Variable: SupEndDate Variable Label: End date for support Execution © Create the variable now  Paste the syntax into the syntax window <a href="https://www.cancel.org">G Paste the syntax into the syntax window</a>	

-

- Enter *SupEndDate* for the name of the result variable. Result variables cannot have the same name as an existing variable.
- Enter *End date for support* as the label for the result variable. Variable labels for result variables are optional.
- ► Click Finish to create the new variable.
203

The new variable is displayed in the Data Editor.

Figure 9-23 New variable displayed in Data Editor

📻 upgra	ide.sav - SPS	S Data Editor					_ 🗆	×
File Edit	View Data	Transform Analy	ze Graphs	Utilities Add-ons	Window He	lp		
28	≤■● ■ <u>&gt; &gt; </u> <b>M M M M M M M M M M</b>							
1 : custid		1						
	custid	PurDate	Support	LastUp	NextRel	YearsLastUp	SupEndDate	
1	1	12/30/1998	4	02/28/2002	06/01/04	2	12/30/2002	
2	2	06/28/2001	2	09/28/2002	06/01/04	1	06/28/2003	
3	3	08/27/1999	2	09/27/2001	06/01/04	2	08/27/2001	
4	4	02/22/2000	4	01/22/2003	06/01/04	1	02/22/2004	
5	5	01/26/2000	2	08/26/2001	06/01/04	2	01/26/2002	-
6	6	07/10/1999	3	07/10/2003	06/01/04	0	07/10/2002	-
7	7	01/24/2003	2	07/24/2003	06/01/04	0	01/24/2005	-
8	8	06/15/1999	2	09/15/2003	06/01/04	0	06/15/2001	-
9	9	01/18/2003	5	07/18/2003	06/01/04	0	01/18/2008	-
10	10	12/02/2002	4	06/02/2003	06/01/04	0	12/02/2006	
11	11	08/10/2000	1	10/10/2002	06/01/04	1	08/10/2001	
<b>▲</b> ▶\`D	▲ Nata View Avariable View / Control Control							
			SPS	S Processor is read	ty 🖉			-//.

## Sorting and Selecting Data

Data files are not always organized in the ideal form for your specific needs. To prepare data for analysis, you can select from a wide range of file transformations, including the ability to:

- **Sort data.** You can sort cases based on the value of one or more variables.
- Select subsets of cases. You can restrict your analysis to a subset of cases or perform simultaneous analyses on different subsets.

The examples in this chapter use the data file demo.sav.

## Sorting Data

Sorting cases (sorting rows of the data file) is often useful and sometimes necessary for certain types of analysis.

To reorder the sequence of cases in the data file based on the value of one or more sorting variables:

► From the menus choose:

Data Sort Cases...

This opens the Sort Cases dialog box.

#### Figure 10-1 Sort Cases dialog box Sort Cases × Sort by: 🛞 Marital status [marit 🔺 0K 🛞 Age in years [age] -- As Years at current ad Paste Household income in t • 🛞 Income category in Price of primary vel Reset Primary vehicle pric Sort Order Cancel Level of education Ascending Years with current Help C Descending ۰I Betired (retire)

 Add the Age in years (age) and Household income in thousands (income) variables to the Sort By list.

If you select multiple sort variables, the order in which they appear on the Sort By list determines the order in which cases are sorted. In this example, based on the entries in the Sort By list, cases will be sorted by the value of *Household income in thousands (income)* within categories of *Age in years (age)*. For string variables, uppercase letters precede their lowercase counterparts in sort order (for example, the string value *Yes* comes before *yes* in the sort order).

## Split-File Processing

To split your data file into separate groups for analysis:

► From the menus choose:

```
Data
Split File...
```

This opens the Split File dialog box.

#### Figure 10-2 Split File dialog box



- Select Compare groups or Organize output by groups. The examples following these steps show the differences between these two options.
- Select *Gender* (gender) to split the file into separate groups for these variables.

You can use numeric, short string, and long string variables as grouping variables. A separate analysis is performed for each subgroup defined by the grouping variables. If you select multiple grouping variables, the order in which they appear on the Groups Based On list determines the manner in which cases are grouped.

208

If you select Compare groups and run the Frequencies procedure, a single pivot table is created.

Figure 10-3 Split File output with single pivot table

Statistics					
Househo	ld income in thou	sands			
Female	Ν	Valid	3179		
		Missing	0		
	Mean		68.7798		
	Median		44.0000		
	Std. Deviation		75.73510		
Male	N	Valid	3221		
		Missing	0		
	Mean		70.1608		
	Median		45.0000		
	Std. Deviation		81.56216		

If you select Organize output by groups and run the Frequencies procedure, two pivot tables are created: one for females and one for males.

#### Figure 10-4

Split File output with pivot table for females

#### Statistics<sup>a</sup>

Household income in thousands				
Ν	Valid	3179		
	Missing	0		
Mean		68.7798		
Median		44.0000		
Std. Deviation		75.73510		

a. Gender = Female

Sorting and Selecting Data

Figure 10-5 Split File output with pivot table for males

	Statistics <sup>a</sup>				
Household	Household income in thousands				
N	Valid	3221			
	Missing	0			
Mean		70.1608			
Median		45.0000			
Std. Deviatio	n	81.56216			

a. Gender = Male

## Sorting Cases for Split-File Processing

The Split File procedure creates a new subgroup each time it encounters a different value for one of the grouping variables. Therefore, it is important to sort cases based on the values of the grouping variables before invoking split-file processing.

By default, Split File automatically sorts the data file based on the values of the grouping variables. If the file is already sorted in the proper order, you can save processing time if you select File is already sorted.

### **Turning Split-File Processing On and Off**

Once you invoke split-file processing, it remains in effect for the rest of the session unless you turn it off.

- Analyze all cases. Turns split-file processing off.
- Compare groups and Organize output by groups. Turns split-file processing on.

If split-file processing is in effect, the message Split File on appears on the status bar at the bottom of the application window.

## Selecting Subsets of Cases

You can restrict your analysis to a specific subgroup based on criteria that include variables and complex expressions. You can also select a random sample of cases. The criteria used to define a subgroup can include:

- Variable values and ranges
- Date and time ranges
- Case (row) numbers
- Arithmetic expressions
- Logical expressions
- Functions

To select a subset of cases for analysis:

► From the menus choose:

Data Select Cases...

This opens the Select Cases dialog box.

#### Figure 10-6

Select Cases dialog box



## Selecting Cases Based on Conditional Expressions

To select cases based on a conditional expression:

• Select If condition is satisfied and click If in the Select Cases dialog box.

This opens the Select Cases If dialog box.

Figure 10-7 Select Cases If dialog box

Select Cases: If	×
<ul> <li>♦ Age in years [age] ▲</li> <li>♦ Marital status [marit</li> <li>♦ Years at current ad</li> </ul>	4
Household income     Hous	4

The conditional expression can use existing variable names, constants, arithmetic operators, logical operators, relational operators, and functions. You can type and edit the expression in the text box just like text in an output window. You can also use the calculator pad, variable list, and function list to paste elements into the expression. For more information, see "Using Conditional Expressions" in Chapter 9 on p. 187.

## Selecting a Random Sample

To obtain a random sample:

- Select Random sample of cases in the Select Cases dialog box.
- Click Sample.

This opens the Select Cases Random Sample dialog box.

#### Figure 10-8

Select Cases Random Sample dialog box

📲 Select Cases: Ra	ndom Sample	×
- Sample Size		
• Approvimatelu	~ _( _]	
Approximately	% or all cases	
C Exactly	cases from the first	cases
	Continue Cancel H	elp
		<u> </u>

You can select one of the following alternatives for sample size:

- **Approximately.** A user-specified percentage. This option generates a random sample of approximately the specified percentage of cases.
- **Exactly.** A user-specified number of cases. You must also specify the number of cases from which to generate the sample. This second number should be less than or equal to the total number of cases in the data file. If the number exceeds the total number of cases in the data file, the sample will contain proportionally fewer cases than the requested number.

## Selecting a Time Range or Case Range

To select a range of cases based on dates, times, or observation (row) numbers:

• Select Based on time or case range and click Range in the Select Cases dialog box.

This opens the Select Cases Range dialog box, in which you can select a range of observation (row) numbers.

#### Sorting and Selecting Data

#### Figure 10-9 Select Cases Range dialog box

*B Select Ca	ses: Range	e	×
Observation	First Case	Last Case	Continue Cancel Help

- First Case. Enter the starting date and/or time values for the range. If no date variables are defined, enter the starting observation number (row number in the Data Editor, unless Split File is on). If you do not specify a Last Case value, all cases from the starting date/time to the end of the time series are selected.
- Last Case. Enter the ending date and/or time values for the range. If no date variables are defined, enter the ending observation number (row number in the Data Editor, unless Split File is on). If you do not specify a First Case value, all cases from the beginning of the time series up to the ending date/time are selected.

For time series data with defined date variables, you can select a range of dates and/or times based on the defined date variables. Each case represents observations at a different time, and the file is sorted in chronological order.

#### Figure 10-10

beleet cases hange alalog box (time set					
Select Cases: Range					
Week	First Case	Last Case	Continue Cancel		
Uay	· I		Help		

Select Cases Range dialog box (time series)

To generate date variables for time series data:

From the menus choose:
 Data
 Define Dates...

## **Unselected Cases**

You can choose one of the following alternatives for the treatment of unselected cases:

- **Filtered.** Unselected cases are not included in the analysis but remain in the data file. You can use the unselected cases later in the session if you turn filtering off. If you select a random sample or if you select cases based on a conditional expression, this generates a variable named *filter\_\$* with a value of 1 for selected cases and a value of 0 for unselected cases.
- Deleted. Unselected cases are deleted from the data file. By reducing the number of cases in the open data file, you can save processing time. Deleted cases can be recovered only by exiting from the file without saving any changes and then reopening the file. The deletion of cases is permanent if you save the changes to the data file. *Note*: If you delete unselected cases and save the file, the cases cannot be recovered.

## **Case Selection Status**

If you have selected a subset of cases but have not discarded unselected cases, unselected cases are marked in the Data Editor with a diagonal line through the row number.

Sorting and Selecting Data

demo say - SPSS Data Editor							
Eile Ed	U.Set - JI JJ I		naluze Granh	e ∐tilities \u/	indow Help		1
			naiyze uraph	s Otinties wi			
	18 🖳 🗠		<u> </u>		1 🖪 🖪	<u>0</u>	
1 : week	2	1					
	age	marital	address	income	inccat	car	
	1 46	Unmarried	26	24.00	Under \$25	12.20	
	2 34	Unmarried	10	20.00	Under \$25	10.00	
	3 21	Unmarried	0	13.00	Under \$25	6.30	
	4 24	Unmarried	5	24.00	Under \$25	11.80	
	5 21	Unmarried	0	22.00	Under \$25	11.00	
	6 38	Married	0	19.00	Under \$25	9.20	
	7 30	Married	0	20.00	Under \$25	9.70	
	8 22	Unmarried	3	23.00	Under \$25	11.50	
1	9 34	Unmarried	15	23.00	Under \$25	11.40	
	ប់ 70	Unmarried	23	21.00	Under \$25	10.30	
	1 48	Married	19	23.00	Under \$25	11.40	
	2 31	Unmarried	4	22.00	Under \$25	11.20	
	3 28	Married	7	15.00	Under \$25	7.50	
	4 50	Unmarried	3	23.00	Under \$25	11.70	-
	Data View 🔏 🗸	ariable View ,		•			<u> </u>
SPSS Processor is ready						11	

Figure 10-11 Case selection status

## **Additional Statistical Procedures**

This chapter contains brief examples for selected statistical procedures. The procedures are grouped according to the order in which they appear on the Analyze menu.

The examples are designed to illustrate sample specifications required to run a statistical procedure. The examples in this chapter use the data file *demo.sav*, except for the following:

- The paired-samples t test example uses the data file *dietstudy.sav*, which is a hypothetical data file containing the results of a study of the "Stillman diet." In the examples in this chapter, you must run the procedures to see the output.
- The correlation examples use *Employee data.sav*, which contains historical data about a company's employees.
- The exponential smoothing example uses the data file *inventor.sav*, which contains inventory data collected over a period of 70 days.

For information about individual items in a dialog box, click Help. If you want to locate a specific statistic, such as percentiles, use the Index or Search facility in the Help system. For additional information about interpreting the results obtained by running these procedures, consult a statistics or data analysis textbook.

## Summarizing Data

The Descriptive Statistics submenu on the Analyze menu provides techniques for summarizing data with statistics and charts.

## Frequencies

In the chapter *Examining Summary Statistics for Individual Variables*, there is an example showing a frequency table and a bar chart. In that example, the Frequencies procedure was used to analyze the variables *Owns PDA (ownpda)* and *Owns TV (owntv)*, both of which are categorical variables having only two values. If the variable that you want to analyze is a scale (interval, ratio) variable, you can use the Frequencies procedure to generate summary statistics and a histogram. A **histogram** is a chart that shows the number of cases in each of several groups. This example will use Frequencies to analyze the variable *Years with current employer (employ)*.

To generate statistics and a histogram of the years with current employer, follow these steps:

► From the menus choose:

Analyze Descriptive Statistics Frequencies...

This opens the Frequencies dialog box.

Figure 11-1 Frequencies dialog box



▶ Select Years with current employer (employ) and move it to the Variable(s) list.

► Deselect the Display frequency tables check box.

(If you leave this item selected and display a frequency table for current salary, the output shows an entry for every distinct value of salary, making a very long table.)

• Click Charts to open the Frequencies Charts dialog box.

#### **Figure 11-2** *Frequencies Charts dialog box*

Frequencies: Charts	×
Chart Type C None C Bar charts C Pie charts C Histograms I with normal curve	Continue Cancel Help
Chart Values	ntages

- ► Select Histograms and With normal curve, and then click Continue.
- ► To select summary statistics, click Statistics in the Frequencies dialog box. This displays the Frequencies Statistics dialog box.

#### **Figure 11-3** *Frequencies Statistics dialog box*

Frequencies: Statistics	×
Percentile Values Quartiles Cut points for 10 equal groups Percentile(s): Add Change Remove	Central Tendency Mean Median Sum
Dispersion Std. deviation  Minimum Variance Maximum Range S.E. mean	Distribution Skewness Kurtosis

- ▶ Select Mean, Std. deviation, and Maximum, and then click Continue.
- Click OK in the Frequencies dialog box to run the procedure.

The Viewer shows the requested statistics and a histogram in standard graphics format. Each bar in the histogram represents the number of employees within a range of five years, and the year values displayed are the range midpoints. As requested, a normal curve is superimposed on the chart.

## Explore

Suppose that you want to look further at the distribution of the years with current employer for each income category. With the Explore procedure, you can examine the distribution of the years with current employer within categories of another variable.

 From the menus choose: Analyze Descriptive Statistics

Explore...

This opens the Explore dialog box.

#### Figure 11-4 Explore dialog box

Explore		×
<ul> <li>Age in years [age]</li> <li>Marital status [marit</li> <li>Years at current ad</li> <li>Household income</li> <li>Price of primary velice pric</li> <li>Primary vehicle pric</li> <li>Level of education</li> <li>Retired [retire]</li> <li>Years with current of the price o</li></ul>	Dependent List: Years with current emp Factor List: Income category in the Label Cases by:	OK Paste Reset Cancel Help
Display Both C Statistics C Plots	Statistics Plots Options	

- ▶ Select *Years with current employer (employ)* and move it to the Dependent List.
- Select *Income category in thousands (inccat)* and move it to the Factor List.
- Click OK to run the Explore procedure.

In the output, descriptive statistics and a stem-and-leaf plot are displayed for the years with current employer in each income category. The Viewer also contains a boxplot (in standard graphics format) comparing the years with current employer in the income categories. For each category, the boxplot shows the median, interquartile range (25th to 75th percentile), outliers (indicated by O), and extreme values (indicated by \*).

## More about Summarizing Data

There are many ways to summarize data. For example, to calculate medians or percentiles, use the Frequencies procedure or the Explore procedure. Here are some additional methods:

- Descriptives. For income, you can calculate standard scores, sometimes called z scores. Use the Descriptives procedure and select Save standardized values as variables.
- **Crosstabs.** You can use the Crosstabs procedure to display the relationship between two or more categorical variables.
- Summarize procedure. You can use the Summarize procedure to write to your output window a listing of the actual values of age, gender, and income of the first 25 or 50 cases.

To run the Summarize procedure, from the menus choose:

Analyze Reports Case Summaries...

## **Comparing Means**

The Compare Means submenu on the Analyze menu provides techniques for displaying descriptive statistics and testing whether differences are significant between two means for both independent and paired samples. You can also test whether differences are significant among more than two independent means by using the One-Way ANOVA procedure.

## Means

In the *demo.sav* file, several variables are available for dividing people into groups. You can then calculate various statistics in order to compare the groups. For example, you can compute the average (mean) household income for males and females. To calculate the means, use the following steps:

► From the menus choose:

Analyze Compare Means Means...

This opens the Means dialog box.



📲 Means		×
<ul> <li>Primary vehicle pric</li> <li>Level of education</li> <li>Years with current i</li> <li>Retired [retire]</li> <li>Years with current i</li> <li>Job satisfaction [jol</li> <li>Number of people i</li> <li>Wireless service [w</li> <li>Multiple lines [multii</li> <li>Voice mail [voice]</li> <li>Paging service [pa</li> </ul>	Dependent List: Household income in the second sec	OK <u>P</u> aste <u>R</u> eset Cancel Help

- ▶ Select *Household income in thousands (income)* and move it to the Dependent List.
- ▶ Select *Gender* (gender) and move it to the Independent List in layer 1.
- ► Click Next. This creates another layer.

#### Figure 11-6 Moans dialog box (lavor 2)

	ayei 2)	
Means		×
Voice mail [voice]     Paging service [pa Paging service [pa Internet [internet]     Caller ID [callid]     Call waiting [callwa Call waiting [callwa Dwns TV [owntv]     Owns VCR [ownvc Owns stereo/CD pl Owns computer [ow Owns fax machine Newspaper subscrive	Dependent List: Household income in t Layer 2 of 2 Previous Independent List: Owns PDA [ownpda]	OK <u>P</u> aste <u>R</u> eset Cancel Help

- ▶ Select *Owns PDA* (*ownpda*) and move it to the Independent List in layer 2.
- Click OK to run the procedure.

## **Paired-Samples T Test**

When the data are structured in such a way that there are two observations on the same individual or observations that are matched by another variable on two individuals (twins, for example), the samples are paired. In the data file *dietstudy.sav*, the beginning and final weights are provided for each person who participated in the study. If the diet worked, we expect that the participant's weight before and after the study would be significantly different.

To carry out a *t* test of the beginning and final weights, use the following steps:

► Open the data file *dietstudy.sav*, which can be found in the \*tutorial*\*sample\_files*\ subdirectory of the directory in which you installed SPSS.

From the menus choose:
 Analyze
 Compare Means

Paired-Samples T Test...

This opens the Paired-Samples T Test dialog box.

#### Figure 11-7 Paired-Samples T Test dialog box

Paired-Samples T Test		×
<ul> <li>Patient ID [patid]</li> <li>Age in years [age]</li> <li>Gender [gender]</li> <li>Triglyceride [tg0]</li> <li>1 st interim triglyceric</li> <li>2nd interim triglyceric</li> <li>3rd interim triglyceric</li> <li>Einal triglyceride [tac</li> </ul>	Paired Variables: wgt0 wgt4	OK Paste Reset Cancel Help
Current Selections Variable 1: Variable 2:		Options

- Click Weight (wgt0). The variable is displayed in the Current Selections group (below the variable list).
- Click *Final weight (wgt4)*. The variable is displayed in the Current Selections group.
- Click the arrow button to move the pair to the Paired Variables list.
- Click OK to run the procedure. If there are rows of asterisks in some columns, double-click the chart and drag to make the columns wider.

The results show that the final weight is significantly different from the beginning weight, as indicated by the small probability displayed in the *Sig. (2-tailed)* column of the Paired Samples Test table.

## More about Comparing Means

The following examples suggest some ways in which you can use other procedures to compare means.

- Independent-Samples T Test. When you use a *t* test to compare means of one variable across independent groups, the samples are independent. Males and females in the *demo.sav* file can be divided into independent groups by the variable *Gender* (*gender*). You can use a *t* test to determine if the mean household incomes of males and females are the same.
- One-Sample T Test. You can test whether the household income of people with college degrees differs from a national or state average. Use Select Cases on the Data menu to select the cases with *Level of Education (ed)* >= 4. Then, run the One-Sample T Test procedure to compare *Household income in thousands (income)* and the test value 75.
- One-Way ANOVA. The variable Level of Education (ed) divides employees into five independent groups by level of education. You can use the One-Way ANOVA procedure to test whether Household income in thousands (income) means for the five groups are significantly different.

## **ANOVA Models**

The General Linear Model submenu on the Analyze menu provides techniques for testing univariate analysis-of-variance models. (If you have only one factor, you can use the One-Way ANOVA procedure on the Compare Means submenu.)

## Univariate Analysis of Variance

The GLM Univariate procedure can perform an analysis of variance for factorial designs. A simple factorial design can be used to test if a person's household income and job satisfaction affect the number of years with current employer.

 From the menus choose: Analyze General Linear Model

Univariate...

This opens the Univariate dialog box.

#### Figure 11-8 Univariate dialog box

📲 Univariate	×
<ul> <li>Age in years [age]</li> <li>Marital status [marit</li> <li>Years at current ad</li> <li>Household income</li> <li>Price of primary velice price</li> <li>Primary vehicle price</li> <li>Level of education</li> <li>Retired [retire]</li> <li>Years with current</li> <li>Gender [gender]</li> <li>Number of people i</li> <li>Wireless service [w</li> <li>Multiple lines [multii</li> <li>Voice mail [voice]</li> <li>Paging service [page]</li> <li>WLS Weight:</li> </ul>	Model Contrasts Plots Post <u>H</u> oc Save Qptions
OK <u>P</u> aste <u>R</u> eset Cancel Help	

- ▶ Select *Years with current employer (employ)* as the dependent variable.
- Select Income category in thousands (inccat) and Job satisfaction (jobsat) as fixed factors.
- ► Click OK to run the procedure.

In the Tests of Between-Subjects Effects table, you can see that the effects of income and job satisfaction are definitely significant and that the observed significance level of the interaction of income and job satisfaction is 0.000. For further interpretation, consult a statistics or data analysis textbook.

## **Correlating Variables**

The Correlate submenu on the Analyze menu provides measures of association for two or more numeric variables.

The examples in this topic use the data file *Employee data.sav*.

### **Bivariate Correlations**

The Bivariate Correlations procedure computes statistics such as Pearson's correlation coefficient. Correlations measure how variables or rank orders are related. Correlation coefficients range in value from -1 (a perfect negative relationship) and +1 (a perfect positive relationship). A value of 0 indicates no linear relationship.

For example, you can use Pearson's correlation coefficient to see if there is a strong linear association between *Current Salary (salary)* and *Beginning Salary (salbegin)* in the data file *Employee data.sav*.

## **Partial Correlations**

The Partial Correlations procedure calculates partial correlation coefficients that describe the relationship between two variables while adjusting for the effects of one or more additional variables.

You can estimate the correlation between *Current Salary* (*salary*) and *Beginning Salary* (*salbegin*), controlling for the linear effects of *Months since Hire* (*jobtime*) and *Previous Experience* (*prevexp*). The number of control variables determines the order of the partial correlation coefficient.

To carry out this Partial Correlations procedure, use the following steps:

• Open the *Employee data.sav* file. It is usually in the directory where SPSS is installed.

► From the menus choose:

Analyze Correlate Partial...

This opens the Partial Correlations dialog box.

#### Figure 11-9 Partial Correlations dialog box

R Partial Correlations	×
<ul> <li>Employee Code [id]</li> <li>Date of Birth [bdate]</li> <li>Educational Level (yea</li> <li>Employment Category  </li> <li>Minority Classification [</li> <li>Controlling for:</li> <li>Previous Experience (m</li> </ul>	OK Paste Reset Cancel Help
Test of Significance         Image: Two-tailed         Image: Two-tailed	Options

- Select *Current Salary (salary)* and *Beginning Salary (salbegin)* and move them to the Variables list.
- Select *Months since Hire (jobtime)* and *Previous Experience (prevexp)* and move them to the Controlling For list.
- Click OK to run the procedure.

The output shows a table of partial correlation coefficients, the degrees of freedom, and the significance level for the pair *Current Salary (salary)* and *Beginning Salary (salbegin)*.

## **Regression Analysis**

The Regression submenu on the Analyze menu provides regression techniques.

## **Linear Regression**

The Linear Regression procedure examines the relationship between a dependent variable and a set of independent variables. You can use it to predict a person's household income (the dependent variable) from independent variables such as age, number in household, and years with employer.

► From the menus choose:

Analyze Regression Linear...

This opens the Linear Regression dialog box.

#### Figure 11-10 Linear Regression dialog box

Linear Regression		×
<ul> <li>Age in years [age]</li> <li>Marital status [marit</li> <li>Years at current ad</li> <li>Income category in</li> <li>Price of primary vel</li> <li>Primary vehicle pric</li> <li>Level of education</li> <li>Years with current</li> <li>Retired [retire]</li> <li>Years with current</li> <li>Job satisfaction [jot</li> </ul>	Dependent: Household income in ti Block 1 of 1 Previous Independent(s): Number of people in hou Method: Enter	OK <u>P</u> aste <u>R</u> eset Cancel Help
▲ Gender [gender]         ♣ Number of people i         ♣ Wireless service [w         ♣ Multiple lines [multli         ♣ Voice mail [voice]         ₩LS >>	Selection Variable: Pule Case Labels: Statistics Plots Save Option	ins

▶ Select *Household income in thousands (income)* and move it to the Dependent list.

- ► Select Age in years (age), Number of people in household (reside), and Years with current employer (employ) and move them to the Independent(s) list.
- ► Click OK to run the procedure.

The output contains goodness-of-fit statistics and the partial regression coefficients for the variables.

**Examining fit.** To see how well the regression model fits your data, you can examine the residuals and other types of diagnostics that this procedure provides. In the Linear Regression dialog box, click Save to see a list of the new variables that you can add to your data file. If you generate any of these variables, they will not be available in a later session unless you save the data file.

**Methods.** If you have collected a large number of independent variables and want to build a regression model that includes only variables that are statistically related to the dependent variable, you can select a method from the drop-down list. For example, if you select Stepwise in the above example, only variables that meet the criteria in the Linear Regression Options dialog box are entered in the equation.

## Nonparametric Tests

The Nonparametric Tests submenu on the Analyze menu provides nonparametric tests for one sample or for two or more paired or independent samples. Nonparametric tests do not require assumptions about the shape of the distributions from which the data originate.

## Chi-Square

The Chi-Square Test procedure is used to test hypotheses about the relative proportion of cases falling into several mutually exclusive groups. You can test the hypothesis that people who participated in the survey occur in the same proportions of gender as the general population (50% males, 50% females).

In this example, you will need to recode the string variable *Gender* (gender) into a numeric variable before you can run the procedure.

• From the menus choose:

Transform Automatic Recode...

This opens the Automatic Recode dialog box.

#### Figure 11-11 Automatic Recode dialog box



- ▶ Select the variable *Gender* (gender) and move it to the Variable -> New Name list.
- ▶ Type gender2 in the New Name text box, and then click the New Name button.
- Click OK to run the procedure.

This creates a new numeric variable called *gender2*, which has a value of 1 for females and a value of 2 for males. Now a chi-square test can be run with a numeric variable.

► From the menus choose:

Analyze Nonparametric Tests Chi-Square...

► This opens the Chi-Square Test dialog box.

Figure 11-1	2		
Chi-Square	Test	dialog	box

Chi-Square Test		×
Owns PDA [ownpd     Owns computer [ow     Owns fax machine     Newspaper subscri     Response [respons	Test Variable List:	OK Paste Reset Cancel
Expected Range	Expected Values	Help
Get from data	<ul> <li>All categories equal</li> </ul>	
C Use specified range	C Values:	
Lower:	Add	
Upper:	Change Remove	Exact Options

- ► Select *Gender* (*gender2*) as the test variable.
- Select All categories equal, since, in the general population of working age, the number of males and females is approximately equal.
- Click OK to run the procedure.

The output shows a table of the expected and residual values for the categories. The significance of the chi-square test is 0.6. Consult a statistics or data analysis text book for more information on interpretation of the statistics.

## **Time Series Analysis**

A time series variable is a variable whose values are recorded at regular intervals over a period of time. The Time Series submenu on the Analyze menu provides exponential smoothing that can be used for predictions. Exponential Smoothing is available in the Student Version and in the Trends module.

## **Exponential Smoothing**

The Exponential Smoothing procedure performs exponential smoothing of time series data. It creates new series containing predicted values and residuals. This topic uses the *Inventor.sav* file.

For example, you can fit a model for inventory data and use it to predict the next week's inventory. Suppose that for 70 days you have kept track of the inventory of power supplies and that you want to construct a model and then use it to forecast power supplies for the next week.

To use the Exponential Smoothing procedure to forecast power supplies, follow these steps:

- Open the *Inventor.sav* file. It is usually in the directory where SPSS is installed.
- ► From the menus choose:
  - Analyze Time Series Exponential Smoothing...

This opens the Exponential Smoothing dialog box.

Figure 11-13 Exponential Smoothing dialog box

Exponential Smoothin	g	×
(rum) (num) (rum)	Variables:	Model OK Simple Paste Holt Beset Sustom Cancel Custom
]	S <u>a</u> ve	Para <u>m</u> eters

▶ Select Number of power supplies (amount) and move it to the Variables list.

► Click Parameters to specify the procedure.

This opens the Exponential Smoothing Parameters dialog box.

#### Figure 11-14

Exponential Smoothing Parameters dialog box

Exponential Smoothing:	Parameters	×
Trend: None Seasonal Component: No General (Alpha) C Value: .1 G Grid Search: Start: Stop: By: 1 .1	ne Trend (Gamma) © Value: .1 © Grid Search: Start: Stop: By: 0 1 .2	Continue Cancel Help
Seasonal (Delta) Value: 1 Grid Search: Start: Stop: By: 1 J Display only 10 best mo	Trend Mod. (Phi) Value: 1 Grid Search: Start: Stop: By: 1 9 2 dels for grid search	Initial Values C Automatic C Custom: Starting: Trend:

- ► To search for the best general parameter, select Grid Search and then click Continue.
- ▶ To create a new variable that contains predicted values, click Save.

This opens the Exponential Smoothing Save dialog box.

#### Figure 11-15

Exponential Smoothing Save dialog box

Exponential Smoothing: Sa	ave X
Create Variables C Add to file C Replace existing C Do not create	Predict Cases     Predict from estimation period through last case     Predict through:     Observation: 77
The Estimation Period is: All cases	Continue Cancel Help

▶ Select Predict through and type 77 in the Observation text box.

This adds 7 days to the original 70.

► Click Continue and then in the main dialog box, click OK.

This runs the procedure and adds the new variables  $fit_1$  and  $err_1$ . The variable  $fit_1$  contains the fitted values and the seven new predicted values. The variable  $err_1$  contains residual values for the original 70 cases; you can use the residuals for further analysis. If you want to save the new variables, select Save As from the File menu and save the data file under a new name.

► To see a chart of the original data and the new fit line, from the menus choose: Graphs

Sequence...

This opens the Sequence Charts dialog box.

Figure 11-16 Sequence Charts dialog box

Sequence Charts		×
Day number [num]     Day number [num]     Day Error for AMOUNT fron	Variables: Number of power supp Fit for AMOUNT from E Time Axis Labels: Transform Natural log transform Difference: Seasonally difference: Current Periodicity: None	OK Paste Reset Cancel Help
Une chart per variable		

- Select Number of power supplies (amount) and Fit for AMOUNT (fit\_1) and move them to the Variables list.
- ► Click OK to run the procedure.

The resulting chart shows both the actual number of power supplies and the fit line plotted on the same axes. The predicted values are plotted for the next week on the right side of the chart.
## Index

Access (Microsoft), 34

bar charts, 81

cases selecting, 210 sorting, 205, 209 case studies, 27 categorical data, 79 summary measures, 80 charts bar. 81. 127 chart options, 145 creating charts, 127 editing charts, 130 histograms, 86 pie, 149 scatterplot, 161 templates, 141 computing new variables, 183 conditional expressions, 187 continuous data, 79 copy value attributes, 66 counts tables of counts, 80 create variable labels, 56

database files reading, 34 Database Wizard, 34 Data Editor entering non-numeric data, 54 entering numeric data, 51 data entry, 51, 54 data types for variables, 57 date and time variables, 194 Date and Time Wizard, 194

editing pivot tables, 98 entering data non-numeric, 54 numeric, 51 Excel (Microsoft) exporting results to, 116 Excel files reading, 31 exporting results to Excel, 116 to HTML, 123 to PowerPoint, 116 to text, 123 to Word, 116

finding Help topics, 17 frequency tables, 80 functions in expressions, 185

graphs bar, 127 chart options, 145 creating graphs, 127 editing graphs, 130 pie, 149 scatterplot, 161 templates, 141 Index

Help case studies, 27 Statistics Coach, 19 Help windows contents, 16 index, 17 hiding rows and columns in pivot tables, 100 histograms, 86 HTML exporting results to, 123

index Help topic search, 17 interval data, 79

keyword Help topic search, 17

layers creating in pivot tables, 96 level of measurement, 79

measurement level, 79 missing values for non-numeric variables, 65 for numeric variables, 63 system missing, 62 moving elements in pivot tables, 93 items in the Viewer, 89

nominal data, 79 numeric data, 51 ordinal data, 79

pasting syntax from a dialog box, 171 pivot tables accessing definitions, 92 cell data types, 100 cell formats, 100 editing, 98 formatting, 98 hiding decimal points, 100 hiding rows and columns, 100 layers, 96 pivoting trays, 93 transposing rows and columns, 93 PowerPoint (Microsoft) exporting results to, 116

qualitative data, 79 quantitative data, 79

ratio data, 79 recoding values, 177

scale data, 79 scale variables summary measures, 83 selecting cases, 210 sorting cases, 205 split-file processing, 206 spreadsheet files reading, 31 reading variable names, 31 SPSS starting, 2 Statistics Coach, 19

## 240

string data entering data, 54 subsets of cases based on dates and times, 212 conditional expressions, 211 deleting unselected cases, 214 filtering unselected cases, 214 if condition is satisfied, 211 random sample, 211 selecting, 210 summary measures categorical data, 80 scale variables, 83 syntax, 171 syntax files opening, 176 saving, 176 Syntax Help tool, 174 syntax windows editing commands, 174 opening a new window, 175 pasting commands, 171 running commands, 173, 176 system-missing values, 62

Text Import Wizard, 41 transposing (flipping) rows and columns in pivot tables, 93

value attributes reuse, 66 value labels assigning, 58, 60 controlling display in Viewer, 58, 60 non-numeric variables, 60 numeric variables, 58 variable labels creating, 56 variables, 51 data types, 57 labels, 56 Viewer hiding and showing output, 89 moving output, 89

Word (Microsoft) exporting results to, 116

text data files reading, 41 Index